FRAMEWORK REFERENCE NUMBER: SP-18-001

FRAMEWORK AGREEMENT

- -between-
- (1) THE SCOTTISH MINISTERS ACTING THROUGH THE SCOTTISH GOVERNMENT (THE "AUTHORITY")
- -and-
- (2) HARLOW PRINTING LIMITED (THE "CONTRACTOR")
- -relating to the supply of-

PRINT & ASSOCIATED SERVICES (LOT 1 - LITHO / DIGITAL PRINTING SERVICES)

-for the benefit of-

THE SCOTTISH MINISTERS ACTING THROUGH THE SCOTTISH GOVERNMENT AND FRAMEWORK PUBLIC BODIES

Table of Contents

SECTION A

- 1. Definitions and Interpretation
- 2. Condition Precedent: Requirement for Parent Company Guarantee
- 3. Nature of this Agreement
- 4. Period
- 5. Break
- 6. Specification and Service Levels
- 7. Price
- 8. Award Procedures
- 9. Management Arrangements
- Official Secrets Acts

SECTION B

- 11. Contractor's Status
- 12. Notices
- 13. Recovery of Sums Due
- 14. Data Protection
- 15. Transparency and Freedom of Information
- 16. Authority Protected Information
- 17. Contractor Sensitive Information
- 18. Audit and Records Management
- 19. Publicity

SECTION C

- 20. Key individuals
- 21. Offers of Employment
- 22. Staff transfer at commencement
- 23. Information about Contractor Employees
- 24. Staff transfer on expiry or termination
- 25. Security

SECTION D

- 26. Parties pre-existing Intellectual Property Rights
- 27. Specially created Intellectual Property Rights
- 28. Licences of Intellectual Property Rights
- 29. Claims relating to Intellectual Property Rights
- 30. Assignation and Change of Control
- 31. Sub-contracting
- 32. Amendment

SECTION E

- 33. Warranties and Representations
- 34. Indemnity
- 35. Limitation of liability
- 36. Insurances
- 37. Dispute Resolution
- 38. Severability
- 39. Waiver and Cumulative Remedies
- 40. Force Majeure
- 41. Disruption
- 42. Termination Rights

- 43. Termination on Insolvency or Change of Control
- 44. Exit Management
- 45. Compliance with the Law and Changes in the Law
- 46. Offences
- 47. Tax arrangements
- 48. Blacklisting
- 49. Conflicts of interest
- 50. Consequences of Expiry or Termination
- 51. Entire Agreement
- 52. Governing Law and Jurisdiction

SCHEDULES

Schedule 1 Schedule 2 Schedule 3 Schedule 4 Schedule 5 Schedule 6 Schedule 7 Schedule 8 Schedule 9	Specification and Service Levels Pricing Schedule Award Procedures Management Arrangements Standard Terms Of Supply Parent Company Guarantee Transparency Reports and Contractor Sensitive Information Exit Management Data Protection – NOT USED
Schedule 10	Approved sub-contractors

PREAMBLE:

SEVEN

ONE The Authority requires the supply of Services to Scottish Ministers acting through

the Scottish Government and Framework Public Bodies:

TWO On 3 November 2018 the Authority's contract notice relating to the Services was

published in the Official Journal of the European Union with reference number

OJEU 485862-2018

THREE On 3 November 2018 the Authority issued its ITT to potential Contractors (including

the Contractor) in respect of the supply of Services:

FOUR On 10 December 2018 the Contractor submitted its Tender:

FIVE On the basis of the Tender, the Authority has selected the Contractor amongst other

Framework Contractors to supply the Services under this Framework Agreement;

SIX In accordance with the Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2015, this

Framework Agreement establishes Standard Terms of Supply under which Call-off

Contracts may be entered into for the supply of Services; This Framework Agreement also includes:

> A Specification setting out the Services that the Contractor has undertaken to provide including Service Levels setting out particular levels of service that the

Contractor has undertaken to meet;

A Pricing Schedule setting out details of the pricing of the Services:

Award Procedures prescribing the mandatory procedures for entering into Call-

off Contracts; and

Management Arrangements for the strategic management of the relationship between the Authority and the Contractor.

4

SECTION A

Definitions and Interpretation

- 1.1 In this Framework Agreement unless the context otherwise requires the following terms have the meanings given to them below:
 - "Affiliate" means in relation to a body corporate, any other entity which directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under direct or indirect control with, that corporate body from time to time;
 - "Authority" means the Scottish Ministers acting through the Scottish Government.
 - "Authority Protected Information" means any information provided by the Authority to the Contractor which:
 - carries a protective marking such as "Official", "Secret" or "Top Secret"; or
 - is exempt information as set out in Part 2 of FOISA (disregarding for that purpose whether a provision of Part 2 does not confer absolute exemption within the meaning of section 2(2) of FOISA).
 - "Authority Requirements" means the operational requirements, functions and characteristics of the Framework set out in Schedule 1 (Specification)
 - "Award Procedures" means the procedures for entering into Call-off Contracts set out at Schedule 3.
 - "Baseline Personnel Security Standard" means the pre-employment controls for all civil servants, members of the Armed Forces, temporary staff and government contractors generally.
 - "Call-off Contract" means any contract for the Supply of Services between a Framework Public Body and the Contractor entered into in accordance with the Award Procedures and based on the Standard Terms of Supply.
 - "Commencement Date" has the meaning given in clause 4.1
 - "Contracting Authority" has the meaning given in regulation 2 of the Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2015;
 - "Contractor" means Harlow Printing Limited, 7-21, Maxwell Street, South Shields, England, NE33 4PU. Registration Number SC 00435445 and the following suppliers on the framework agreement:

- 21 Colour Ltd:
- Allander Print Limited;
- Barr Printers Limited;
- Ivanhoe Caledonian Printing Company;
- J. Thomson Colour Printers Ltd;
- Mackay & Inglis Ltd;
- MBM Print & Supply Chain Solutions;
- McAllister Litho Glasgow Ltd;
- Panda Litho Limited T/A Pandaprint;
- Sterling Press Ltd;
- Stramline Corporate.

"Contractor Sensitive Information" means any information provided by the Contractor to the Authority (disregarding any protective marking or assertion of confidentiality) which:

- is specified as Contractor Sensitive Information in Schedule 7 and has not lost its sensitivity according to the justifications and durations set out in that Schedule; and
- is exempt information pursuant to sections 33(1) or 36, 38 or 39 of FOISA (having regard for that purpose to the public interest there might be in disclosing such information as referred to in section 2(1)(b) of FOISA).

"Control" has the meaning given in section 450 of the Corporation Tax Act 2010.

"Data Controller, Data Processor, Data Subject and Data Subject Access Requests" have the meanings given in the Data Protection Laws.

"Data Protection Laws" means any law, statute, subordinate legislation, regulation, order, mandatory guidance or code of practice, judgment of a relevant court of law, or directives or requirements of any regulatory body which relates to the protection of individuals with regard to the processing of Personal Data to which a Party is subject including the Data Protection Act 1998 and any statutory modification or re-enactment thereof and the GDPR.

"Default" means any breach of the obligations of the Contractor (including but not limited to material breach) or any negligent act, omission or statement of the Contractor in connection with or in relation to this Framework Agreement.

"Environmental Information Regulations" means the Environmental Information (Scotland) Regulations 2004.

"ESPD" means the European Single Procurement Document completed by the Contractor and sent to the Authority on 05 December 2018.

"Exit Management" means the obligations and rights of the Parties to ensure a smooth transition of the Framework from the Contractor to the Authority or any Replacement Contractor as set out in Clause 44 (Exit Management) and Schedule 8 (Exit Management).

"Exit Plan" means the exit management plan developed by the Contractor and approved by the Authority in accordance with Clause 44 (Exit Management).

"Exit Management Date" means each of the following:

- (a) the date of a Termination Notice; and
- (b) if no Termination Notice has been served in relation to this Agreement except for any Partial Termination, the expiry of the later of the Initial Term and any extension of the Agreement agreed in writing.

"FOISA" means the Freedom of Information (Scotland) Act 2002.

"Force Majeure" means any event or occurrence which is outside the reasonable control of the Party concerned and which is not attributable to any act or failure to take preventative action by that Party, including industrial action, fire, flood, violent storm, pestilence, explosion, malicious damage, armed conflict, acts of terrorism, nuclear, biological or chemical warfare, or any other disaster, natural or man-made.

"Framework Agreement" or "Agreement" means this framework agreement between the Authority and the Contractor consisting of clauses and 10 Schedules.

"Framework Public Bodies" means the Authority. The Framework Agreement will be available for use by the Scottish Ministers (including Agencies), Scottish Non-Departmental Public Bodies, offices in the Scottish Administration which are not ministerial offices, cross-border public authorities within the meaning of section 88(5) of the Scotland Act 1998, the Scotland Office, the Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body, councils constituted under section 2 of the Local Government etc. (Scotland) Act 1994. Scottish Fire & Rescue Service, the Scottish Police Authority, Scottish health boards or special health boards, all NHS Scotland, The Integrated Joint Boards established further to the Public Bodies (Joint Working) Act 2014, bodies registered as social landlords under the Housing (Scotland) Act 2001, Student Loans Company Limited, the Forestry Commission, the Commissioner of Northern Lighthouse operating as the Northern Lighthouse Board, Equality and Human Rights Commission, Business Stream Ltd, the Business Gateway National Unit at the Convention of Scottish Local Authorities, further or higher education institutions being fundable bodies within the meaning of section 6 of the further and Higher Education (Scotland) Act 2005, any public body established by or under the Scotland Act 1998 or any Act of the Scottish Parliament, any association of or formed by one or more of the foregoing, bodies financed wholly or mainly by one or more of the foregoing, bodies subject to management supervision by one or more of the foregoing and bodies more than half of the board of directors or members of which, or, in the case of a group of individuals, more than half of those individuals, being appointed by one or more of the foregoing. In addition to the contracting authorities listed, the framework agreement will be available to charities entered on the Scottish Charity Register and voluntary organisations entered on the Membership Database of the Scottish Council for Voluntary Organisations.

"GDPR" means the General Data Protection Regulation (EU) 2016/679 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 April 2016 on the protection of natural persons with regard to the processing of personal data and on the free movement of such data, and repealing Directive 95/46/EC.

"Intellectual Property Rights" means patents, inventions, trade marks, service marks, logos, design rights (whether registerable or otherwise), applications for any of the foregoing, copyright, database rights, domain names, trade or business names, moral rights

and other similar rights or obligations whether registerable or not in any country (including but not limited to the United Kingdom) and the right to sue for passing off.

"ITT" means the Authority's invitation to tender dated 3 November 2018.

"Law" means

- (a) any applicable statute or proclamation or any delegated or subordinate legislation;
- (b) any enforceable community right within the meaning of section 2 of the European Communities Act 1972;
- (c) any applicable guidance, direction, determination or regulations with which the Authority and/or the Contractor is bound to comply;
- (d) any applicable judgement of a relevant court of law which is a binding precedent in Scotland; and
- (e) any requirements of any regulatory body,

in each case in force at any time during the period of the Framework Agreement in Scotland.

"Management Arrangements" means the arrangements for the strategic management of the relationship between the Authority and the Contractor, including arrangements for monitoring of the Contractor's compliance with the Specification, the Service Levels, the Award Procedures and the terms of this Framework Agreement, set out in Schedule 4.

"Party" to this Framework Agreement means either of the Authority or the Contractor and does not include any other party who may have the benefit of this Framework Agreement.

"Personal Data" has the meaning given in the Data Protection Laws.

"Pricing Schedule" means the details of the pricing of the Services as at the Commencement Date set out in Schedule 2.

"Processing" has the meaning given in the Data Protection Laws and cognate expressions shall be construed accordingly.

"Replacement Contractor" means any third party contractor appointed by the Authority from time to time in succession to the Contractor.

"Request for Information" means a request for information within the meaning of section 8 of FOISA or the Environmental Information Regulations and any attempted or apparent such request.

"Schedule" means a schedule annexed to this Framework Agreement.

"Services" means the services as are to be supplied by the Contractor to as set out in the Specification.

"Service Levels" means the particular levels of service that the Contractor has undertaken to meet, and identified as service levels in the Specification.

- "**Specification**" means the specification of the Services that the Contractor has undertaken to provide set out in Schedule 1.
- "Standard Terms of Supply" means the standard terms and conditions for Call-off Contracts set out in Schedule 5.
- "Staff" means all employees, agents, consultants and individual contractors of the Contractor, and Affiliate of the Contractor and/or of any sub-contractor;
- "Supervisory Authority" has the meaning given in the Data Protection Laws.
- "**Tender**" means the tender submitted by the Contractor to the Authority in response to the ITT dated 10 December 2018.
- **"Termination Notice"** means a notice to terminate this Agreement or part of the Framework either immediately or at a date specified in the notice.
- "**Transparency Information**" means the Transparency Reports and the content of this Framework Agreement.
- "**Transparency Reports**" means a report in accordance with Schedule 7 Part 1 (Transparency Reports) containing the contract information as set out in the table for that Part for publication by the Authority in the interests of transparency.
- "Working Day" means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or bank holiday in Scotland, within the meaning of the Banking and Financial Dealings Act 1971.
- "Working Hour" means an hour between 0900 hours and 1700 hours on a Working Day.
- 1.2 The interpretation and construction of this Framework Agreement is subject to the following provisions:
 - 1.2.1 words importing the singular meaning include, where the context so admits, the plural and vice versa;
 - 1.2.2 words importing the masculine include the feminine and neuter;
 - 1.2.3 reference to a clause is a reference to the whole of that clause unless stated otherwise;
 - 1.2.4 references to any statute, enactment, order, regulation or other similar instrument are construed as a reference to the statute, enactment, order, regulation or instrument as amended by any subsequent enactment, modification, order, regulation or instrument or reenacted;
 - 1.2.5 references to any person include natural persons and partnerships, firms and other incorporated bodies and all other legal persons of whatever kind and however constituted and their successors and permitted assignees or transferees;
 - 1.2.6 the words "include", "includes" and "including" are to be construed as if they were immediately followed by the words "without limitation"; and
 - 1.2.7 headings are included in this Framework Agreement for ease of reference only and do not affect the interpretation or construction of this Framework Agreement.

2. Condition Precedent: Requirement for Parent Company Guarantee

It shall be a condition of this Framework Agreement that, if required by the Authority, the Contractor shall deliver a validly executed parent company guarantee in the form set out in Schedule 6 to this Framework Agreement. The rights and obligations of the Parties shall have no force or effect unless the parent company guarantee has been properly executed and delivered to the Authority. The parties acknowledge that if this condition has not been fulfilled any performance of this Framework Agreement by the Contractor shall be at the risk of the Contractor and the Authority shall not be liable for and the Contractor irrevocably waives any entitlement to payment of any fees, expenses or other payments in relation to such performance. Where the Contractor has failed to fulfil this condition within 14 days of the date of last subscription of the Framework Agreement the Authority shall have the right to terminate the Framework Agreement by notice in writing to the Contractor.

3. Nature of this Agreement

- 3.1 This Agreement is a framework agreement within the meaning of regulation 2(1) of the Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2012. Call-off Contracts are public contracts within the meaning of that regulation.
- 3.2 This Agreement is a Multi-supplier framework agreement and the contractors that are party to it are the Framework Contractors. No other contractors are party to the Framework Agreement.
- 3.3 This Agreement is a multi-users framework agreement and the public bodies that are party to it are the Framework Public Bodies. No other public bodies are party to the Framework Agreement
- 3.4 The Contractor acknowledges that it is not the exclusive supplier of the Services to Framework Public Bodies and as such no guarantee of work or volume of work has been granted by any Framework Public Body.
- 3.5 The Contractor acknowledges that the Framework Public Bodies are separate legal persons and as such the Authority has no liability in relation to the performance or non -performance of other Framework Public Bodies' obligations under this Framework Agreement or any Call-off Contracts.

4. Period

- 4.1 The period of this Framework Agreement is from 1 April 2019 (the "Commencement Date") to and including 31 March 2021, with an option to extend 2 x 12 month periods until 31 March 2023, unless it is terminated earlier.
- 4.2 Not Used.
- 4.3 The period of Call-off Contracts is addressed in the Standard Terms of Supply. The period of a Call-off Contract may continue notwithstanding that the Framework Agreement has expired or terminated.

5. Break

5.1 The Authority may terminate the Framework Agreement at any time by giving not less than 3 months' notice to the Contractor

6. Specification and Service Levels

6.1 The Specification sets out the Services that the Contractor has undertaken to provide. The Specification includes Service Levels setting out particular levels of service that the Contractor has undertaken to meet.

7. Price

- 7.1 The Pricing Schedule sets out details of the pricing of the Services as at the Commencement Date.
- 7.2 The prices in the Pricing Schedule shall be Maximum Prices. Increases in price shall be applicable on each anniversary of the Framework Agreement and may only be varied by agreement between the Authority and the Contractor and, in relation to any such variation, the variation in Price shall not exceed the percentage increase or decrease in the annual change in the Consumer Price Index (CPI) as published by the Office of National Statistics as at the month of October immediately preceding the price review date of the Framework and as published by the Office for National Statistics, in comparison to the CPI.
- 7.3 Accordingly, the Contractor may not unilaterally increase the prices in the Pricing Schedule. But nothing in this Framework Agreement prevents the Contractor from improving on the prices in the Pricing Schedule for the purposes of a Call-off Contract. Full details are available at Schedule 2.

8. Award Procedures

- 8.1 The Award Procedures may be invoked by the Authority or any Framework Public Body and Call-off Contracts may be entered into at any time during the period of the Framework Agreement.
- 8.2 But the Award Procedures may not be invoked and Call-off Contracts may not be entered into with the Contractor if:
 - 8.2.1. the period of the Framework Agreement has expired;
 - 8.2.2. the Framework Agreement has been terminated; or
 - 8.2.3. the Contractor's appointment to provide Services to the Authority or Framework Public Bodies has been suspended in accordance with clause 9.2 (Management Arrangements).
- 8.3 The Authority or Framework Public Bodies and the Contractor must comply with the Award Procedures and must establish each Call-off Contract without amendment to the Standard Terms of Supply
- 8.4 The Contractor must maintain the capacity to enter into and perform Call-off Contracts throughout the period of the Framework Agreement.

9. Management Arrangements

- 9.1 The Management Arrangements set out the arrangements for the strategic management of the relationship between the Authority and the Contractor, including arrangements for monitoring of the Contractor's compliance with the Specification, Service levels, the Award Procedures and the terms of this Framework Agreement.
- 9.2 The Authority may by notice to the Contractor suspend the Contractor's appointment to provide Services to the Authority or Framework Public Bodies for a notified period of time:
 - 9.2.1 If the Authority becomes entitled to terminate this Framework Agreement under clause 42 (Termination on Default) or 43 (Termination on Insolvency or Change of Control); or
 - 9.2.2 in any other circumstance provided for in the Management Arrangements
- 9.3 Suspension under clause 9.2 shall terminate upon cessation of all of any circumstances referred to in subclauses 9.2.1 and 9.2.2.

9.4 The Contractor must continue to perform existing Call-off Contracts during any period of suspension under clause 9.2.

10. Official Secrets Acts

The Contractor undertakes to abide and procure that the Contractor's employees abide by the provisions of the Official Secrets Acts 1911 to 1989.

SECTION B

11. Contractor's Status

At times during the term of this Framework Agreement the Contractor is an independent Contractor and nothing in this Framework Agreement establishes a contract of employment, a relationship of agency or partnership or a joint venture between the Parties. Accordingly, neither Party is authorised to act in the name of, or on behalf of, or otherwise bind the other Party save as expressly permitted by the terms of this Framework Agreement.

12. Notices

- 12.1 Any notice or other communication which is to be given by a Party to the other under this Framework Agreement must be:
 - 12.1.1. given in writing;
 - 12.1.2 addressed in accordance with clause Error! Reference source not found.; and
 - 12.1.3 sent by letter (delivered by hand, first class post or by recorded delivery or special delivery), fax or e-mail.
- 12.2 Provided the relevant communication is not returned or rejected as undelivered, the notice or communication is deemed to have been given:
 - 12.2.1 2 Working Days after the day on which the letter was posted; or
 - 12.2.2 4 Working Hours, in the case of fax or e-mail.
- 12.3 For the purposes of this clause, the address of each Party is:

For the Authority:

5 Atlantic Quay 150 Broomielaw Glasgow G2 8LU

For the attention of: Redacted

Tel: Redacted E-mail: Redacted

For the Contractor:

Harlow Printing Limited, 7-21, Maxwell Street, South Shields, England, NE33 4PU

For the attention of: Redacted Telephone Number: Redacted Facsimilie Number: N/A

E-mail Address: Redacted

12.4 Either Party may change its address details by serving a notice in accordance with this clause.

13. Recovery of Sums Due

13.1 Wherever under this Framework Agreement any sum of money is recoverable from or payable by the Contractor to the Authority, the Authority may deduct that sum from any sum due to the Contractor whether under a Call-off Contract or otherwise.

14. Data Protection

- 14.1. The Contractor will, in conjunction with the Authority and in its own right and in respect of the Services, ensure it will be compliant with the Data Protection Laws.
- 14.2. Both Parties agree to negotiate in good faith any such amendments to this Framework Agreement that may be required to ensure that both Parties meet all their obligations under Data Protection Laws. The provisions of this clause 14 are without prejudice to any obligations and duties imposed directly on the Parties under Data Protection Laws and the Parties agree to comply with those obligations and duties.
- 14.3. The Parties acknowledge that the Contractor may Process Personal Data in delivery of Services under a Call-off Contract under this Framework Agreement. For the purposes of any such Processing, Parties agree that the Contractor acts as the Data Processor and the Authority acts as the Data Controller.
- 14.4. The Contractor will provide the Authority with the contact details of its data protection officer or other designated individual with responsibility for data protection and privacy to act as the point of contact for the purpose of observing its obligations under the Data Protection Laws.
- 14.5 To comply with section 31(3) of the Public Services Reform (Scotland) Act 2010, the Authority publishes an annual statement of all payments over £25,000. In addition, in line with openness and transparency, the Scottish Government publishes a monthly report of all payments over £25,000. The Contractor should note that where a payment is made in excess of £25,000 there will be disclosure (in the form of the name of the payee, the date of the payment, the subject matter and the amount of payment) in the both the monthly report and the annual Public Services Reform (Scotland) Act 2010 statement.

15. Transparency and Freedom of Information

- 15.1 The Contractor acknowledges that the Authority is subject to the requirements of FOISA and the Environmental Information Regulations. The Contractor shall:
 - (a) provide all necessary assistance and cooperation as the Authority may reasonably request to enable the Authority to comply with its obligations under FOISA and Environmental Information Regulations;
 - (b) transfer to the Authority all Requests for Information relating to this Agreement that the Contractor receives as soon as practicable and in any event within 2 Working Days of receipt;
 - (c) provide the Authority with a copy of all information held on behalf of the Authority which is requested in a Request For Information and which is in the Contractor's possession or control. The information must be provided within 5 Working Days (or such

other period as the Authority may reasonably specify) in the form that the Authority requires.

- (d) not respond directly to a Request For Information addressed to the Authority unless authorised in writing to do so by the Authority.
- 15.2 If the Request for Information appears to be directed to information held by the Authority, the Contractor must promptly inform the applicant in writing that the Request for Information can be directed to the Authority.
- 15.3 If the Authority receives a Request for Information concerning the Framework Agreement, the Authority is responsible for determining at its absolute discretion whether the information requested is to be disclosed to the applicant or whether the information requested is exempt from disclosure in accordance with FOISA or the Environmental Information Regulations.
- 15.4 The Contractor acknowledges that the Authority may, acting in accordance with the Authority's Code of Practice on the Discharge of Functions of Public Authorities issued under section 60(5) of FOISA (as may be issued and revised from time to time), be obliged under FOISA or the Environmental Information Regulations to disclose information requested concerning the Contractor or the Framework Agreement:
 - 15.4.1 in certain circumstances without consulting the Contractor, or
 - 15.4.2 following consultation with the Contractor and having taken its views into account.
- 15.5 Where 15.4.1 applies the Authority must take reasonable steps, if practicable, to give the Contractor advance notice of the fact of disclosure or, failing that, draw the fact of disclosure to the attention of the Contractor after such disclosure to the extent that it is permissible and reasonably practical for it to do.
- 15.6 Where a Request for Information concerns Contractor Sensitive Information specified in Schedule 7 (having regard to the justifications and durations set out there), the Authority must take reasonable steps, where practicable, to consult with the Contractor before disclosing it pursuant to a Request for Information.
- 15.7 The Contractor acknowledges that Transparency Reports and the content of this Agreement including any Amendments, agreed from time to time, (together the "Transparency Information") are not Confidential Information. However, for the avoidance of doubt, the following shall be treated as Confidential Information:
 - (i) any information that the Authority determine is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of FOISA; and
 - (ii) Commercially Sensitive Information;

and if the Authority believes that publication of any element of the Transparency Information should be treated as Confidential Information the Authority may, in its discretion exclude such information from publication.

- 15.8 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Contractor hereby gives consent for the Authority to publish to the general public, the Transparency Information in its entirety. The Authority shall, prior to publication, consult with the Contractor on the manner and format of publication and to inform its decision regarding any redactions but shall have the final decision in its absolute discretion.
- 15.9 The Contractor shall assist and co-operate with the Authority to enable the Authority to publish the Transparency Information including the preparation of Transparency Reports.
- 15.10 The Authority shall publish the Transparency Information in a format that assists the general public in understanding the relevance and completeness of the information being published to

ensure the public obtain a fair view on how the Agreement is being performed, having regard to the context of the wider commercial relationship with the Contractor.

15.11 The Contractor agrees that any further Information it holds that is not included in the Transparency Reports but is reasonably relevant to or that arises from the provision of the Services shall be provided to the Authority upon request, unless the cost of doing so would exceed the appropriate limit prescribed under section 12 of FOISA. The Authority may disclose such information under FOISA and the EIRs and may (except for Commercially Sensitive Information, Confidential Information,(subject to clause 17.3.3) publish such Information. The Contractor shall provide to the Authority within 5 working days (or such other period as the Authority may reasonably specify) any such Information requested by the Authority.

16 Authority Protected Information

16.1 The Contractor must:

- 16.1.1 treat all Authority Protected Information as confidential and safeguard it accordingly, implementing appropriate technical and organisational measures to protect Authority Protected Information against disclosure;
- 16.1.2 only use the Authority Protected Information for the purposes of performing its obligations under the Framework Agreement;
- 16.1.3 only disclose the Authority Protected Information to such Contractor Representatives that are directly involved in the performance of the Framework Agreement and need to know the information; and
- 16.1.4 not disclose any Authority Protected Information without the prior written consent of the Authority.
- 16.2 The Contractor must immediately notify the Authority of any breach of security concerning the Authority Protected Information. The Contractor must fully co-operate with the Authority in any investigation that the Authority considers necessary to undertake as a result of any such breach of security.
- 16.3 Clause does not apply to the extent that:
 - 16.3.1 disclosure is required by law or by order of any competent court or tribunal;
 - 16.3.2 information is in the possession of the Contractor without restriction as to its disclosure prior to its disclosure by the Authority;
 - 16.3.3 information is obtained from a third party (who lawfully acquired it) without restriction as to its disclosure;
 - 16.3.4 information is already in the public domain at the time of disclosure otherwise than by a breach of the Framework Agreement; or
 - 16.3.5 information is independently developed without access to the Authority Protected Information.
- 16.4 Breach of this clause or the Official Secrets Acts 1911 to 1989 by the Contractor is a material breach for the purposes of clause 42 (Termination Rights).

17. Contractor Sensitive Information

17.1 The Authority must:

17.1.1 treat all Contractor Sensitive Information as confidential and safeguard it accordingly; and

- 17.1.2 not disclose any Contractor Sensitive Information to any other person without the prior written consent of the Contractor.
- 17.2 Clause 17 does not apply to the extent that:
 - 17.2.1 disclosure is required by law or by order of any competent court or tribunal;
 - 17.2.2 information is in the possession of the Authority without restriction as to its disclosure prior to its disclosure by the Contractor;
 - 17.2.3 information is obtained from a third party (who lawfully acquired it) without restriction as to its disclosure;
 - 17.2.4 information is already in the public domain at the time of disclosure otherwise than by a breach of the Framework Agreement; or
 - 17.2.5 information is independently developed without access to the Contractor Sensitive Information.
- 17.3 Nothing in this Framework Agreement prevents the Authority from disclosing any Contractor Sensitive Information or any other information concerning the Contractor or the Framework Agreement:
 - 17.3.1 pursuant to a Request for Information concerning the information (see clause 15 (Freedom of Information));
 - 17.3.2 in accordance with the Authority's publication scheme (within the meaning of section 23 of FOISA) as reviewed from time to time;
 - 17.3.3 in accordance with the requirements of Part 3 of the Public Services Reform (Scotland) Act 2010;
 - 17.3.4 in accordance with any future policies of the Authority concerning the routine disclosure of government information in the interests of transparency;
 - 17.3.5 to any consultant, contractor or other person engaged by the Authority, for example to conduct a gateway review;
 - 17.3.6 in response to a Parliamentary Question from a Member of the Scottish Parliament, a Member of the United Kingdom Parliament or any other department, office or agency of Her Majesty's Government in Scotland or the United Kingdom, and their servants or agents, when disclosing such information to either the Scottish Parliament or the United Kingdom Parliament it is recognised and agreed by both parties that the Authority shall if the Authority sees fit disclose such information but is unable to impose any restrictions upon the information that the Authority provides to Members of the Scottish Parliament, or Members of the United Kingdom Parliament;
 - 17.3.7 in response to any inquiry of the European Commission concerning the Framework Agreement; or
 - 17.3.8 for the purpose of any examination by any auditors of the Authority (including Audit Scotland, the Auditor General for Scotland and the Scottish Parliament) of the economy, efficiency and effectiveness with which the Authority has used its resources.
- 17.4 The Contractor consents to the publication of the Framework Agreement by the Authority, subject to such redactions as the Authority may decide to make. The Authority may consult with the Contractor to inform its decisions concerning redaction (for example to exclude any Contractor Sensitive Information) but any decisions taken by the Authority are final and conclusive.

18 Audit & Records Management

- 18.1 In this Clause 18, the following terms have the following meanings:-
 - 18.1.1 The 'Act' means the Public Records (Scotland) Act 2011;
 - 18.1.2 'Records Management Plan' means the plan prepared by the Authority and approved by the Keeper of the Records of Scotland under section 1 of the Act;
- 18.2 The Contractor must retain and maintain until 5 years after the end of the Framework Agreement period full and accurate records of the Framework Agreement including the Orders placed, the Services provided and payments made and reimbursed under it.
- 18.3 The Contractor must on request, and without any charge to the Authority, afford the Authority, or the Authority's representatives, such access to those records as may reasonably be requested by the Authority in connection with the Framework Agreement.
- 18.4 The Contractor shall, for the duration of the Framework Agreement, provide the Authority with all assistance requested by the Authority acting reasonably to assist the Authority in complying with its obligations under the Act and with the Authority's Records Management Plan where such compliance is in respect of records created or to be created by the Contractor on behalf of the Authority in terms of this Framework Agreement. This assistance will be at no cost to the Authority.
- 18.5 At the end of the Framework Agreement, the Contractor shall transfer the records in question to the Authority, such transfer to include full ownership of the records including all Intellectual Property Rights in relation thereto. The transfer shall be at no cost to the Authority. The Contractor shall ensure that all relevant information reasonably required to locate individual items within the records, including metadata and database schema, are also offered to the Authority on the same terms.
- 18.6 If the Contractor shall become bankrupt (whether voluntarily or compulsorily), unable to pay its debts, insolvent or make arrangements with its creditors or if any resolution is adopted for the winding up of any party, or if a receiver, administrator or administrative receiver is appointed over the whole or any part of its assets or if either party goes into liquidation (whether voluntarily or compulsorily), otherwise than for the purposes of amalgamation or reconstruction or any form of execution levied upon its assets, then immediately upon the occurrence of any of these events, the records which would, in terms of clause 18.5 fall to be offered to the Authority shall be deemed to be held on trust by the Contractor on behalf of the Authority. The Contractor shall thereafter, if and when so required by the Authority, transfer the records in question to the Authority, such transfer to be on the same terms as would apply to a transfer made in terms of clause 18.5.

19. Publicity

19.1 The Contractor must not make any press announcement or otherwise publicise the Framework Agreement in any way, except with the written consent of the Authority.

SECTION C

20. Key Individuals

- 20.1 The Contractor acknowledges that the Key Individuals are essential to the proper provision of the Services to the Authority.
- 20.2 The Key Individuals must not be released from providing the Services without the approval of the Authority, except by reason of long-term sickness, maternity, paternity, adoption or parental leave, termination of employment or equivalent extenuating circumstances. Where such extenuating circumstances arise or are foreseeable, the Contractor must immediately give notice of that fact to the Authority.

- 20.3 The Contractor may propose a replacement to a Key Individual (and must do so when a Key Individual is to be released from providing the Services), in which case:
 - 20.3.1 appropriate arrangements must be made to minimise any adverse impact on the Framework Agreement which could be caused by the change in Key Individuals (including, wherever possible, a transfer period of sufficient duration to allow for the transfer of knowhow and skills); and
 - 20.3.2 the replacement must be of at least equal status and of equivalent qualifications, experience, training and skills to the Key Individual being replaced and must be fully competent to carry out the responsibilities of that person in relation to the Services.
- 20.4 Any proposed replacement to a Key Individual is subject to the approval of the Authority. Subject to the Contractor's compliance with this clause, the Authority must not unreasonably withhold such approval.

21. Offers of Employment

- 21.1 For the duration of the Framework Agreement and for a period of 12 months thereafter the Contractor must not employ or offer employment to any of the Authority's employees who have been associated with the Framework Agreement and/or the contract management of the Framework Agreement without the Authority's prior approval.
- 21.2 This clause does not prevent the Contractor from employing or offering employment to any person who has applied for employment in response to an advertisement placed in the normal course of business and not placed with the objective of soliciting the Authority's employees.

22. Staff transfer at commencement

- 22.1 The Parties agree that the commencement of the provision of the Services by the Contractor does not involve a Relevant Transfer.
- The Parties agree that the commencement of the provision of the Services by the Contractor may constitute a Relevant Transfer in respect of the Incoming Employees.
- 22.3 The Contractor is responsible for all emoluments and outgoings in respect of the Incoming Employees (including, without limitation, all wages, bonuses, commission, premiums, subscriptions, pay as you earn and national insurance contributions and pension contributions) which are attributable in whole or in part to the period from the date of the Relevant Transfer, including bonuses or commission which are payable on or before the date of the Relevant Transfer but attributable in whole or in part to the period from the date of the Relevant Transfer.
- 22.4 The Contractor indemnifies the transferor against all actions, suits, claims, demands, losses, charges, damages, costs and expenses and any other liabilities which the transferor may incur in respect of the emoluments and outgoings referred to in clause 22.3

23 Information about Contractor Employees

- 23.1 The Authority may by notice require the Contractor to disclose such information as the Authority may require relating to those of the Contractor's employees carrying out activities under or connected with the Framework Agreement.
- 23.2 The Contractor must disclose by notice all such information as is required by the Authority under clause 23.1, within such reasonable period specified by the Authority. The Contractor acknowledges that the Data Protection Laws do not prevent the disclosure of anonymised data that is not personal data within the meaning of that Act.
- 23.3 The Contractor consents to the disclosure by the Authority of all information provided by the Contractor under this clause to other Contractors that the Authority may invite to tender or appoint for services to be provided in substitution for the Services.

24 Staff transfer on expiry or termination

- 24.1 The Parties agree that the ceasing of the provision of the Services by the Contractor does not involve a Relevant Transfer.
- 24.2 The Parties agree that the ceasing of the provision of the Services by the Contractor may constitute a Relevant Transfer in respect of the Outgoing Employees.
- 24.3 The Contractor indemnifies the Authority and any replacement Contractor against all actions, suits, claims, demands, losses, charges, damages, costs and expenses and other liabilities which the Authority or any replacement Contractor may suffer as a result of or in connection with:
 - 24.3.1 the provision of information pursuant to clause 23:
 - 24.3.2 any claim or demand by any Outgoing Employee (whether in contract, delict, under statute or otherwise) arising directly or indirectly from any act, fault or omission of the Contractor in respect of any Outgoing Employee on or before the date of the Relevant Transfer:
 - 24.3.3 any failure by the Contractor to comply with its obligations under regulations 13 or 14 of TUPE or any award of compensation under regulation 15 of TUPE save where such failure arises from the failure of the Authority or any replacement Contractor to comply with its obligations under regulation 13 of TUPE; and
 - 24.3.4 any claim (including any individual employee entitlement under or consequent on such a claim) by any trade union or other body or person representing any Outgoing Employees arising from or connected with any failure by the Authority to comply with any legal obligation to such trade union, body or person.
- 24.4. The Contractor is responsible for all emoluments and outgoings in respect of the Outgoing Employees (including, without limitation, all wages, bonuses, commission, premiums, subscriptions, pay as you earn and national insurance contributions and pension contributions) which are attributable in whole or in part to the period up to and including the date of the Relevant Transfer (including bonuses or commission which are payable after the date of the Relevant Transfer but attributable in whole or in part to the period on or before the date of the Relevant Transfer).
- 24.5 The Contractor indemnifies the Authority and any replacement Contractor against all actions, suits, claims, demands, losses, charges, damages, costs and expenses and any other liabilities which the Authority or replacement Contractor may incur in respect of the emoluments and outgoings referred to in clause 24.4.

25. Security

- 25.1 The Contactor must comply with the Authority's policies concerning Baseline Personnel Security Standard clearance and such modifications to those policies or replacement policies as are notified to the Contractor from time to time.
- 25.2 The Contractor must notify the Authority of any matter or other change in circumstances which might adversely affect future Baseline Personnel Security Standard clearance.

SECTION D

26. Parties' pre-existing Intellectual Property Rights

26.1 Except as expressly provided for in the Framework Agreement, neither Party acquires any interest in or license to use the other Party's Intellectual Property Rights as they subsist at the Commencement Date or as developed independently of the Framework Agreement.

27. Specially Created Intellectual Property Rights

- 27.1 All Intellectual Property Rights and any reports, guidance, specification, instructions, toolkits, plans, data, drawings, databases, patents, patterns, models, designs or other material prepared by or for the Contractor on behalf of the Authority for use, or intended use, in relation to the performance by the Contractor of its obligations under the Framework Agreement belong to the Authority.
- 27.2 The Contractor assigns to the Authority, with full title guarantee, all Intellectual Property Rights which may subsist in the materials referred to in clause 27.1. This assignation takes effect on the Commencement Date or as an assignation of future rights that will take effect immediately on the coming into existence of the Intellectual Property Rights produced by the Contractor. The Contractor must execute all documentation necessary to effect this assignation
- 27.3 It shall be a condition of the Framework Agreement that to the extent that the Ordered Services incorporate designs or images furnished by the Framework Public Body and/or the Authority such designs or images shall not infringe any patent, trade mark, registered design, copyright or other right in the nature of intellectual property of any third party.

28. Licences of Intellectual Property Rights

- 28.1 The Contractor grants to the Authority a royalty-free, irrevocable and non-exclusive licence (with a right to sub-licence) to use any Intellectual Property Rights owned or developed prior to the Commencement Date and which the Authority reasonably requires in order to enjoy the benefit of the Services.
- 28.2 The Contractor grants to the Authority a perpetual, royalty-free, irrevocable and exclusive license to use any Intellectual Property Rights in the Deliverables.
- 28.3 The Contractor must ensure that the third party owner of any Intellectual Property Rights that are or which may be used to perform the Framework Agreement grants to the Authority a royalty-free, irrevocable and non-exclusive licence or, if itself a licensee of those rights, grants to the Authority an authorised and equivalently wide sub-licence, to use, reproduce, modify, develop and maintain the Intellectual Property Rights. Such licence or sub-licence must be non-exclusive, perpetual, royalty free and irrevocable.

29. Claims relating to Intellectual Property Rights

- 29.1 The Contractor must not infringe any Intellectual Property Rights of any third party in providing the Services or otherwise performing its obligations under the Framework Agreement and must ensure that the provision of the Services and the use or possession of the Deliverables does not infringe such Intellectual Property Rights.
- 29.2 The Contractor must promptly notify the Authority if any claim or demand is made or action brought against the Contractor for infringement or alleged infringement of any Intellectual Property Right which may affect the use or possession of the Deliverables or which may affect the provision of the Services.
- 29.3 Where a claim to which this clause applies is made, the Contractor must, at its expense, use its best endeavours to:
 - 29.3.1 modify the Services or Deliverables or substitute alternative Services or Deliverables (in any case without reducing performance or functionality) so as to avoid the infringement or alleged infringement of the Intellectual Property Rights; or
 - 29.3.2 procure the grant of a licence or licences from the pursuer, claimant or complainer, on terms acceptable to the Authority, so as to avoid the infringement or alleged infringement of the Intellectual Property Rights of the pursuer, claimant or complainer.

The Contractor must not without the consent of the Authority make any admissions which may be prejudicial to the defence or settlement of any claim to which this clause applies.

30. Assignation and Change of Control

- 30.1 The Contractor may not assign its interest in the Framework Agreement without the prior written consent of the Authority.
- 30.2 The Contractor must notify the Authority:
 - 30.2.1 whenever it proposes to undergo a change of Control, or a change of control is likely to occur;
 - 30.2.2 immediately following a change of Control that has occurred; and
 - 30.2.3 where it proposes to make any change to its sub-contractor named by the Contractor in its tender.
- 30.3 Subject to clause 30.5, the Authority may assign, novate or otherwise dispose of its rights and obligations under the Framework Agreement or any part thereof to:
 - 30.3.1 any Contracting Authority; or
 - 30.3.2 any other body established by the Crown or under statute in order substantially to perform any of the functions that had previously been performed by the Authority; or
 - 30.3.3 any private sector body which substantially performs the functions of the Authority, provided that any such assignation, novation or other disposal shall not increase the burden of the Contractor's obligations under the Framework Agreement.
- 30.4 Any change in the legal status of the Authority such that it ceases to be a Contracting Authority shall not, subject to clause 30.5, affect the validity of the Framework Agreement. In such circumstances, the Framework Agreement shall bind and inure to the benefit of any successor body to the Authority.
- 30.5 If the rights and obligations under the Framework Agreement are assigned, novated or otherwise disposed of pursuant to clause 30.3 to a body which is not a Contracting Authority or if there is a change in the legal status of the Authority such that it ceases to be a Contracting Authority (in the remainder of this clause both such bodies being referred to as the "Transferee"):
 - 30.5.1 the rights of termination of the Authority in clauses 42 (Termination Rights) and 43 (Termination on Insolvency and Change of Control) shall be available to the Contractor in the event of respectively, the bankruptcy or insolvency, or Default of the Transferee; and
 - 30.5.2 the Transferee shall only be able to assign, novate or otherwise dispose of its rights and obligations under the Framework Agreement or any part thereof with the prior consent in writing of the Contractor.
- 30.6 The Authority may disclose to any Transferee any Confidential Information of the Contractor which relates to the performance of the Contractor's obligations under the Framework Agreement. In such circumstances the Authority shall authorise the Transferee to use such Confidential Information only for purposes relating to the performance of the Contractor's obligations under the Framework Agreement and for no other purpose and shall take all reasonable steps to ensure that the Transferee gives a confidentiality undertaking in relation to such Confidential Information.

31. Sub-Contracting

- 31.1 The Authority approves the appointment of the sub-contractors specified in Schedule 10 (Approved Sub-contractors) in respect of the obligations specified in that Schedule.
- 31.2 The Contractor may not sub-contract its obligations under the Framework Agreement without the prior written consent of the Authority. Sub-contracting of any part of the Framework Agreement shall not relieve the Contractor of any obligation or duty attributable to the Contractor under the Framework Agreement. The Contractor shall be responsible for the acts and omissions of its sub-contractors as though they are its own.
- 31.3 Where the Contractor enters into a sub-contract the Contractor must ensure that a provision is included which:
 - 31.3.1 requires payment to be made of all sums due by the Contractor to the sub-contractor within a specified period not exceeding 30 days from the receipt of a valid invoice as defined by the sub-contract requirements and provides that, where the Authority has made payment to the Contractor in respect of Services and the sub-contractor's invoice relates to such Services then, to that extent, the invoice must be treated as valid and, provided the Contractor is not exercising a right of retention or set-off in respect of a breach of contract by the sub-contractor or in respect of a sum otherwise due by the sub-contractor to the Contractor, payment must be made to the sub-contractor without deduction;
 - 31.3.2 notifies the sub-contractor that the sub-contract forms part of a larger contract for the benefit of the Authority and that should the sub-contractor have any difficulty in securing the timely payment of an invoice, that matter may be referred by the sub-contractor to the Authority;
 - 31.3.3 requires that all contracts with subcontractors and suppliers which the subcontractor intends to procure, and which the subcontractor has not before the date of this Framework Agreement, already planned to award to a particular supplier are advertised through the Public Contracts Scotland procurement portal (www.publiccontractsscotland.gov.uk) and awarded following a fair, open, transparent and competitive process proportionate to the nature and value of the contract; and
 - 31.3.4 is in the same terms as that set out in this clause 31 (including for the avoidance of doubt this clause 31.3.4 subject only to modification to refer to the correct designation of the equivalent party as the Contractor and sub-contractor as the case may be.
 - 31.4 The Contractor shall include in every sub-contract:
 - 31.4.1 a right for the Contractor to terminate that sub-contract if the relevant sub-contractor fails to comply in the performance of its contract with legal obligations in the fields of environmental, social or employment law or if any of the termination events (involving substantial modification of the Contract, contract award despite the existence of exclusion grounds or a serious infringement of EU legal obligations) specified in clause 42.4 occur; and
 - 31.4.2 a requirement that the sub-contractor includes a provision having the same effect as 31.4.1 in any sub-contract which it awards.
 - 31.4.3 In this Clause 31.4, 'sub-contract' means any contract between two or more contractors, at any stage of remoteness from the Authority in a sub-contracting chain, made wholly or substantially for the purpose of performing (or contributing to the performanace of) the whole or any part of this Framework Agreement.
 - 31.5 Where requested by the Authority, copies of any sub-contract must be sent by the Contractor to the Authority as soon as reasonably practicable.
 - 31.6 Where the Contractor proposes to enter into a sub-contract it must:

- 31.6.1 advertise its intention to do so in at least one trade journal, at least one newspaper circulating in Scotland and the Public Contracts Scotland Portal; and
- 31.6.2 follow a procedure leading to the selection of the sub-contractor which ensures reasonable competition following principles of equal treatment, non-discrimination and transparency and which ensures that such procedure is accessible by small and medium enterprises.

32. Amendment

- 32.1 The Framework Agreement may be amended only by the written agreement of both Parties. Accordingly, the Contractor may not unilaterally amend the Framework Agreement
- 32.2 Clause 7 (Price) makes special provision for the variation of the Pricing Schedule.

SECTION E

33 Warranties and Representations

- 33.1 The Contractor warrants and represents that:
 - 33.1.1 it has full capacity and authority and all necessary consents (including where its procedures so require, the consent of its parent company) to enter into and perform its obligations under the Framework Agreement and that the Framework Agreement is executed by a duly authorised representative of the Contractor;
 - 33.1.2 in entering the Framework Agreement it has not committed any offence under the Bribery Act 2010 or of fraud or uttering at common law or any other kind referred to in the Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2015;
 - 33.1.3 it has not committed any breach of the Employment Relations 1999 Act (Blacklists) Regulations 2010 or section 137 of the Trade Union and Labour Relations (Consolidation) Act 1992, or committed any breach of the Data Protection Laws by unlawfully processing personal data in connection with any blacklisting activities:
 - 33.1.4 as at the Commencement Date, all information contained in the ESPD and Tender remains true, accurate and not misleading, save as may have been specifically disclosed in writing to the Authority prior to execution of the Framework Agreement;
 - 33.1.5 no claim is being asserted and no litigation, alternative dispute resolution procedure or administrative proceeding is presently in progress or, to the best of its knowledge and belief, pending or threatened against it or any of its assets which will or might have a material adverse effect on its ability to perform its obligations under the Framework Agreement;
 - 33.1.6 it is not subject to any contractual obligation, compliance with which is likely to have a material adverse effect on its ability to perform its obligations under the Framework Agreement;
 - 33.1.7 no proceedings or other steps have been taken and not discharged (nor, to the best of its knowledge, are threatened) for the winding up of the Contractor or for its dissolution or for the appointment of a receiver, administrative receiver, liquidator, manager, administrator or similar officer in relation to any of the Contractor's assets or revenue; and
 - 33.1.8 as at the Commencement Date, all insurances that must be effected under the Standard Terms of Supply have been effected.

34. Indemnity

- 34.1 Without prejudice to any rights or remedies of the Authority, the Contractor will indemnify the Authority against any and all claims, proceedings, actions, damages, costs, expenses and any other loss and liabilities which may arise out of, or in consequence of, any Default of the Contractor, its agents and employees.
- 34.2 The Authority shall indemnify the Contractor in respect of all claims, proceedings, actions, damages, fines, costs, expenses or other liabilities which may arise out of, or in consequence of, a breach of the Data Protection Laws where the breach is the direct result of the Contractor acting in accordance with the Authority's specific written instructions. This indemnity provision shall not apply if the Contractor-
 - 34.2.1 acts on the Authority's specific written instructions but fails to notify the Authority in accordance with clause 14.12(c) of this Framework Agreement;
 - 34.2.2 fails to comply with any other obligation under the Framework Agreement.

35. Limitation of Liability

- 35.1 Neither Party is liable to the other Party under the Framework Agreement for any:
 - 35.1.1 loss of profits, business, revenue or goodwill; or
 - 35.1.2 indirect or consequential loss or damage.
- 35.2 But clause 35.1 does not exclude any liability of the Contractor for additional operational, administrative costs or expenses or wasted expenditure resulting from the Default of the Contractor.
- 35.3 The ability of either Party under the Framework Agreement for Defaults is limited to £1,000,000 per incident, or any greater / other sum as may be agreed with the Framework Public Body in the Call Off Contract terms and conditions.
- 35.4 But neither Party excludes or limits liability to the other Party for:
 - 35.4.1 death or personal injury caused by its negligence;
 - 35.4.2 misrepresentation;
 - 35.4.3 any breach of any obligations implied by section 12 of the Sale of Goods Act 1979 or sections 2 or 11B of the Supply of Goods and Services Act 1982; or

36. Insurance

- 36.1 The Contractor must effect and maintain with a reputable insurance company:
 - 36.1.1 public liability insurance in the sum of not less than £1,000,000;
 - 36.1.2 professional indemnity insurance in the sum of not less than £1,000,000
 - 36.1.3 employer's liability insurance in accordance with any legal obligation for the time being in force
- 36.2 Such insurance must be maintained for the duration of the Framework Agreement and for a minimum of 5 years following the expiry or termination of the Framework Agreement.
- 36.3 The Contractor must give the Authority, on request, copies of all insurance policies referred to in this clause or a broker's verification of insurance to demonstrate that the appropriate cover is in place, together with receipts or other evidence of payment of the latest premiums due under those policies.

37. Dispute Resolution

- 37.1 The Parties must attempt in good faith to resolve any dispute or difference between them arising out of or in connection with the Framework Agreement, including any question regarding its existence, validity or termination, in accordance with the Management Arrangements.
- 37.2 Any dispute or difference arising out of or in connection with this Framework Agreement, including any question regarding its existence, validity or termination, which cannot be resolved in accordance with the Management Arrangements, shall be determined by the appointment of a single arbitrator to be agreed between the Parties, or failing agreement within fourteen days after either Party has given to the other a written request to concur in the appointment of an arbitrator, by an arbitrator to be appointed by the Scottish Arbitration Centre on the written application of either Party. The seat of arbitration shall be Scotland. The language used in the arbitral proceedings shall be English.
- 37.3 Any arbitration under clause 37.2 is subject to the Arbitration (Scotland) Act 2010.

38 Severability

38.1 If any provision of the Framework Agreement is held invalid, illegal or unenforceable for any reason by any court of competent jurisdiction, such provision is severed and the remainder of the provisions of the Framework Agreement continue in full force and effect as if the Framework Agreement had been executed with the invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision eliminated.

39. Waiver and Cumulative Remedies

- 39.1 Any failure of either Party to insist upon strict performance of any provision of the Framework Agreement, or the failure of either Party to exercise, or any delay in exercising, any right or remedy does not constitute a waiver of that right or remedy and does not cause a diminution of the obligations established by the Framework Agreement.
- 39.2 Accordingly, no waiver is effective unless it is expressly stated to be a waiver and communicated to the other Party in writing in accordance with clause 12. (notices).
- 39.3 The rights and remedies provided by this Framework Agreement are cumulative and may be exercised concurrently or separately, and the exercise of any one remedy shall not be deemed an election of such remedy to the exclusion of other remedies.

40. Force Majeure

- 40.1 Neither Party is liable to the other Party for any delay in performing, or other failure to perform, its obligations under the Framework Agreement to the extent that such delay or failure is a result of Force Majeure. Nonetheless, each Party must use all reasonable endeavours to continue to perform its obligations under the Framework Agreement for the duration of such Force Majeure. However, if Force Majeure prevents either Party from performing its material obligations under the Framework Agreement for a period in excess of 6 months, either Party may terminate the Framework Agreement with immediate effect by notice.
- 40.2 Any delay or other failure by the Contractor in performing its obligations under the Framework Agreement which results from any failure or delay by a Contractor Representative is

only to be regarded as due to Force Majeure if that Contractor Representative is itself impeded by Force Majeure from complying with an obligation to the Contractor.

- 40.3 If either Party becomes aware of Force Majeure which gives rise to, or is likely to give rise to, any delay or failure on its part as described in clause 40, it must immediately notify the other Party of the Force Majeure and the estimated period for which the failure or delay is to continue.
- 40.4 The only events that afford relief from liability for failure or delay under the Framework Agreement are Force Majeure events.

41. Disruption

- 41.1 The Contractor shall take reasonable care to ensure that in the performance of its obligations under the Framework Agreement it does not disrupt the operations of the Authority, its employees or any other Contractor employed by the Authority.
- 41.2 The Contractor shall immediately inform the Authority of any actual or potential industrial action, whether such action be by their own employees or others, which affects or might affect its ability at any time to perform its obligations under the Framework Agreement.
- 41.3 In the event of industrial action by the Staff, the Contractor shall seek Approval to its proposals to continue to perform its obligations under the Framework Agreement.
- 41.4 If the Contractor's proposals referred to in clause 41.3 are considered insufficient or unacceptable by the Authority acting reasonably, then the Authority may by notice terminate the Framework Agreement with immediate effect.

42. Termination Rights

- 42.1 The Authority may terminate the Framework Agreement by notice to the Contractor with immediate effect if the Contractor commits a Default and if:
 - 42.1.1 the Contractor has not remedied the Default to the satisfaction of the Authority within 20 Working Days, or such other period as may be specified by the Authority, after issue of a notice specifying the Default and requesting it to be remedied;
 - 42.1.2 the Default is not in the opinion of the Authority, capable of remedy; or
 - 42.1.3 the Default is a material breach of the Framework Agreement.
- 42.2 The Authority may also terminate the Framework Agreement:
 - 42.2.1 in accordance with any provision of the Schedules;
 - 42.2.2 in accordance with any provisions of the Standard Terms of Supply relating to the following activities:
 - 42.2.2.1 entering, attending or occupying the Authority's premises;
 - 42.2.2.2 making use of the Authority's property or information technology systems, or giving the Authority the use of the Contractor's property or information technology systems;
 - 42.2.2.3 having dealings with the Authority's employees, Contractors, suppliers or contractors:
 - 42.2.2.4 soliciting the Authority's employees;
 - 42.2.2.5 making representations or giving professional advice to the Authority;
 - 42.2.2.6 generating information for or giving information to the Authority;

- 42.2.2.7 receiving information from or holding information on behalf of the Authority; and
- 42.2.2.8 carrying out publicity or marketing activities;
- 42.2.2.9 where a Call-off Contract with the Contractor under this Framework Agreement has been terminated prior to the termination date of that Call-off Contract.
- 42.3 where, at any time before the term of the Framework Agreement, the Contractor or any person falling within the description set out in paragraph (2) of regulation 58 of The Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2015 commits or is convicted of an offence referred to in paragraph (1) of that regulation.
- The Authority may terminate the Framework Agreement if a Call-off Contract is terminated because of a Default by the Contractor.
- 42.5 The Authority may terminate the Contract in the event that:
 - (a) the Contract has been subject to substantial modification which would have required a new procurement procedure in accordance with regulation 72(9) (modification of contracts during their term) of The Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2015;
 - (b) the Contractor has, at the time of contract award, been in one of the situations referred to in regulation 58(1) (exclusion grounds) of The Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2015, including as a result of the application of regulation 58(2) of those regulations, and should therefore have been excluded from the procurement procedure; or
 - (c) the Contract should not have been awarded to the Contractor in view of a serious infringement of the obligations under the Treaties and the Directive 2014/24/EU that has been declared by the Court of Justice of the European Union in a procedure under Article 258 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union.

In this Condition, 'the Treaties' has the meaning given in the European Communities Act 1972.

42.6 The Authority may also terminate the Framework Agreement in the event of a failure by the Contractor to comply in the performance of its obligations under the Framework Agreement with legal obligations in the fields of environmental, social or employment law.

43. Termination on Insolvency and Change of Control

- 43.1 The Authority may terminate the Framework Agreement with immediate effect by notice where in respect of the Contractor:
 - 43.1.1 a proposal is made for a voluntary arrangement within Part I of the Insolvency Act 1986 or of any other composition scheme or arrangement with, or assignation for the benefit of, its creditors;
 - 43.1.2 a shareholders' meeting is convened for the purpose of considering a resolution that it be wound up or a resolution for its winding-up is passed (other than as part of, and exclusively for the purpose of, a bona fide reconstruction or amalgamation);
 - 43.1.3 a petition is presented for its winding up (which is not dismissed within 14 days of its service) or an application is made for the appointment of a provisional liquidator or a creditors' meeting is convened pursuant to section 98 of the Insolvency Act 1986;
 - 43.1.4 a receiver, administrative receiver or similar officer is appointed over the whole or any part of its business or assets;
 - 43.1.5 an application order is made either for the appointment of an administrator or for an administration order, an administrator is appointed, or notice of intention to appoint an administrator is given;
 - 43.1.6 it is or becomes insolvent within the meaning of section 123 of the Insolvency Act 1986;
 - 43.1.7 being a "small company" within the meaning of section 382 of the Companies Act 2006, a moratorium comes into force pursuant to schedule A1 to the Insolvency Act 1986;
 - 43.1.8 a debt relief order is entered into; or
 - 43.1.9 any event similar to those listed above occurs under the law of any other jurisdiction.
- 43.2 The Authority may terminate the Framework Agreement by notice with immediate effect within 6 months of:
 - 43.2.1 being notified that a change of Control has occurred in accordance with clause 30 (Assignation and Change of Control); or
 - 43.2.2 where no such notification has been given, the date that the Authority becomes aware of the change of control.
- 43.3 But the Authority may not terminate the Framework Agreement under clause 43 where approval of the change of control has been granted by notice by the Authority.

44. Exit Management

- 44.1 The Contractor shall perform its relevant Exit Management obligations as part of the Framework whether applicable on either the expiry or early termination of this Agreement.
- 44.2 The Contractor agrees that if it breaches (or attempts or threatens to breach) its obligation to provide Exit Management, the Authority and their respective customers and stakeholders shall be irreparably harmed. In such circumstance, the Contractor agrees that the Authority may proceed directly to court notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the dispute resolution procedure outlined in Clause 37 (Dispute Resolution). If a court of competent jurisdiction finds that the Contractor has breached (or attempted or threatened to breach) any such obligation, the Contractor agrees that without any additional findings of irreparable injury, or other conditions to interdict, the Contractor shall not oppose the entry of an appropriate order compelling performance by the Contractor and

restraining the Contractor from any further breaches or attempted or threatened breaches of its obligations in relation to Exit Management.

- 44.3 A draft of the Exit Plan shall be produced by the Contractor and supplied to the Authority within three (3) months after the Commencement Date and shall include or address the matters specified in Clause 44.4. The Authority shall provide to the Contractor the Authority's comments on the plan within one (1) month of the Authority's receipt of the plan. The Contractor shall take into account the comments and suggestions of the Authority and shall issue the final version of the Exit Plan to the Authority within ten (10) Working Days of receipt of the Authority's comments.
- 44.4 The Contractor shall throughout the period of the Agreement review, maintain and continuously update the Exit Plan which shall include:
 - 44.4.1 the activities required to enable the Authority to re-tender the Authority Requirements and/or the provision of the Services;
 - 44.4.2 the activities necessary to support any Replacement Contractor or the Authority in carrying out any necessary due diligence relating to all or part of the Services;
 - 44.4.3 details of the Exit Management to be provided by the Contractor prior to the Exit Management Date;
 - 44.3.4 support for the Replacement Contractor or the Authority during their preparation of any relevant plan for the transition of the System to the Replacement Contractor or Authority, including prior to and during such transition period;
 - 44.4.5 the maintenance of a 'business as usual' environment for the Authority during the period when Exit Management obligations are applicable; and
 - 44.4.6 all other necessary activities to support the preparation for, and execution of, a smooth and orderly Exit Management and transfer of all or part of the Services to either a Replacement Contractor or the Authority.
- 44.5 No amendment of the Exit Plan shall be made without prior written consent of the Authority

45. Compliance with the Law and Changes in the Law

- 45.1 The Contractor shall, in complying with all obligations incumbent upon it in terms of the Framework Agreement or any other contract with the Authority, comply in all respects with, and shall ensure that the Contractor's agents, employees and representatives whomsoever comply with the Law.
- 45.2 Without prejudice to the generality of sub-clause 1 above (general compliance with the Law provision), the Contractor must not unlawfully discriminate against any person in terms of the Equality Act 2010 in its activities relating to the Framework Agreement or any other contract with the Authority.
- 45.3 The Contractor shall take all reasonable steps to ensure the observance of the provisions of sub-clause 1 above by all of their servants, employees, agents, consultants and sub-contractors.
- 45.4 If the cost to the Contractor of the performance of its obligations under the Framework Agreement shall be increased or reduced by reason of the making after the date of the Framework Agreement of any relevant Law that shall be applicable to the Framework Agreement the amount of such increase shall be borne by the Contractor.

46. Offences

46.1 The Contractor must not commit or attempt to commit any offence:

- 46.1.1 under the Bribery Act 2010;
- 46.1.2 of fraud, uttering, or embezzlement at common law; or
- 46.1.3 of any other kind referred to in regulation 58(1) of the Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2015.
- 46.2 Breach of clause 46.1 is a material breach for the purposes of clause 42 (Termination Rights).

47. Tax Arrangements

- Where the Contractor is liable to be taxed in the UK in respect of consideration received under this contract, it shall at all times comply with the Income Tax (Earnings and Pensions) Act 2003 (ITEPA) and all other statutes and regulations relating to income tax in respect of that consideration.
- 47.2 Where the Contractor is liable to National Insurance Contributions (NICs) in respect of consideration received under this Framework Agreement, it shall at all times comply with the Social Security Contributions and Benefits Act 1992 (SSCBA) and all other statutes and regulations relating to NICs in respect of that consideration.
- 47.3 The Authority may, at any time during the term of this Framework Agreement, request the Contractor to provide information which demonstrates how the Contractor complies with sub clauses 47.1 and 47.2 above or why those clauses do not apply to it.
- 47.4 A request under sub-clause 47.3 above may specify the information which the Contractor must provide and the period within which that information must be provided.
- 47. 5 The Authority may supply any information which it receives under clause 47 to the Commissioners of Her Majesty's Revenue and Customs for the purpose of the collection and management of revenue for which they are responsible.
- 47.6 The Contractor shall take all reasonable steps to ensure the observance of the provisions of this clause 47 by all of their servants, employees, agents, consultants and sub-contractors.
- 47.7 Where the Contactor enters into any sub-contract with any of its servants, employees, agents, consultants and/or sub-contractors, the Contractor must ensure that a provision is included which is in the same terms as this clause 47 subject only to modification to refer to the correct designation of the equivalent party as the Contractor.

48. Blacklisting

48.1 The Contractor must not commit any breach of the Employment Relations Act 1999 (Blacklists) Regulations 2010 or section 137 of the Trade Union and Labour Relations (Consolidation) Act 1992, or commit any breach of the Data Protection Laws by unlawfully processing personal data in connection with any blacklisting activities. Breach of this clause is a material default which shall entitle the Authority to terminate the Framework Agreement.

49. Conflicts of interest

- 49.1 The Contractor must take appropriate steps to ensure that the Authority is not placed in a position where, in the reasonable opinion of the Authority, there is an actual or potential conflict between the interests of the Contractor and the duties owed to the Authority under the Framework Agreement.
- 49.2 The Contractor must disclose by notice to the Authority full particulars of any actual or potential conflict of interest which may arise and must take such steps as are necessary to avoid or remove the conflict of interest.

49.3 Breach of this clause by the Contractor is a material breach for the purposes of clause 42 (Termination Rights).

50. Consequences of Expiry or Termination

- Where the Authority terminates the Contractor's interest in the Framework Agreement under clause 42 (Termination Rights) and makes other arrangements for the supply of Services, the Contractor indemnifies the Authority against all costs incurred in making those arrangements.
- The termination of this Framework Agreement in accordance with clause 42 (Termination Rights) and/or clause 43 (Termination on Insolvency and Change of Control) or its expiry shall not affect the accrued rights of either party.
- 50.3 Following the service of a termination notice, the Contractor shall continue to perform its obligations in accordance with the provisions of this Framework Agreement until termination.
- 50.4 The following provisions survive the expiry or termination of this Framework Agreement
 - 50.4.1 clause 1 (Definitions and Interpretation);
 - 50.4.2 clause 8 (Award Procedures);
 - 50.4.3 clause 10 (Official Secrets Acts);
 - 50.4.4 clause 13 (Recovery of Sums Due);
 - 50.4.5 clause 14 (Data Protection);
 - 50.4.6 clause 15 (Freedom of Information);
 - 50.4.7 clause 16 (Authority Protected Information);
 - 50.4.8 clause 17 (Contractor Sensitive Information);
 - 50.4.9 clause 18 (Audit [and Records Management]);
 - 50.4.10 clause 19 (Publicity);
 - 50.4.11 clause 21 (Offers of Employment);
 - 50.4.12 clause 23 (Information about Contractor Employees);
 - 50.4.13 clause 26 (Parties pre-existing Intellectual Property Rights);
 - 50.4.14 clause 27 (Specially created Intellectual Property Rights);
 - 50.4.15 clause 28 (Licences of Intellectual Property Rights);
 - 50.4.16 clause 29 (Claims relating to Intellectual Property Rights);
 - 50.4.17 clause 33 (Warranties and Representations);
 - 50.4.18 clause 34 (Indemnity);
 - 50.4.19 clause 37 (Dispute Resolution Procedure);
 - 50.4.20 clause 39 (Waiver and Cumulative Remedies);
 - 50.4.21 clause 47 (Tax Arrangements);
 - 50.4.22 this clause 50 (Consequences of Termination); and

50.4.23 clause 52 (Governing Law and Jurisdiction).

50.5 Immediately upon termination of the Framework Agreement for any reason whatsoever the Contractor shall render such reasonable assistance to the Authority or third party nominated by the Authority, if requested, as may be necessary to effect an orderly assumption by a Replacement Contractor of the Services previously performed by the Contractor under the Framework Agreement. The Contractor shall be entitled to charge for such termination services in accordance with the amount of costs, damage and loss incurred or suffered by the Authority as a result of the termination which may be recovered by the Authority from the Contractors and shall included (but not be restricted to):-

any additional operational and administrative costs and expenses incurred by the Authority by virtue of such termination of the Framework Agreement;

the costs and expenses incurred by the Authority in providing, or procuring that another body provide, the Framework Agreement Services on a temporary basis until the completion of a re-tendering process; and

the costs and expenses incurred by or on behalf of the Authority in performing the retendering process.

- 50.6 On expiry or termination of the Framework Agreement the Contractor must:
 - 50.6.1 immediately return to the Authority all Authority Property and Authority Protected Information in its possession; and
 - 51.6.2 destroy or delete any copies of Authority Protected Information (whether physical or electronic) in its possession.

51. Entire Agreement

- 51.1 This Framework Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties in respect of the matters dealt with herein. This Framework Agreement supersedes all prior negotiations between the Parties and all representations and undertakings made by one Party to the other, whether written or oral, except that this clause does not exclude liability in respect of any misrepresentation (whether in the ESPD or Tender or otherwise).
- 51.2 In the event of, and only to the extent of, any conflict between the clauses of this Framework Agreement, the Schedules and any document referred to in this Framework Agreement, the following order of precedence applies:
 - 51.2.1 the clauses of this Framework Agreement;
 - 51.2.2 the Standard Terms of Supply;
 - 51.2.3 the other Schedules; and
 - 51.2.4 any other document referred to in the clauses of this Framework Agreement.

52. Governing Law and Jurisdiction

This Framework Agreement is governed by and interpreted in accordance with Scots law and, subject to clause 37 (Dispute Resolution), the Parties submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Scottish courts.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF these presents typewritten on this and the number of pages before this page preceding pages together with the 5 Schedules annexed hereto are executed as follows:

SIGNED for and on behalf of	SIGNED for and on behalf of Harlow Printing Limited Redacted
the Scottish Ministers	
Redacted	
At	At
On	OnRedacted
Full name: Redacted	
Position: Head of Collaborative Procurement	Position
Address: Victoria Quay Area 3F North	Address
The Shore Leith	
EDINBURGH EH6 6QQ	
2.10 044	
In the presence of	In the presence of
SignatureRedacted	SignatureRedacted
Full name: Redacted	Full nameRedacted
Address As Above	Address

This and the following **27** pages comprise Schedule 1 to the Framework Agreement between the Scottish Ministers and Harlow Printing Limited

SCHEDULE 1 - STATEMENT OF REQUIREMENTS

Print & Associated Services - Reference No SP-18-001

GENERAL STATEMENT OF REQUIREMENTS FOR PRINT & ASSOCIATED SERVICES

SCHEDULE 1 - SPECIFICATION AND SERVICE LEVELS

PURPOSE

- 1. The Print Framework Agreement is for the provision of Print & Associated Services. The Authority requirement is divided into three (3) distinct Lots set out below:
 - Lot 1 will require the Contractor(s) to provide Litho / Digital Printing Services
 - Lot 2 will require the Contractor(s) to provide Specimen Bags
 - Lot 3 will require the Contractor(s) to provide Special Labels
- 2. The key objectives of this Framework Agreement are to:
 - consistently deliver a service to excellent quality standards;
 - deliver a value for money service;
 - meet a wide range of customer requirements in a secure, open and honest manner;
 - meet deadlines required by the Framework Public Body; and
 - continuous improvement throughout the term of the Framework Agreement.

LOT 1 - CORE REQUIREMENT FOR LITHO / DIGITAL PRINTING SERVICES

- 3. The Contractor shall be able to service critical print requirements ranging from low volume (small leaflets) to prestigious "flagship publications" print work, and other principal corporate publications that usually feature one or more of the following:
 - high quality;
 - high quantity;
 - high pagination;
 - special or unusual finishes;
 - perfect binding
 - sustainable printing materials and practices
- 4. Framework Public Bodies will order on an ad-hoc basis as and when a requirement arises or may award a call off contract to a Contractor for all or certain elements of their organisation's print requirement, for a period / duration. For duration call-off contracts, Framework Public Bodies are required to complete a Schedule 5, Standard Terms of Supply and use the Contract exclusively for the scope of their requirement.
- 5. The Contractor shall be required to deliver the full scope of the services listed herein whether that be via an in-house capability or by means of sub-contracting. The Contractor shall propose the best Value for Money solution for all print requirements.

- 6. This Specification is Performance / Output based and as such focuses on the function of the Services required.
- 7. The Specification is built around a description of what the requirement is rather than a description of how it should be delivered and welcomes innovation in the market place, thereby, allowing and encouraging the The Contractor to propose modern, sustainable solutions throughout the term of the Framework Agreement.

Production Management

8. The Contractor shall provide a Production Management Service, offering advice and assistance regarding the most cost effective method of delivering a Job to meet the required purposeand specification taking into account environmental aspects.

Print Production

- 9. The Contractor shall have the ability to print in spot and 4 colour processes for the production of all general, office, and marketing print using appropriate cost effective production processes and technology with varying levels of output from low to high production runs in multi-page paginations. The Contractor shall be required to print the following, but not limited to, in varying volumes:
 - No Carbon Required (NCR) pad sets;
 - Pads that may be bound with card covers;
 - Forms;
 - Reports;
 - Brochures:
 - Publications;
 - Prospectuses;
 - Leaflets;
 - Flyers;
 - · Pamphlets;
 - Newsletters:
 - Annual reports:
 - Corporate Plans;
 - Questionnaires:
 - · Certificates:
 - Business cards:
 - Envelopes;
 - Tickets;
 - Postcards;
 - Broadsheets / Maps
 - Posters
 - Business stationery;
 - Print Packaging;
 - Small mailings and occasional fulfilment requirement;
 - Other services as required by the Framework Public Body.
- 10. Print requirements shall include where required, finishing, storage, stock call-off arrangements and distribution.

Print Finishing Services

- 11. In addition to Print Services, the Contractor shall be required to provide a full range of finishing services set out as below, but not limited to:
 - Binding including perfect binding;
 - Burst binding;
 - Saddle stitching;
 - · Wire and Comb stitching;
 - Wire O Binding
 - Drilling;
 - Die cutting;
 - Folding;
 - Varnishing:
 - Laminating
 - Trimming;
 - Creasing;
 - Collation:
 - Perforation;
 - Numbering;
 - Hand finishing;
 - Gluing;
 - Heat sealing;
 - Foiling;
 - Embossing;
 - Spot UV
 - Other services as required by the Framework Public Body.

Binders and Wallets

- 12. The Contractor shall be able to supply a range of standard and bespoke sized and designed binders, wallets and folders in a range of material including but not limited to papers, boards, PVC and plastics; where applicable, materials should be from recycled content and fully recyclable.
- 13. The Contractor shall be able to offer printing services including any separators to be inserted into the binders, wallets and folders on a range of substrates including paper, boards and plastics. The Contractor shall be able to source any printed items for insertion into final binders, wallets and folders including the collation of these into the folders, binders and wallets.

<u>Screen printing – on to polyprop and other materials.</u>

14. The Contractor shall produce paper over board products as required and produce ring binder slips cases, point of sale and packaging on an ad hoc basis.

Stock Holding / Storing / Distribution

15. The Contractor shall be able to provide a stock holding and stock call off facility for all finished goods. The cost for stock holding, where required, shall be included in the total cost of the Print job. Facilities to store print for Framework Public Body call off / distribution may be required.

Online Services

16. The Contractor shall be able to provide an online upload File Transfer Protocol (FTP) or Drop box facility for artwork files during each Working Day (of which it is anticipated that FPB's would be provided access to this facility as required). In addition the Contractor shall provide a facility for print ready artwork files for each project and typesetting (as required)

Proofing

- 17. The Contractor shall provide a proofing service that includes, but is not limited to:
 - High resolution PDF proofs;
 - Low resolution PDF proofs;
 - · Low resolution digital proofs;
 - · High resolution digital proofs calibrated to printing press
 - Wet proofs;
 - A facility to press check (where requested);
 - Provide fully made up 'book' proofs;
 - Low resolution digital proofs PDF or printed content proofs, plotter proofs, inkjet proofs, scatter proof;
 - High resolution digital proofs PDF or printed Digital and Cromalin proofs produced on pantone calibrated printers; Wet proofing service (Produced on wither litho or digital print presses using the exact stock paper to be used for finished product);
 - Press pass proofing usually for high profile and volume based jobs;
 - On-line proofing including but not limited to the marking up and document tracking process of alterations made. Please note that some Framework Public Bodies may exceptionally send art work via other methods which should be accommodated.
- 18. Where errors appear in the printed matter, the Contractor will immediately discuss with Framework Public Bodies to agree the reparative action that will be taken and determine if corrections should be made.
- 19. The Contractor must be able to provide thorough proof checking assuring an error free process. No charges will be made unless the errors can be fairly attributed to the Framework Public Body.

Pre-press Services

- 20. The Contractor shall provide a full range of prepress services including but not limited to plate making. When undertaking the platemaking process The Contractor should consider what measures are in place to eliminate or reduce chemical usage and actively work towards minimising waste. The Contractor must also have the ability to accept PDFs and native files created in commonly used software packages.
- 21. Pre-flight processes shall be integrated within the workflow to ensure that potential output errors within PDFs and native files are identified immediately and appropriate remedial actions implemented. For PDF workflows the Contractor should provide custom pre-sets or specify the preferred standard press pre-set required.
- 22. Demonstrable methods shall be in place to ensure implementation of accurate International Colour Consortium (ICC) profiles to deliver colour accuracy and consistency using coated and uncoated paper stocks.

23. Upon request, the Contractor shall be able to provide Framework Public Bodies with a copy of the final print file; this may be as a PDF or in the native file format.

Sourcing Raw Materials

24. The Contractor shall source all raw materials required for the printing and finishing process including but not limited to paper and board stocks. The Contractor shall be able to offer a range of papers in recycled, virgin and appropriately accredited stocks. If requested by a Framework Public Body, the Contractor must be able to supply paper which meets the Government Buying Standards available at:

https://www.gov.uk/guidance/prevent-pollution-from-paper-and-cardboard-production

25. The Contractor should also demonstrate use of vegetable inks and the measures in place to eliminate or neutralise chemical usage and waste of such chemically based consumables used. The Contractor shall make every effort to ensure that all materials being sourced (where applicable) should be fully recyclable at end of life.

Setting

26. The Contractor shall be able to provide typesetting services, if required. This would typically involve working from digital or hard copy files supplied - which could include straight text, material to be output as graphs or charts, images and logos and formatting these appropriately, proofing, correcting and creating print ready files. Some material may require to be input or rekeyed. These files shall belong to the Framework Public Body.

Fulfilment and Distribution Services

- 27. The Contractor shall hold, update and make available on request standard distribution lists used by the Framework Public Bodies. These lists shall be used to distribute, on demand, printed materials produced and shall be available to the Framework Public Bodies at all times.
- 28. The Contractor shall prepare documents for distribution, copying, addressing, labelling, packaging and placing in external and internal transit envelopes as necessary to meet the requirements of the Framework Public Bodies. The output must be delivered by the Contractor to the Framework Public Body's nominated address(es), adhering strictly to any restrictions or special security measures which are advised to the Contractor by the Framework Public Body. Packaging should be kept to a minimum and should be made of recycled content as well as being recyclable. Wherever possible alternatives to plastic packaging should be sought. Adhesives should be non toxic where possible and gum tape rather than plastic tape should be used.
- 29. The Contractor must prioritise the supply of Orders appropriately.
- 30. The Contractor shall be advised on a Job-by-Job basis which lists are to be used for distribution purposes. The Contractor shall also be notified of any additional addressee details for specific projects. For each Job, the Framework Public Body shall notify the Contractor of the number of copies to be sent to each addressee where this is more than one copy otherwise the Contractor shall assume that one copy only per addressee is to be sent.

Reprographics Services

- 31. The Contractor shall provide a Reprographic Service which will include, but not be limited to:
 - High volume copying;
 - Reduction/Enlargement;
 - Copying onto coloured paper;
 - Copying onto headed paper;
 - · Copying onto white or coloured card/board;
 - Copying of photographic output; and
 - Finishing of all kinds, including collating, folding, wire stitching,
 - comb binding, wire binding, thermo binding, and drilling and other types of finishing where required.

<u>Trade Accreditations and Professional Memberships</u>

- 32. The Contractor is expected to maintain any applicable and appropriate accreditations and memberships of professional bodies which would be expected throughout the industry for the duration of the Framework Agreement and is expected to provide to its staff adequate training and development required of such accreditation.
- 33. Should the Contractor lose their FSC accreditation within its duration then the Authority must be notified directly and a commitment made to regain said accreditation within six months.

SCHEDULE 1A - GENERAL SERVICE REQUIREMENTS

- 1. The Contractor shall provide the service during normal working hours between 0900 and 1700 hours daily, Monday to Friday, excluding Public and Bank Holidays, unless otherwise instructed by the Framework Public Body in the Order Form to deliver a service out with normal working hours.
- 2. The Framework Public Body may require the Contractor to provide services on Bank and Public Holidays, weekend, evenings or overnight as well as a normal working week. The Contractor shall be required to provide up to date contact details for out of hours for key personnel, including any sub-contractors.
- 3. Frequently work comes through at very short notice with tight deadlines and delivery required at disparate geographical locations throughout the UK. The Contractor may therefore be required to schedule Jobs at short notice and outside normal working hours. The Contractor shall be flexible with a can-do approach and be able to respond to tight deadlines as required.
- 4. The Contractor must work directly with the Framework Public Body to ensure that the purpose, output, quantities, deliverables and production schedules of each Job are fully specified, that procedures are followed and that all Jobs are managed through to completion.

PRICING

- 5. All Services will be supplied in line with the rates set out in Schedule 2 of the Framework Agreement. The rates are Maximum and the Contractor may not unilaterally increase the rates in the Pricing Schedule, but nothing in this Framework Agreement prevents the Contractor from improving on the rates in the Pricing Schedule for the purposes of a Call-off Contract. Call-off Contract Award procedures are detailed in Schedule 3.
- 6. Each quotation must be clearly presented and include a complete price breakdown which includes pricing in accordance with the Pricing Schedule. The Contractor must keep the Framework Public Body regularly informed of progress and ensure that authorisation is recorded at key stages of the process. The Contractor shall accept Job specification changes only when these are advised by the Framework Public Body in writing.

ORDERING

- 7. Orders may be placed as a single, one off order or via a contractual arrangement for a period/duration as set out by the Framework Public Body in the Call Off Contract. Framework Public Bodies conducting a call-off contract for a period/duration must use the contract exclusively for the scope of their requirement.
- 8. The Contractor shall be available to accept Orders on every Working Day and provide the Framework Public Body with a point of contact to deal with any queries during the same period.
- 9. The Authority requires the Contractor to provide order acknowledgement to the Framework Public Body in all instances and where the Framework Public Body subsequently cancels an Order, the contractor should acknowledge receipt of such cancellation.

DELIVERY

- 10. The Contractor shall normally be required to make deliveries to a Framework Public Body site on a Working Day. Deliveries will not normally be accepted on Saturdays, Sundays or Public Holidays unless previous notification is given and approved by the Framework Public Body.
- 11. The Contractor must provide the service to any specified location within Scotland; there may be a requirement to delivery goods outside of Scotland dependent on the requirement e.g. delivery to a Trade Event in England which will be specified on the Order.
- 12. Postage shall be on the basis of 2nd Class delivery, unless otherwise agreed with the Framework Public Body For remote locations e.g. Highlands & Islands, the Contractor must specify timings of delivery's.
- 13. All deliveries must be in sound condition, securely packaged and distinctly marked with the Contractor's identification and the full address of the recipient of the Order, or with the labelling requested by the Framework Public Body. The Contractor may be required to make deliveries on tail lift vehicles.
- 14. For all Orders, the Contractor shall obtain a signature at the point of delivery from an authorised member of the Framework Public Body's staff to acknowledge the number of parcels received. Any special requirements relating to acceptance of a delivery of an Order will be advised by the Framework Public Body.
- 15. Where applicable, the Contractor shall adhere to United Kingdom and EU legislation for the disposal of packaging.
- 16. The Contractor shall minimise the amount of packaging required for safe delivery of the goods and also prove how they are doing this by stating upon request what each piece of packaging is needed for and whether it comes from recycled / sustainable sources.
- 17. The Contractor shall be aware that Framework Public Body delivery points may differ in size and accessibility and that delivery will have to accommodate the individual delivery points handling requirements. Any special requirements relating to delivery will be advised by the Framework Public Body in the Call Off Contract and the Contractor must adhere to the delivery specifications.
- 18. Where requested by the Framework Public Body in the Call off Contract, the Contractor shall provide, and remove, all pallets, containers and cages as required.
- 19. Delivery of products may be required to point of use, within the agreed delivery lead times. Details of these requirements will be set out in the Framework Public Body's Call-Off Contract.
- 20. Deliveries must be made at times as specified in the Framework Public Body's Call-Off Contract.
- 21. A delivery advice note must be supplied by the Contractor.
- 22. The Contractor when planning their scheduled delivery routes will do so taking into account the most environmentally efficient option that minimises carbon emissions

QUALITY

- 23. The Contractor shall operate to top quality print production and finishing and must have robust quality control processes in place.
- 24. All Services supplied must be fit for purpose and of a quality acceptable to the Framework Public Body. If at any time during the Contract the quality of supply for any product or Service is found to be unacceptable, the Contractor shall provide a replacement item or service acceptable to the Framework Public Body at no additional cost.

RETURNS

- 25. If the Contractor fails to supply the correctly ordered products, or in the quantity required, the Contractor is required to deliver to the Framework Public Body the correct products within a timescale agreed by the Framework Public Body.
- 26. The Contractor should note that the Framework Public Body may have no facility to return Goods. If a Contractor responds to a correctly placed Order by sending faulty, incorrect products or the wrong quantity, the Framework Public Body will not pay for those Goods. The Framework Public Body will advise the Contractor of any incorrect Goods within an agreed timescale and the Contractor shall retrieve those products at their own expense and at a time suitable to the Framework Public Body.

HEALTH AND SAFETY

- 27. The Contractor shall comply with all of the Framework Public Bodies' health and safety policies, procedures and systems. In addition to the Health & Safety at Work Act 1974, the Contractor shall comply with all statutory instruments, orders, rules & regulations made there under, and all relevant bylaws, regulations, rules or orders made by any appropriate local or regulatory authority or body.
- 28. The Contractor shall have a health and safety management system that complies with all relevant and current health and safety legislation. This must contain an up-to-date general policy statement signed on behalf of the Contractor.
- 29. It is expected that sound risk assessment methodology shall be applied to all work activities that the Contractor undertakes in discharging the Framework.

SUSTAINABILITY/ENVIRONMENTAL

30. The Contractor should consider the Scottish Ministers sustainable development strategy and ethical policy with respect to the delivery of this Framework. The Contractor's policies and processes will support the Scottish Ministers 'Greener Scotland' strategic objective including: a proactive approach to sustainable consumption and the efficient use of resources; consideration given to social and environmental consequences; policies which ensure that business activities have a direct positive impact on climate change and energy; and policies which encourage natural resource protection and environmental enhancement. Further details of the Scottish Ministers policies in this area can be found at the following links:

http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Topics/sustainabledevelopment

http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Topics/Government/Procurement/policy/corporate-responsibility

http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Topics/Government/18823/GreenGovCon/Policy

- 31. Specifically, the Contractor shall ensure that they work in a manner which minimises the impact on the environment, taking account of Scottish Ministers' Policy and WRAP Guidelines. For information, the current requirements are as follows:
 - 31.1 Efficiency in paper use: all publications prepared by the Contractor are produced wherever possible on recycled paper containing 75% recycled content. The Contractor must adhere to the Framework Public Body's requirements on recycled or otherwise certified copying paper:
 - 31.2 The purchase of sustainable items and products. The Contractor shall work with the Framework Public Bodies to minimise the use of plastic and where requested offer a price for non-plastic packaging;
 - 31.3 The purchase of biodegradable or recyclable disposables and packaging (minimising the use of plastic) with all cardboard packaging consisting of at least 80% recycled material. Primary packaging parts shall be easily separable into mono-material parts to aid effective waste management;
 - 31.4 The efficient use of energy and water;
 - 31.5 The avoidance of products containing ozone depleting substances and sprays containing propellants;
 - 31.6 The correct use of all on-site waste management facilities through normal staff activity;
 - 31.7 The use of alternative-fuelled technology in vehicles used by contractor's local management:
 - 31.8 The use of alternative-fuelled technology in vehicles used by the Contractor's delivery vehicles;
 - 31.9 The agreement of procedures with the Contractor to ensure engines are switched off when stationary on the Framework Public Bodies' premises for longer than two minutes;
 - 31.10 The carbon footprint must be considered when sourcing materials. Full details of any cost implications need to be provided to the Framework Public Body prior to purchase;
 - 31.11 Increased use of public transport. Meetings to be held in locations to minimise travel and close to public transport links;
 - 31.12 Reduction of face to face meetings by using email, audio, web and video conferencing;
 - 31.13 Contractor shall adhere to the <u>Climate Change (Scotland) Act</u> which aims to reduce carbon emissions and work towards the objectives contained therein;
 - 31.14 The use of chemicals, sealants, inks and materials should, as far as possible be environmentally friendly and come from sustainable sources;

31.15 Maximising the use of vegetable based inks and reducing the use of inks which contain volatile organic compounds (such as isopropyl alcohol) and heavy metals.

ETHICAL REQUIREMENTS

- 32. The Scottish Government is committed to sustainable procurement and to this end the Contractor is required to have appropriate standards for it's organisation and it's Supply Chain regarding legal, ethical and social issues and therefore required to use ethically sourced products in the provision of the required goods and services.
- 33. The Contractor will perform its obligations in accordance with the Authority's, and Framework Public Bodies ethical sourcing policy, which is to promote appropriate standards regarding legal, ethical and social issues including, for example, health and safety, security of employment rights, equality, corruption and fair trade, in particular in developing or countries with low production costs.
- 34. The Contractor shall comply with and include in any sub-contract arrangements, all applicable anti-slavery and human trafficking laws, statutes, regulations and codes from time to time in force including but not limited to the Modern Slavery Act 2015. The Contractor shall:
 - 34.1 maintain throughout the Framework, its own policies and procedures to ensure it's ethical compliance;
 - 34.2 not engage, in any activity, practice or conduct that would constitute an offence under sections 1, 2 or 4 of the Modern Slavery Act 2015 if such activity, practice or conduct were carried out in the UK;
 - 34.3 as part of its audit process, implement reasonable due diligence and reasonable monitoring procedures for its sub-contract arrangements to ensure that there is no slavery or human trafficking and that such arrangements comply with the Ethical Requirements. The Framework Public Body shall approve such due diligence procedures. The Contractor shall provide any such information as the Framework Public Body requires in relation to the Contractor's and Sub-Contractor's compliance with these Framework Terms.
 - 34.4 notify the Authority as soon as it becomes aware of any actual or suspected slavery or human trafficking and/or breach of the Ethical Requirements in the supply chain which has any connection with the Framework or any call-off arrangements.
 - 34.5 provide information as the Authority requires in theMonthly Performance Report, relating to their and their Sub-Contractors' compliance with Ethical Requirements provided that such information in the possession or control of the Contractor.
 - 34.6 comply with all applicable laws, statutes, regulations and codes relating to anti- bribery and anti-corruption including but not limited to the Bribery Act 2010 (Relevant Requirements). The Contractor shall:
 - 34.7 Not engage in any activity, practice or conduct which would constitute an offence under sections 1, 2 and 6 of the Bribery Act 2010 if such activity, practice or conduct had been carried out in the UK

- 34.8 Have and maintain in place throughout the Framework term its own policies and procedures, including adequate procedures under the Bribery Act 2010 to ensure compliance with the Relevant Requirements and will enforce them where appropriate;
- 34.9 Promptly report to the Authority any request or demand for any undue financial or other advantage of any kind received by the Contractor in connection with the performance of the Framework; and
- 34.10 Immediately notify the Purchaser (in writing) if a foreign public official becomes an officer or employee of the Contractor or acquires direct or indirect interest in the Contractor and the Contractor warrants that it has no foreign public officials as direct or indirect owners, officers or employees at the Commencement Date of the Framework.
- 35. The Contractor shall ensure than any person associated with the Contractor who is performing the Services or providing goods in connection with the Framework does so only on the basis of a written contract which imposes on and secures from such person terms equivalent to those imposed on the Contractor (Relevant Terms). The Contractor shall be responsible for the observance and performance by such persons of the Relevant Terms, and shall be directly liable to the Purchaser for any breach by such persons of any of the Relevant Terms.
- 36. Breach of paragraphs 77 to 79 shall be deemed to be a material breach for the purposes of Clause 42 (Termination on Default).

CONTRACT MANAGEMENT

- 37. The Framework Agreement shall be managed strategically by the Authority and any call-off requirement or contract will be managed directly by the Framework Public Body as detailed in Schedule 4 of the Framework Agreement. This arrangement contains a number of mechanisms for ensuring that the Authority can effectively manage the Print & Associated Services Framework Agreement.
- 38. The Contractor shall ensure that Goods and Services being provided through the Print & Associated Services Framework Agreement are actively managed through service and account management processes, procedures, associated systems and data.

SERVICE LEVEL INDICATORS

- 39. The Service Level Indicators (SLIs) for this Print & Associated Framework Agreement are set out in Schedule 1, Annex A of the Framework Agreement. The Contractor shall set up processes to monitor its performance against the agreed SLIs in order to report to the Authority. The Contractor shall at all times ensure compliance with the standards set by the SLIs.
- 40. The Contractor's achievements against targets and SLIs shall be reviewed annually during contract review meetings where appropriate.
- 41. Customer surveys will be conducted periodically to enable performance reviews to take place.

MANAGEMENT INFORMATION REPORTING

- 42. The Contractor shall, at no charge to the Authority, submit to the Authority complete and accurate Management Information in accordance with the provisions of the Framework Schedule 1, paragraphs 68 and 69.
- 43. The Contractor grants the Authority a non-exclusive, transferable, perpetual, irrevocable, royalty free licence to use and to share with any Other Framework Public Bodies any Management Information supplied to the Authority for the Authority's normal operational activities including administering this Framework Agreement and Call-Off Contracts, monitoring public sector expenditure, identifying savings or potential savings and planning future procurement activity.
- 44. The Contractor shall be required to submit reports in accordance with the timescales identified in Schedule 1, paragraph 68 of the Framework Agreement.
- 45. In additional to the management information reports to be provided to the Authority, the Contractor shall be required to submit management information reports as detailed in the Framework Public Body's Call-Off Contract.
- 46. The Authority reserves the right to change the format of any report throughout the Framework Agreement and will agree such changes with the Contractor. All changes will be implemented within one month of agreement between the Authority and the Contractor. This does not relate to specific Framework Public Body reports.
- 47. All management information must be presented electronically.
- 48. The information requirements of the Authority will develop through the lifetime of the Framework Agreement. The Contractor shall cooperatively meet those developing needs promptly and at no extra cost.
- 49. The Contractor shall maintain, prepare and submit within 5 days after each calendar month end to the Authority's Framework Manager, a Monthly Management Report, and split into two parts.
 - 49.1 Part 1 of the Management Report shall include, but not be limited to the following:
 - Spend per Framework Public Body;
 - Percentage of requirements sub-contracted;
 - Total spend per sub-contractor;
 - Number of mini-competitions tendered;
 - Number of successful mini-competitions;
 - Number of mini-competitions not tendered for;
 - Number of direct awards;
 - Number, Title and Value of Litho and Digital jobs
 - Percentage split on use of paper i.e. recycled, FSC, non-recycled, others;
 - Contractor performance against agreed service levels;
 - reportable complaints received, number of dates to resolve and action taken;
 - reportable incidents, near misses and other health and safety matters:
 - sustainable procurement measures and achievements sustainable/environment/corporate & social, i.e. community benefits;
 - Sub-Contractor Payment timescales;

- All associated storage costs broken down by:
 - Sector
 - individual Framework Public Bodies
- 49.2 Part 2 of the Report shall include but not be limited to the following information for each Call Off Contract awarded by the Framework Public Bodies via the Framework Agreement:
 - Name of Framework Public Body;
 - Start Date of Call off Contract;
 - End date of Call off Contract;
 - Description of Product Types ordered, i.e. Brochures, Booklets;
 - Price (ex VAT) per call off Contract;
 - · Date of Invoice per call off Contract;
 - Saving call-off Contract (where known).
- 50. The Contractor shall put forward, at annual review meetings, recommendations with regard to service and quality improvements, innovations which can offer added value, efficiencies and savings in print supply. This shall take into account the on-going changes to Government Legislation and Government initiatives.

SECURITY

- 51. The Contractor shall deliver the full scope of the requirement in accordance with the Framework Public Body's security requirements (e.g. management of politically sensitive/confidential information pre-publication and must ensure that it is stored securely at all time, security requirements whilst on their premises; security requirements when handling, storing and distributing work and in secure data transfer of work). For electronic transfer, any information carrying a protective marking such as "official", "secret" or "top secret" **must** be encrypted and able to be dealt with off-line.
- 52. The Contractor shall be able to isolate the development of materials within their premises to ensure that only nominated staff directly involved are exposed at any given time. All such staff shall be expected to sign and abide by non-disclosure agreements (NDAs). Similarly, any work placed with the Contractor's sub-contractors will be subject to NDAs. The Contractor shall be responsible for ensuring that any such sub-contractors have a similar and agreed level of security in place prior to work being placed with them. Contractor staff must display security passes at all times when on the Framework Public Body's premises.
- 53. As and when required the Contractor shall store all appropriate material in a secure area that only the Contractor's authorised personnel shall be permitted access to. The Contractor shall ensure that all files and electronic material be stored securely with appropriate separately located back-ups and that final, editable files should be returned to the Framework Public Body at the conclusion of the work.
- 54. Security not only includes physical security (all entrances to storage and distribution facilities to remain locked when unmanned) but appropriate secure features in delivery of tasks such as, but not restricted to, substrates, inks, methods of processes including specialist bar coding or numbering, split ducting, UV sensitising or chemical coating and systems of secure conduct.

55. The Contractor shall be responsible for adhering to any restrictions or special security measures advised by the Framework Public Body. Contractor staff must carry and display passes at all times when on the Framework Public Body's premises and comply with any policies and procedures.

INVOICING PROCEDURES

- 56. The Framework Public Body shall be responsible for paying their own invoices.
- 57. In the event that an invoice is queried, the Contractor and the Framework Public Body shall undertake to resolve the issue within 3 working days of the dispute having arisen. Where it is not resolved within this period of time, the issue shall be escalated to the Framework Contract Manager and Contractor's Account Manager.
- 58. All Framework Public Bodies will be set up as individual accounts and be responsible for receiving and paying their own invoices as well as pursuing outstanding debt.
- 59. No advanced payment requests shall be considered by the Framework Public Body. Payment can only be made after satisfactory completion of the Service and following submission of an accurate invoice.
- 60. The precise format of invoices will be agreed between individual Framework Public Bodies and the Contractor following the award of the Call Off Contract. However as a minimum, each invoice submitted must include details relating to the Framework Public Body's order including but not limited to:
 - cost centre code and purchase order number (where applicable);
 - date;
 - contact details (name, telephone number and e-mail address);
 - · description of service;
 - detailed breakdown of cost;
 - net cost:
 - VAT rate (where applicable);
 - gross cost;
 - a billing schedule.
- 61. It is likely that all ordering and potentially some invoicing will be processed through the Framework Public Bodies' e-Procurement system. The Contractor shall work with Framework Public Bodies employer to identify the most appropriate ways of trading electronically and developing e-trading for this Framework. Further information about the systems used by Framework Public Bodies (PECOS & EASEbuy) and e-Procurement Scotland programme can be found at http://www.eprocurementscotland.com.

SUB CONTRACTOR ARRANGEMENTS

62. Where the Contractor's nominated Sub-Contractors are unable to supply to the quality, range or price required by the Framework Public Body, the Contractor shall source the products and services from alternative Sub-Contractors who can demonstrate the appropriate skills in delivery. Any failure to provide the Ordered Service or products due to Sub-Contractor non-performance shall not be acceptable and alternative supply source must always be available.

63. Where the Contractor nominates Sub-Contractors to assist with delivery of a service and or product, the Contractor shall demonstrate Value for Money in sub-contractor procurement.

CRISIS, POLITICAL RISK AND ISSUE MANAGEMENT

64. The Contractor shall be required to provide the Framework Public Body with contingency and risk planning both on a proactive and reactive basis. The Contractor must demonstrate evidence within their proposal of a robust process for the management of crisis situations which shall include an ability to react quickly & efficiently to a range of crisis' across the Framework whether it is a situation of their own making (e.g. failed delivery; technological failure; sub-contractor failure; unacceptable print; etc.) or a Framework Public Body issue (e.g. ministerial requirement; last minute text changes; etc.).

BUSINESS CONTINUITY/DISASTER RECOVERY & CYBER RESILIENCE

- 65. The Contractor shall have in place appropriate and relevant Business Continuity and Disaster Recovery Plans, policies and procedures in respect of any applicable services offered under the Framework Agreement. The Authority/Framework Public Body may ask the Contractor to provide a copy of their Business Continuity Plan at any time during the period of the Framework Agreement.
- 66. The Contractor should also refer to procedures or activities carried out to mitigate against cyber-attack and crime using online technologies. The Contractor should refer to the UK Governments Cyber Essentials Scheme and consider the information included within the scheme.
- 67. These plans and procedures must be available on request by the Authority or other Framework Public Body.

COMMUNITY BENEFITS

68. To the extent it has not already done so the Contractor shall support and shall ensure that it's supply chain also support the Scottish Government's Community Benefits Initiative. The relevant statutory guidance can be found at the link below for further information.

Guidance under the Procurement Reform (Scotland) Act 2014

eCommerce

- 69. The effective use of technology is at the heart of procurement reform and Scottish Procurement is leading a number of core initiatives to ensure that public procurement delivers value for money and contributes to the Scottish economy.
- 70. The Scottish Government's eCommerce Shared Service brings together all the steps involved in doing business with the public sector in Scotland. It is a collaborative electronic environment, that promotes improved capability across public procurement in Scotland. As well as enabling business to be conducted more simply, consistently and effectively, it plays a key strategic role in delivering and sustaining procurement benefits and best practices. The use of technology presents greater opportunities for procurement managers to influence business by streamlining and standardising procurement process, delivering

more effective contracts, monitoring procurement activity and collaborating more effectively.

- 71. The eCommerce Shared Service delivers Purchase-to-Pay (P2P) capability through the following systems:
 - a. PECOS P2P system provides a consistent interface to suppliers through standard order, receipt and invoice functionality. It enables business workflows and audited approval processes to be implemented to ensure compliance to procurement and finance guidelines.
 - b. Catalogue Content Management (CCM) hub hosts electronic catalogues for contracts at national, sectoral and local level. It increases compliance to contracts, drives out appropriate contract management information and embeds standard procedures and processes. The hub allows suppliers and procurement teams to easily manage the upload, validation, approval and publication of electronic catalogues for use by public sector bodies. The hub also enables the distribution of catalogues in a variety of formats, such as the PECOS P2P catalogue file, to allow the upload of catalogues into different P2P systems.
- 72. PECOS P2P has been deployed to approximately 100 Scottish public sector Contracting Authorities including local authorities, central government, NHS, universities and colleges. CCM is currently being used by the procurement Centres of Expertise and a number of individual Contracting Authorities to manage the approval of catalogues and access to catalogues.
- 73. Further information regarding the eCommerce Shared Service and the solutions they manage can be found at:

http://www.gov.scot/Topics/Government/Procurement/eCommerce

- 74. PECOS P2P and CCM provide a number of key benefits to the Contractor:
- a. standard and consistent interfaces to the public sector in the presentation of catalogues, the receipt of purchase orders and payment mechanisms (including elnvoicing and Purchase Cards);
- where P-Cards are utilised, suppliers can receive payment in 3-4 days from when the goods are dispatched from warehouse; where catalogues are used, the supplier only needs to amend content once and it then flows to all Contract Authorities using that catalogue;
- c. receipt of accurate and standard purchase orders which should reduce the number of invoice mismatches; and
- d. development of eCommerce capabilities to support further business opportunities.
- 75. Supplier eEnablement is the process of enabling suppliers to conduct business electronically through the eCommerce Shared Service A clear and consistent approach is used by the Service in the e-enablement of suppliers to remove duplication of effort and mixed messages.
- 76. There are a number of different options available to suppliers in the provision of content, transmission of orders and payment of goods/services.

Content Options

- 77. Most P2P systems support the following options for capturing and displaying products and services.
 - a. <u>eCatalogue</u> An electronic Catalogue is typically a excel spread sheet that contains specific information about products or services including product descriptions, product codes, pricing, images, units of measure, UNSPSC codes, contract reference number as well as other relevant details relating to warranties, environmental credentials etc.

A number of Scottish Public Sector organisations utilise the Scottish Government CCM tool to create and manage e-catalogues. Further information can be accessed through the following link

http://www.gov.scot/Topics/Government/Procurement/eCommerce

b. <u>Punch-Out Site</u> - A Punch-Out site is a supplier specific online transaction website which can be configured to provide a micro-site that displays items that are specific to the Framework/Contract.

Punch out is preferable where:

- There is a significant volume of products provided;
- The products have configurable specifications, such as computers or furniture;
- The products have frequent price changes; or
- Where the content to be provided is of a specialist nature.

It will be the supplier's responsibility to create and maintain the Punch-Out site and arrangements will be put in place to ensure that the products/services displayed are regularly checked for accuracy. Where a transactional website has already been developed by the supplier, PECOS P2P shall connect to this website allowing users to create a shopping basket and bring back the details to complete the requisition within PECOS P2P.

The supplier will be required to maintain price and product data in accordance with that agreed in the Framework.

Bidders should note that most P2P solutions support Punch-out and any costs associated will be communicated to the successful bidder by the appropriate Scottish public body. An example of a CXML connection cost – PECOS is £1300.00 per connection.

The successful supplier will be required to provide the URL to access the punch-out site

c. <u>Non-Catalogue</u> - allows requisitioners to enter free-text requisitions where none of the above content options are available.

Upon contract award, it is critical that the catalogue content, order and invoice transmission options are in time for the commencement date across the Scottish Public Sector.

78. If there is a requirement for catalogues to be provided the following key activities should be considered by the supplier and the contracting authority when implementing a new Framework/Contract. Sufficient time should be factored into the implementation phase prior to commencement of the contract. The steps below indicate the tasks requiring to be completed

Supplier

- to prepare catalogue content;
- to configure and test the connection and/or cXML PO transmission (if required) from other P2P systems in use;
- Agree timescales for public bodies to carry out end-to-end testing for their P2P systems;
- Agree timescales for making any necessary changes from the testing period.
- Test PO and transmission option with P2P systems

Buyer

 to Upload, validate and approve the eCatalogue in CCM to ensure that it is fit for purpose;

Purchase Order Transmission Options

- 79. There are a variety of options across the Scottish Public Sector for transmitting Purchase Orders. Each Scottish public sector body will provide information to the successful bidder in regards to the option(s) they prefer, Where the supplier cannot support the preferred option, the public body will work with the supplier to review other options available or to assist them with transition to the preferred option. The main options are listed below.
 - a. cXML PO is sent directly to a supplier's back office system. This allows the order to be automatically captured by the supplier's system, thereby removing the need to manually enter the order and reducing potential errors.

There is likely to be a charge to configure cXML ordering. In the case of PECOS this one off charge £1,300 will cover all connections required across the Scottish Public sector organisations that use PECOS however this may not be the same position for cXML charges to other P2P systems. Any costs associated from other systems will be communicated to the successful bidder by the relevant Scottish public sector body.

- b. pdf E-mail PECOS P2P produces an PDF purchase order that is automatically sent to the supplier's e-mail in-box;
- c. Secure email -required where personal data is being transmitted)
- d. Paper/Phone/Post $-\,$ a paper purchase order is produced by PECOS P2P and posted to the supplier.

Invoice Options

80. There are a number of different payment options available but bidders should note that for this Framework /Contract, elnvoicing is the preferred option. This will ensure compliance with the EU elnvoicing Directive which comes into force on 27 November 2018. The main options are listed below.

a. elnvoicing

The Scottish Government is enabling elnvoicing capability across the Scottish public sector through PECOS P2P. To support this; suppliers will be required to submit their invoices and credit notes in a machine readable data format such as PDF or cXML.

Submitted invoices must be HMRC compliant and must include the following data:

- Purchase Order Number;
- Product or service item number:
- Line item detail such as price, unit of measure and description;
- The invoice period;
- Seller information;
- Buyer information;
- Payee information;
- Seller's tax representative information;
- Delivery details;
- Payment instructions:
- Allowance or charge information;
- Invoice totals;
- VAT breakdown

It is critical that the invoice issued by the supplier matches the information contained within the PO to ensure that the invoice data above is correctly mapped to the invoice processing environment.

There are no costs to suppliers to issue an invoice or credit note to the Scottish Government's elnvoicing solution.

Bidders should note other P2P/finance solutions may also accept e-Invoices and any costs associated will be communicated to the successful bidder by the relevant Scottish public sector body.

- b. Embedded Purchase Card Most P2P systems enable an Electronic Procurement Card (ePC) to be embedded against a supplier to allow all orders to be charged against it. There is a Merchant Fee that will be charged against each order raised. Each Scottish public sector body will provide information to the successful bidder in regards to the fee that will be incurred. The fee will vary dependant on the Public Sector organisations agreement with the card provider. This payment method is optional and not mandated for all suppliers.
- c. Self-Billing/Electronic Receipt Settlement Most P2P systems support the ability for the Goods Received Note (GRN) to act as the instruction to pay the supplier which removes the need for the supplier to issue an invoice.
- d. Consolidated Electronic Invoice Supplier submits a single invoice covering multiple purchase orders in an electronic file for an agreed period of time. The format of the electronic file will have to be agreed between the supplier and the relevant Scottish public body.
- e. Paper Invoice Supplier submits a paper invoice to the organisation as standard for each purchase order received;

Purchase Order Number:

Product or service item number;

Line item detail such as price, unit of measure and description;

The invoice period;

Seller information:

Buyer information;

Payee information;

Seller's tax representative information;

Delivery details;

Payment instructions;

Allowance or charge information;

Invoice totals:

VAT breakdown.

- 81. The Contractor when providing catalogue data or punch-out solution is required to maintain price and product data in accordance with that agreed in the Framework, including any updates.
- 82. The Contractor is required to work with the Authority and the Framework Public Bodies in the promotion of process efficiencies.
- 83. However due to the nature of this collaborative procurement, the Framework Public Bodies are at different stages of automation. Accordingly, the Contractor should still be able to provide 'traditional' forms of communication, such as, order via telephone and facsimile, paper timesheets and invoices.
- 84. It is critical that the invoice issued by the supplier matches the information contained within the PO to ensure that the invoice data above is correctly mapped to the invoice processing environment.
- 85. There are no costs to suppliers to issue an invoice or credit note to the Scottish Government's elnvoicing solution.
- 86. Other P2P/finance solutions may also accept elnvoices and any costs associated will be communicated to the successful bidder by the relevant Scottish public sector body.

SCHEDULE 1 – ANNEX A - SERVICE LEVEL INDICATORS

SERVICE LEVEL	REQUIREMENT	PERFORMANCE MEASURE
Delivery	Delivers on time and against strategic objectives	Service requirements delivered in accordance with Framework Public Bodies timescales.
	Accuracy	The services required by the Framework Public Body are to be delivered in accordance with the brief.
Service	Communication	Contact reports despatched within 48 hours.
		Status Report, should be prepared and distributed to the Framework Public Body on timing as agreed and as required. Details of any stock holdings to be provided
		All Framework Public Body's e-mails to be confirmed by e-mail within 24 hours.
		All Framework Public Body calls to be returned within 2 hours.
		Full budget sheets to be issued at the end of every month.
	Complaints/Issues/Disputes	Any disputes over invoices must be resolved within 3 working days from the dispute arising
Quality	Meets Framework Public Bodies needs	In responding to a brief the Contractor must consider whether there are any innovative media solutions that could be used to improve the service delivery.

	Sustainability	All reports to be delivered to the Framework Public Body as instructed. In providing the services described in Schedule 1 and Schedule 1A, the Contractor shall be committed to providing a high level quality service to the Framework Public Body. This level quality of service must be consistent for every individual Framework Public Body irrespective of the value of their requirement. The Contractor will, as a matter of course, follow the Scottish Government's
		sustainability objectives in providing the service.
Cost	Invoice Accuracy	The Contractor shall aim to achieve 100% accurate invoicing. The accuracy of invoicing should not fall below 95% in any one month. In the event that an invoice is queried, the Contractor and the Framework Public Body shall undertake to resolve the issue within two working days of the dispute having arisen. Where it is not resolved within this period of time, the issue shall be escalated to the Framework Public Body's Contract Manager and Contractor's Account Manager.

Added Va	Where using the services of a specialist sub-contractor, or other intermediary the Contractor will, where requested by the Framework Public Body, obtain more than one quote for the service or activity and present these as options for the Framework Public Body to consider. Demonstrate value for money savings.
----------	--

		1
1. Complaints Resolution	Satisfactory resolution of FPB complaint Print jobs where delivery is due within 2 working days	100% of complaints to be resolved immediately. 100% of complaints to be logged and acknowledged within 2 working days of receipt of the complaint.
	Print jobs where delivery is required out with 2 working days	98% of complaints to be resolved or have an agreed action plan in place within 5 working days of receipt of complaint.
		100% of complaints which are not resolved by the Contractor's usual complaints handling procedure to be notified to the Authority within 10 working days of becoming aware of that complaint.
2. Return of Management Information	Accuracy/Timelines	100% of management Information returns to be submitted correctly and on time (5 days after each calendar month).
3. Invoicing	Accuracy/Timeliness	99% accuracy rate every month by required date. Where any errors are identified they are to be resolved within 5 working days.
4. Delivery of products and services to FPB's	Timeliness	99% of FPB's orders delivered to agreed timescales.
5. Urgent Requirement: Briefing meeting and/or advice to be provided to the Framework Public Body	Within 24 hours of request	100% compliance
Full Cost Estimate to be provided to the Framework Public Body	Within the target timescale as specified by the Framework Public Body	100% compliance

Delivery of Order to the Framework Public Body's specified location	Within the target timescale as specified by the Framework Public Body	100% compliance
6. Distribution & Storage		
Distribution		
 Urgent Delivery 	As agreed in writing with Framework Public Body.	99% compliance
 Standard Delivery (by 2nd class post) 	To be received by the Framework Public Body's target customer within 4 working days, unless otherwise agreed with the Framework Public Body.	99% compliance
■ Courier	The Contractor must meet the timescales agreed with the Framework Public Body at all times.	100% compliance
■ Stock	The Contractor shall provide a monthly stock holding report including costs.	99% compliance
	The Contractor shall alert the Framework Public Body's Contract Manager to any stock being held for longer than 6 months or a period to be agreed with the Framework Public Body	99% compliance
■ Storage	The Contractor shall provide stockholding reports with access to online/real time information to the Framework Public Body's internal customers at agreed intervals.	99% compliance

	I	I
7. Management		
Provision of Management Information	To be submitted to the Authority & the Framework Public Body a maximum of 5 days after the end of each calendar month.	100% compliance
	MI reports to be submitted to the Authority monthly in accordance with Schedule 1, paragraphs 41, 42, 43 and 49.	100% compliance
	Other MI Reports to be provided in the format and timescales as agreed with the Framework Public Body	100% compliance
8. Contract Performance Meetings		
Management of Sub- ContractorsThe Contractor (if applicable)	Revised list of sub- contractors.	
(п аррпсаые)	The Contractor to be provided to the Authority on a quarterly basis.	99% compliance
	Details of sub-contractor performance to be submitted annually to the Authority & Framework Public Bodies.	99% compliance
	Problem log & remedial action to be maintained & submitted annually to the Authority	99% compliance
	Prompt payment of sub- contractors within 30 days of receipt of a valid invoice	100% compliance

	T	Т
9. VFM & Innovation Report to the Authority & Framework Public Bodies on any actions/procedures which resulted in savings being achieved	Submission of £ throughput & savings achieved, itemised by each Framework Public Body, to be provided to the Authority on a monthly basis. Monthly nil reports to be submitted if appropriate.	100% compliance
10. Investment in New Technology	To be reported annually to the Authority & Framework Public Bodies. Nil reports to be submitted if appropriate	100% compliance
11. Framework/Contract Exit Strategy	Phase Out Plan to be provided to the Authority within 3 months of Framework start date.	99% compliance
	An annual updated plan, where appropriate, to be provided to the Authority on each anniversary of the start date of the Framework.	100% compliance
	As requested and within the timescales specified by the Framework Public Body, a Contract Phase Out Plan must be provided to the Framework Public Body.	99% compliance
12. Contract Business Continuity Plan	Updated Contract Business Continuity Plan to be provided annually to the Authority & Framework Public Bodies.	100% compliance
13. Sustainability / Environmental / CSR	Provide a report on all CSR measures to the Authority on a quarterly basis.	100% compliance

This and the following **62** pages comprise Schedule 2 to the Framework Agreement between the Scottish Ministers and Harlow Printing Limited

SCHEDULE 2 - PRICING SCHEDULE

1. FRAMEWORK PRICES

- 1.1 The Framework Prices set out in this Framework Schedule 2 (Price Schedule) are the maximum rates that the Contractor may charge pursuant to any Call-Off Contract.
- 1.2 Framework Prices shall be Maximum Prices, are in (\mathfrak{L}) pounds sterling and exclusive of VAT.
- 1.3 Unless otherwise stated, the Maximum Prices in Schedule 2 shall be the total Maximum Price for the stated Goods and Services including the cost of paper, sealing, trimming, collating, suitable packaging that may include shrink wrapped, banded, boxed and labelled and palletised (where quantity requires). All prices exclude delivery. Rates for delivery are shown separatley in the Price Schedule.
- 1.4 The prices in the Pricing Schedule shall be Maximum Prices Increases in price shall be applicable on each anniversary of the Framework Agreement and may only be varied by agreement between the Authority and the Contractor and, in relation to any such variation, the variation in Price shall not exceed the percentage increase or decrease in the annual change in the Consumer Price Index (CPI) as published by the Office of National Statistics as at the month of October immediately preceding the price review date of the Framework and as published by the Office for National Statistics, in comparison to the CPI. However, nothing in this Framework Agreement prevents the Contractor from improving on the prices in the Pricing Schedule for the purposes of a Call-off Contract.
- 1.5 The Contractor shall provide full justification for any such price increase or decrease.
- 1.6 The Authority or Framework Public Body reserves the right to benchmark pricing.

2. ADJUSTMENT OF THE FRAMEWORK PRICES

- 2.1 The Framework Prices shall only be varied where a review of the Framework Prices is requested and agreed by the Parties, in accordance with the provisions of this Schedule 2 Price Schedule.
- 2.2 Framework Prices will be reviewed every year (12 months).

3. REVIEW OF THE FRAMEWORK PRICES

- 3.1 The Contractor can request a variation in the Framework Prices in accordance with the remaining provisions of this Paragraph 3 (Review of the Framework Prices) subject always to:
 - 3.1.1 the Contractor's request being submitted at least three (3) Months before the effective date for the proposed variation (the **"Adjustment Date"**);
 - 3.1.2 the cap on any increase in the Framework Prices in accordance with Paragraph 1.3 above; and
 - 3.1.3 the agreement of the Authority.
- 3.2 The earliest Adjustment Date for any increase in any of the Framework Prices in accordance with this Paragraph 3 (Review of the Framework Prices) will be the first (1st) Working

Day following the first (1st) anniversary of the Commencement Date. Review will occur on an annual basis thereafter and any subsequent increase to any of the Framework Prices in accordance with this Paragraph 3 (Review of the Framework Prices).

- 3.3 To make a request for a variation of some or all of the Framework Prices in accordance with this Paragraph 3 (Review of the Framework Prices), the Contractor shall provide the Authority with a list of the Framework Prices it wishes to review.
- 3.4 The Authority will:
 - 3.4.1 refer in its review to the **"CPI Index"** (which shall mean the "Consumer Prices Index (CPI)" as published by the Office of National Statistics; and
 - 3.4.2 apply the following definition to the phrase the **"annual percentage change in the CPI Index"** which for the purposes of this Schedule 2 (Price Schedule) shall mean the percentage increase in the most recently published CPI Index which has been confirmed by the Office for National Statistics at the time of the request for variation.
- 3.5 Where the published CPI Index figure at the relevant Adjustment Date is stated to be a provisional figure or is subsequently amended, that figure shall apply unless the Authority and the Contractor shall agree otherwise.

4. IMPLEMENTATION OF ADJUSTED FRAMEWORK PRICES

- 4.1 Variations to the Framework Prices in accordance with the provisions of this Schedule 2 (Price Schedule) shall take effect on the Adjustment Date.
- 4.2 Where the Contractor notifies the Authority in accordance with Paragraph 2 (Adjustment of the Framework Prices) that it is able to decrease the Framework Prices, the Contractor shall amend the Framework Prices shown in this Schedule 2 (Price Schedule) to reflect such variations.
- 4.3 For the avoidance of doubt any change to the Framework Prices implemented pursuant to this Schedule 2 (Price Schedule) is made independently of, and shall not affect the Charges payable by, a Framework Public Body under a Call-Off Contract in force at the time a change to the Framework Prices is implemented.
- 4.4 Any variation to the Charges payable under a Call-Off Contract must be agreed between the Contractor and the relevant Framework Public Body and implemented in accordance with the relevant Call-Off Contract.

Item No.	Job Title	Finished Size	Description	Printing	Finishing	Quantity (Run)	PRICE PER JOB
		LEAF	FLETS - 4 COLOUR PROCESS	- FSC PAPER			
1	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	6pp fold to 1/3 A4	100	Redacted
2	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	6pp fold to 1/3 A4	300	Redacted
3	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	6pp fold to 1/3 A4	600	Redacted
4	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	6pp fold to 1/3 A4	1,000	Redacted

5	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	6pp fold to 1/3 A4	2,000	Redacted
6	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	6pp fold to 1/3 A4	15,000	Redacted
7	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	6pp Roll fold to 1/3 A4	50,000	Redacted
8	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	6pp Roll fold to 1/3 A4	100,000	Redacted
9	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	6pp Roll fold to 1/3 A4	200,000	Redacted

10	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	8pp fold to 1/3 A4	100	Redacted
11	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	8pp fold to 1/3 A4	300	Redacted
12	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	8pp fold to 1/3 A4	600	Redacted
13	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	8pp fold to 1/3 A4	1,000	Redacted
14	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	8pp fold to 1/3 A4	2,000	Redacted

15	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	8pp fold to 1/3 A4	15,000	Redacted
16	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	8pp Roll fold to 1/3 A4	50,000	Redacted
17	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	8pp Roll fold to 1/3 A4	100,000	Redacted
18	Leaflet	99 mm x 210 mm	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	8pp Roll fold to 1/3 A4	200,000	Redacted
			19				
19	Flyer	A5	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	100	Redacted

20	Flyer	A 5	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	1,000	Redacted
21	Flyer	A5	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	2,000	Redacted
22	Flyer	A5	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	15,000	Redacted
23	Flyer	A5	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	50,000	Redacted
24	Flyer	A5	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	100,000	Redacted

25	Flyer	A 5	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	200,000	Redacted
26	Flyer	A5	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	100	Redacted
27	Flyer	A5	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	1,000	Redacted
28	Flyer	A5	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	2,000	Redacted
29	Flyer	A5	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	15,000	Redacted

30	Flyer	A 5	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	50,000	Redacted
31	Flyer	A5	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	100,000	Redacted
32	Flyer	A5	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	200,000	Redacted
		FLYE	RS - A4 - 4 COLOUR PROCESS	S - FSC PAPER			
33	Flyer	A4	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	100	Redacted
34	Flyer	A4	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	1,000	Redacted

35	Flyer	A4	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	2,000	Redacted
36	Flyer	A4	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	15,000	Redacted
37	Flyer	A4	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	50,000	Redacted
38	Flyer	A4	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	100,000	Redacted
39	Flyer	A4	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	200,000	Redacted

40	Flyer	A4	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	100	Redacted
41	Flyer	A4	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	1,000	Redacted
42	Flyer	A4	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	2,000	Redacted
43	Flyer	A4	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	15,000	Redacted
44	Flyer	A4	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	50,000	Redacted

45	Flyer	A4	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	100,000	Redacted
46	Flyer	A4	Uncoated, 100 gsm paper	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	200,000	Redacted
		A4 PUBLICAT	IONS - SELF COVER - 4 COLOUR	PROCESS - FSC PAPER			
47	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100	Redacted
48	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	300	Redacted
49	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted

50	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
51	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
52	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
53	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
54	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted

55	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100	Redacted
56	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	300	Redacted
57	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
58	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
59	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted

60	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
61	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
62	A4 Publication	A4	12pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
63	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100	Redacted
64	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	300	Redacted

65	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
66	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
67	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
68	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
69	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted

70	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
71	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100	Redacted
72	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	300	Redacted
73	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
74	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted

75	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
76	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
77	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
78	A4 Publication	A4	16pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
79	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100	Redacted

80	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	300	Redacted
81	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
82	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
83	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
84	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted

85	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
86	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
87	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100	Redacted
88	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	300	Redacted
89	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted

90	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
91	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
92	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
93	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
94	A4 Publication	A4	20pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted

95	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100	Redacted
96	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	300	Redacted
97	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
98	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
99	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted

100	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
101	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
102	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
103	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100	Redacted
104	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	300	Redacted

105	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
106	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
107	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
108	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
109	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted

110	A4 Publication	A4	24pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
111	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100	Redacted
112	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	300	Redacted
113	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
114	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted

115	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
116	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
117	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
118	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
119	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100	Redacted

120	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	300	Redacted
121	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
122	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
123	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
124	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted

125	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
126	A4 Publication	A4	28pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
127	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100	Redacted
128	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	300	Redacted
129	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted

130	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
131	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
132	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
133	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
134	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted

135	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100	Redacted
136	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	300	Redacted
137	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
138	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
139	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted

140	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
141	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
142	A4 Publication	A4	32pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
143	A4 Publication	A4	36pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
144	A4 Publication	A4	36pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted

145	A4 Publication	A4	36pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
146	A4 Publication	A4	36pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
147	A4 Publication	A4	36pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
148	A4 Publication	A4	36pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
149	A4 Publication	A4	36pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted

150	A4 Publication	A4	36pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
151	A4 Publication	A4	36pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
152	A4 Publication	A4	36pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
153	A4 Publication	A4	36pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
154	A4 Publication	A4	36pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted

155	A4 Publication	A4	40pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
156	A4 Publication	A4	40pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
157	A4 Publication	A4	40pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
158	A4 Publication	A4	40pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
159	A4 Publication	A4	40pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted

160	A4 Publication	A4	40pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
161	A4 Publication	A4	40pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
162	A4 Publication	A4	40pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
163	A4 Publication	A4	40pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
164	A4 Publication	A4	40pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted

165	A4 Publication	A4	40pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
166	A4 Publication	A4	40pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
167	A4 Publication	A4	44pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
168	A4 Publication	A4	44pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
169	A4 Publication	A4	44pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted

170	A4 Publication	A4	44pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
171	A4 Publication	A4	44pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
172	A4 Publication	A4	44pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
173	A4 Publication	A4	44pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
174	A4 Publication	A4	44pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted

175	A4 Publication	A4	44pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
176	A4 Publication	A4	44pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
177	A4 Publication	A4	44pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
178	A4 Publication	A4	44pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
179	A4 Publication	A4	48pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted

180	A4 Publication	A4	48pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
181	A4 Publication	A4	48pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
182	A4 Publication	A4	48pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
183	A4 Publication	A4	48pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
184	A4 Publication	A4	48pp self cover, 130gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted

185	A4 Publication	A4	48pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
186	A4 Publication	A4	48pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
187	A4 Publication	A4	48pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
188	A4 Publication	A4	48pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
189	A4 Publication	A4	48pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted

190	A4 Publication	A4	48pp self cover, 150gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	200,000	Redacted
		A5 PUBLICAT	ONS - WITH COVER - 4 COLOUF	R PROCESS - FSC PAPER			
191	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 12pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
192	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 12pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted

193	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 12pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
194	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 12pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
195	A5 Publication	A5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 12pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted

196	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 20pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
197	A5 Publication	A5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 20pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
198	A5 Publication	A5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 20pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted

199	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 20pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
200	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 20pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
201	A5 Publication	A5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 28pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted

202	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 28pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
203	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 28pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
204	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 28pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted

205	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 28pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
206	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 36pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
207	A5 Publication	A5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 36pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted

208	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 36pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
209	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 36pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
210	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 36pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted

211	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 44pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
212	A5 Publication	A5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 44pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
213	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 44pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted

214	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 44pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
215	A5 Publication	A5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 44pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
216	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 52pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted

217	A5 Publication	A 5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 52pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
218	A5 Publication	A5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 52pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
219	A5 Publication	A5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 52pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted

220	A5 Publication	A5	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 52pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
		A4 PUBLICAT	ONS - WITH COVER - 4 COLOUP	PROCESS - FSC PAPER			
221	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 12pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
222	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 12pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted

223	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 12pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
224	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 12pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
225	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 12pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted

226	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 20pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
227	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 20pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
228	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 20pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted

229	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 20pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
230	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 20pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
231	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 28pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted

232	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 28pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
233	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 28pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
234	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 28pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted

235	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 28pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
236	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 36pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
237	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 36pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted

238	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 36pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
239	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 36pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
240	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 36pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted

241	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 44pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted
242	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 44pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
243	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 44pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted

244	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 44pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted
245	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 44pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
246	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 52pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	1,000	Redacted

247	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 52pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	2,000	Redacted
248	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 52pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	15,000	Redacted
249	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 52pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	50,000	Redacted

250	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 52pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Saddle Stitch	100,000	Redacted
		A4 PUBLICATIONS - PER	RFECT BINDING BASED ON A4 -	4 COLOUR PROCESS - FS	SC PAPER		
251	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 52pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	1,000	Redacted
252	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 52pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	10,000	Redacted

253	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 52pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	20,000	Redacted
254	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 52pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	30,000	Redacted
255	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 56pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	1,000	Redacted

256	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 56pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	10,000	Redacted
257	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 56pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	20,000	Redacted
258	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 56pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	30,000	Redacted

259	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 60pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	1,000	Redacted
260	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 60pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	10,000	Redacted
261	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 60pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	20,000	Redacted

262	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 60pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	30,000	Redacted
263	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 64pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	1,000	Redacted
264	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 64pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	10,000	Redacted

265	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 64pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	20,000	Redacted
266	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 64pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	30,000	Redacted
267	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 68pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	1,000	Redacted

268	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 68pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	10,000	Redacted
269	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 68pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	20,000	Redacted
270	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 68pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	30,000	Redacted

271	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 72pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	1,000	Redacted
272	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 72pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	10,000	Redacted
273	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 72pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	20,000	Redacted

274	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 72pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	30,000	Redacted
275	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 76pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	1,000	Redacted
276	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 76pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	10,000	Redacted

277	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 76pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	20,000	Redacted
278	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 76pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	30,000	Redacted
279	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 80pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	1,000	Redacted

280	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 80pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	10,000	Redacted
281	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 80pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	20,000	Redacted
282	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 80pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	30,000	Redacted

283	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 84pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	1,000	Redacted
284	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 84pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	10,000	Redacted
285	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 84pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	20,000	Redacted

286	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 84pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	30,000	Redacted
287	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 88pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	1,000	Redacted
288	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 88pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	10,000	Redacted

289	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 88pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	20,000	Redacted
290	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 88pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	30,000	Redacted
291	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 92pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	1,000	Redacted

292	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 92pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	10,000	Redacted
293	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 92pp text 130 gsm uncoated	4 colour process	Perfect binding	20,000	Redacted
294	A4 Publication	A4	4pp, 250 gsm cover + 92pp text 130 gsm uncoated A3 POSTER - FSC PAPER	4 colour process	Perfect binding	30,000	Redacted

295	A3 Poster	А3	A3 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	1 colour process, single sided printing, black	N/A	1,000	Redacted
296	A3 Poster	А3	A3 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	1 colour process, single sided printing, black	N/A	2,000	Redacted
297	A3 Poster	А3	A3 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	1 colour process, single sided printing, black	N/A	15,000	Redacted
298	A3 Poster	А3	A3 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	1 colour process, single sided printing, black	N/A	50,000	Redacted

299	A3 Poster	A3	A3 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	1 colour process, single sided printing, black	N/A	100,000	Redacted
300	A3 Poster	А3	A3 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	100	Redacted
301	A3 Poster	А3	A3 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	300	Redacted
302	A3 Poster	А3	A3 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	600	Redacted
303	A3 Poster	А3	A3 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	1,000	Redacted

304	A3 Poster	А3	A3 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	2,000	Redacted
305	A3 Poster	А3	A3 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	15,000	Redacted
306	A3 Poster	А3	A3 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	50,000	Redacted
307	A3 Poster	А3	A3 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	100,000	Redacted
			A2 POSTER - FSC PAPE	R			
308	A2 Poster	A2	A2 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	1 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	1,000	Redacted

309	A2 Poster	A2	A2 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	1 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	2,000	Redacted
310	A2 Poster	A2	A2 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	1 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	15,000	Redacted
311	A2 Poster	A2	A2 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	1 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	50,000	Redacted
312	A2 Poster	A2	A2 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	1 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	100,000	Redacted
313	A2 Poster	A2	A2 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	1,000	Redacted

314	A2 Poster	A2	A2 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	2,000	Redacted
315	A2 Poster	A2	A2 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	15,000	Redacted
316	A2 Poster	A2	A2 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	50,000	Redacted
317	A2 Poster	A2	A2 Poster, 150 gsm uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	100,000	Redacted
			LETTERHEADS - FSC PAP	ER			
318	Letterhead	A4	100 gsm, uncoated	1 colour process, single sided printing	Trim to A4 finished size	60,000	Redacted

319	Letterhead	A4	100 gsm, uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	Trim to A4 finished size	10,000	Redacted
320	Letterhead	A4	100 gsm, uncoated	4 colour process, double sided printing	Trim to A4 finished size	10,000	Redacted
			COMPLIMENT SLIPS - FSC P	APER			
321	Compliment Slip	99mm x 210mm	100 gsm, uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	1,000	Redacted
322	Compliment Slip	99mm x 210mm	100 gsm, uncoated	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	1,000	Redacted
			BUSINESS CARDS - FSC PA	PER			
323	Business Card	85mm x 55mm	300 gsm, uncoated	4 colour process, single sided printing	N/A	500	Redacted

324	Business Card	85mm x 55mm	300 gsm, uncoated	4 colour process, double sided printing	N/A	500	Redacted
			REPROGRAPHIC SERVICE	ES			
325	Reprographics	A4	A4, 100 gsm Single Sided		N/A	500	Redacted
326	Reprographics	A4	A4,100 gsm Double Sided		N/A	500	Redacted
327	Reprographics	А3	A3, 100 gsm Single Sided		N/A	500	Redacted
328	Reprographics	А3	A3, 100 gsm Double Sided		N/A	500	Redacted
329	Reprographics	А3	160 gsm White card A3 Single Sided		N/A	500	Redacted

330	Reprographics	А3	160 gsm White card A3 Double Sided	N/A	500	Redacted
331	Reprographics	А3	210 gsm White card A3 Single Sided	N/A	500	Redacted
332	Reprographics	А3	160 gsm coloured card A3 Single Sided	N/A	500	Redacted
333	Reprographics	А3	190 gsm coloured card A3 Single Sided	N/A	500	Redacted
334	Reprographics	А3	190 gsm coloured card A3 Double Sided	N/A	500	Redacted

335	Reprographics	А3	160 gsm coloured card A3 Double Sided		N/A	500	Redacted	
Item No.	Job Title	Finished Size	Description	Printing	Finishing	Quantity	PRICE PER JOB	
	FORMS - FSC PAPER							

of 336 Form A5 box	part NCR. Padded in sets 50. Different artwork for oth pages. No bleed off. op sheet white, bottom sheet tinted. Black ink sheet tinted.	Collate, trim to A5 finished size and padded on the long edge in sets of 50 with strawboard or card to back of each pad. Numbered consecutively on both pages to match when collated. Boxed in numerical order with the lowest number on top. Label also to include the start and finish number in each box.	10 pads of 50	Redacted
----------------------------	---	--	------------------	----------

2 part NCR. Padded in set of 50. Different artwork for both pages. No bleed off Top sheet white, bottom sheet tinted.	Black ink	Collate, trim to A5 finished size and padded on the long edge in sets of 50 with strawboard or card to back of each pad. Numbered consecutively on both pages to match when collated. Boxed in numerical order with the lowest number on top. Label also to include the start and finish number in each box.	20 pads of 50	Redacted
---	-----------	--	------------------	----------

339	Form	A5	2 part NCR. Padded in sets of 50. Different artwork for both pages. No bleed off. Top sheet white, bottom sheet tinted.	Black ink	Collate, trim to A5 finished size and padded on the long edge in sets of 50 with strawboard or card to back of each pad. Numbered consecutively on both pages to match when collated. Boxed in numerical order with the lowest number on top. Label also to include the start and finish number in each box.	50 pads of 50	Redacted
-----	------	----	---	-----------	--	------------------	----------

340	Form	A4	28pp document made into saddle stitched books. White, 100 gsm bond, FSC paper.	СМҮК	Collate, saddle stiched with 2 staples and trimmed to A4 finished size. Every page is perforated 10mm from the centre fold.	500 booklets	Redacted
-----	------	----	---	------	---	-----------------	----------

341	Form	A4	28pp document made into saddle stitched books. White, 100 gsm bond, FSC paper.	СМҮК	Collate, saddle stiched with 2 staples and trimmed to A4 finished size. Every page is perforated 10mm from the centre fold.	1,000 booklets	Redacted
-----	------	----	---	------	---	-------------------	----------

342	Form	A4	28pp document made into saddle stitched books. White, 100 gsm bond, FSC paper.	СМҮК	Collate, saddle stiched with 2 staples and trimmed to A4 finished size. Every page is perforated 10mm from the centre fold.	2,500 booklets	Redacted
343	Leaflet	A4	Folded leaflets. Full bleed all round, 130 gsm silk.	4 colour process and seal	Trim to A4 and fold either in half or to 1/3 A4. Banded in 100's.	2,000	Redacted

344	Leaflet	A4	Folded leaflets. Full bleed all round, 130 gsm silk.	4 colour process and seal	Trim to A4 and fold either in half or to 1/3 A4. Banded in 100's.	5,000	Redacted
345	Leaflet	A4	Folded leaflets. Full bleed all round, 130 gsm silk.	4 colour process and seal	Trim to A4 and fold either in half or to 1/3 A4. Banded in 100's.	10,000	Redacted
346	Leaflet	A4	Folded leaflets. Full bleed all round, 130 gsm silk. LETTERHEADS - FSC PAP	4 colour process and seal	Trim to A4 and fold either in half or to 1/3 A4. Banded in 100's.	20,000	Redacted

347	Letterhead	A4	Any form, letterhead, etc. which are printed and left loose. No bleed off. White 80 gsm.	СМҮК	Trim to A4 finished size.	2,500	Redacted
348	Letterhead	A4	Any form, letterhead, etc. which are printed and left loose. No bleed off. White 80 gsm.	СМҮК	Trim to A4 finished size.	5,000	Redacted

349	Letterhead	A4	Any form, letterhead, etc. which are printed and left loose. No bleed off. White 80 gsm. CERTIFICATES - FSC PAP	СМҮК	Trim to A4 finished size.	10,000	Redacted	
-----	------------	----	--	------	---------------------------	--------	----------	--

350	Certificate	A4	3 part NCR Padded in sets of 50. Same artwork for all pages. No bleed off. Top Sheet white, middle sheet tinted, bottom sheet tinted.	Black ink	Collate, trim to A4 finished size gummed on short edge with strawboard or card to back of each pad.	10 pads of 50	Redacted	
-----	-------------	----	---	-----------	---	------------------	----------	--

351 Certificate A4	3 part NCR Padded in sets of 50. Same artwork for all pages. No bleed off. Top Sheet white, middle sheet tinted, bottom sheet tinted.	Black ink	Collate, trim to A4 finished size gummed on short edge with strawboard or card to back of each pad.	75 pads of 50	Redacted	
--------------------	---	-----------	---	------------------	----------	--

3 part NCR Padded in sets of 50. Same artwork for all pages. No bleed off. Top Sheet white, middle sheet tinted, bottom sheet tinted. Collate, trim to A4 finished size gummed on short edge with strawboard or card to back of each pad. Recommendation of the page of the	lacted	
---	--------	--

353	Order Books	A4	4 part NCR. Stapled in sets of 50. Different artwork for all pages. No bleed off. Top sheet white, middle and bottom sheets tinted.	Black ink	Collate, trim to A4 finished size and stapled into books of 50 sets with blank 160 gsm card to front and rear. Numbered consecutively on all pages to match when collated. Perforation at left hand side on top and middle sheets only. Boxed in numerical order with the lowest number on top. Label also to include the start and finish number in each box.	10 books of 50	Redacted
-----	-------------	----	---	-----------	--	-------------------	----------

354	Time Sheet	A4	2 part NCR Padded in sets of 50. Top Sheet white, bottom sheet tinted. Same artwork for both pages. No bleed off.	Black ink	Collate, trim to A4 finished size and padded on the long edge in sets of 50 with strawboard or card to back of each pad.	10 pads of 50	Redacted
-----	------------	----	---	-----------	--	------------------	----------

355	Time Sheet	A4	2 part NCR Padded in sets of 50. Top Sheet white, bottom sheet tinted. Same artwork for both pages. No bleed off.	Black ink	Collate, trim to A4 finished size and padded on the long edge in sets of 50 with strawboard or card to back of each pad	20 pads of 50	Redacted
-----	------------	----	---	-----------	---	------------------	----------

356	Time Sheet	A4	2 part NCR Padded in sets of 100. Top Sheet white, bottom sheet tinted. Same artwork for both pages. No bleed off.	Black ink	Collate, trim to A4 finished size and padded on the long edge in sets of 100 with strawboard or card to back of each pad	20 pads of 100	Redacted
			BOOKS - FSC PAPER				
357	Book	A 5	A5 Portrait books, no bleed off. White 80 gsm, FSC paper.	Black ink	Trimmed to A5 finished size, 52pp self cover, CMYK throughout, saddle stitched	300 books of 50 pages	Redacted

358	Book	A 5	A5 Portrait books, no bleed off. White 80 gsm, FSC paper.	Black ink	Trimmed to A5 finished size, 52pp self cover, CMYK throughout, saddle stitched	500 books of 50 pages	Redacted
359	Book	A 5	A5 Portrait books, no bleed off. White 80 gsm, FSC paper.	Black ink	Trimmed to A5 finished size, 52pp self cover, CMYK throughout, saddle stitched	800 books of 50 pages	Redacted

360	Book	A5	A5 Portrait books, no bleed off. White 80 gsm, FSC paper.	Black ink	Trimmed to A5 finished size, 52pp self cover, CMYK throughout, saddle stitched	1,000 books of 50 pages	Redacted
361	Book	A5	A5 Portrait books, no bleed off. White 80 gsm, FSC paper.	Black ink	Trimmed to A5 finished size, 52pp self cover, CMYK throughout, saddle stitched	5,000 books of 50 pages	Redacted

362	Envelopes	C6	Prepaid C6 envelope, over print envelopes. To Post Office Specifications. Weight of envelopes is 75gsm. Manila.	1 spot colour face only.	None	1,000	Redacted	
-----	-----------	----	--	--------------------------	------	-------	----------	--

363	Envelopes	C6	Prepaid C6 envelope, over print envelopes. To Post Office Specifications. Weight of envelopes is 75gsm. Manila.	1 spot colour face only.	None	2,500	Redacted
-----	-----------	----	--	--------------------------	------	-------	----------

364	Envelopes	C6	Prepaid C6 envelope, over print envelopes. To Post Office Specifications. Weight of envelopes is 75gsm. Manila.	1 spot colour face only.	None	5,000	Redacted
-----	-----------	----	--	--------------------------	------	-------	----------

365	Envelopes	C6	Prepaid C6 envelope, over print envelopes. To Post Office Specifications. Weight of envelopes is 75gsm. Manila.	1 spot colour face only.	None	10,000	Redacted	
-----	-----------	----	--	--------------------------	------	--------	----------	--

366	Envelopes	C5	DNR Envelopes (Do Not Redirect), over print envelopes. To Post Office specifications for DNR format. Weight of envelopes is 75gsm. Manila.	1 spot colour (green) printed both sides.	None	1,000	Redacted	
-----	-----------	----	---	---	------	-------	----------	--

367	Envelopes	C5	DNR Envelopes (Do Not Redirect), over print envelopes. To Post Office specifications for DNR format. Weight of envelopes is 75gsm. Manila.	1 spot colour (green) printed both sides.	None	2,000	Redacted	
-----	-----------	----	---	--	------	-------	----------	--

368	Envelopes	C5	DNR Envelopes (Do Not Redirect), over print envelopes. To Post Office specifications for DNR format. Weight of envelopes is 75gsm. Manila.	1 spot colour (green) printed both sides.	None	5,000	Redacted	
-----	-----------	----	---	--	------	-------	----------	--

ed

TICKETS

370	Meal Tickets	70 mm x 100 mm	Tickets made into books of 10 with covers. Finished size 70 mm x 100 mm landscape. Artwork supplied 8 up on A4. Ticket 80 gsm pastel tinted bond. Covers 160 gsm white card.	Ticket: Black ink one side only. Cover: Front - black ink 1 side only, Back - black ink printed on both sides.	Collated into books of 10 tickets with printed card covers front and back, trimmed to size and stapled at left hand side with 1 staple. Perforated at lefthand side and numbered consecutively. Banded in consecutively numbered books in sets of 100 books. Boxed in 1,000 tickets (ie 10 banded sections of 100 books). Tickets must be kept in sequential order with the lowest set of numbers on top. The label must also show the start and end number in each box. Additional information: Numbered from B/consecutively with 6 digits. Glue on the left hand side. This glue must be strong enough that the book does not come apart before the primary school aged	200,000 tickets (20,000 books of 10)	Redacted
-----	--------------	----------------	--	--	---	--	----------

			children have used all		ł
			the tickets. The books		l
			of 10 tickets must be		l
			banded in sets of 10		l
			books. These banded		l
			sets must run		l
			consecutively within		l
			the banding, i.e.		l
			000001-000010,		l
			000011-000020 etc (10		l
			books of 10 tickets).		l
			No covers or backing		l
			boards are required.		l
			The book of 10 tickets		l
			last a child for 10 meals		l
					l
					l
					l
					l
					l
					l
					l
					l
					l
					l
					l
					l
					l
					l
					i

371	Meal Tickets	70 mm x 105 mm	Tickets made into landscape books of 10 without covers. Finished size 70 mm x 100 mm landscape. Artwork supplied 8 up on A4. Ticket 80 gsm pastel tinted bond.	Ticket: Black ink one side only.	Collated into books of 10 tickets, trimmed to size and stapled at left hand side with 1 staple. Perforated at lefthand side and numbered consecutively. Banded in consecutively numbered books in sets of 100 books. Boxed in 1,000 tickets (ie 10 banded sections of 100 books). Tickets must be kept in sequential order with the lowest set of numbers on top. The label must also show the start and end number in each box. Additional information: Numbered from B/consecutively with 6 digits. Glue on the left hand side. This glue must be strong enough that the book does not come apart before the primary school aged children have used all the tickets. The books	200,000 tickets (20,000 books of 10)	Redacted
-----	--------------	----------------	--	----------------------------------	---	--	----------

			of 10 tickets must be		ì
			banded in sets of 10		i
			books. These banded		ì
			sets must run		ì
			consecutively within		ì
			the banding, i.e.		ì
			000001-000010,		ì
			000011-000020 etc (10		ì
			books of 10 tickets).		ì
			No covers or backing		ì
			boards are required.		ì
			The book of 10 tickets		ì
			last a child for 10 meals		ì
					ì
					ì
					ì
					ì
					ì
					ì
					ì
					ì
					ì
					ì
					ì
					ì
					ì
					ì
					i
					i
					i

				Size: Finished size: 297mm x 210mm		
				Material: 100gsm White Bond		
373	Booklet	297mm x 210mm	A4 - 32pp self cover booklet	Printing: Printed Blue 288u ink throughout.	50	Redacted
				Finishing: Fold, gather, saddle stitch and trim. Packed in 150's.		
374	Booklet	297mm x 210mm	A4 - 32pp self cover booklet	Size: Finished size: 297mm x 210mm	100	Redacted
				Material: 100gsm White Bond		

				Printing: Printed Blue 288u ink throughout.		
				Finishing: Fold, gather, saddle stitch and trim. Packed in 150's.		
				Size: Finished size: 297mm x 210mm		
375	Booklet	297mm x 210mm	A4 - 32pp self cover booklet	Material: 100gsm White Bond	200	Redacted
				Printing: Printed Blue 288u ink throughout.		

				Finishing: Fold, gather, saddle stitch and trim. Packed in 150's.		
				Size: 297mm x 210mm Material: CB80 Pink,		
376	PAD	297mm x 210mm	A4 - 50 x 4 Part NCR sets per pad	CFB80 Green, CFB80 Yellow, CF80 White	100	Redacted
				Printing: All copies printed Black ink on face the same. Cover printed black ink one side		

				Finishing: Collated and padded at head in 50's with greyboard back and printed manilla cover. Packed in 1's.		
377	PAD	297mm x 210mm	A4 - 50 x 4 Part NCR sets per pad	Size: 297mm x 210mm Material: CB80 Pink, CFB80 Green, CFB80 Yellow, CF80 White	1,000	Redacted

				Printing: All copies printed Black ink on face the same. Cover printed black ink one side		
				Finishing: Collated and padded at head in 50's with greyboard back and printed manilla cover. Packed in 1's.		
378	PAD	297mm x 210mm	A4 - 50 x 4 Part NCR sets per pad	Size: 297mm x 210mm	2,000	Redacted

		Material: CB80 Pink, CFB80 Green, CFB80 Yellow, CF80 White	
		Printing: All copies printed Black ink on face the same. Cover printed black ink one side	
		Finishing: Collated and padded at head in 50's with greyboard back and printed manilla cover. Packed in 1's.	

				Size: 297mm x 210mm		
				Material: CB80 Pink, CFB80 Green, CFB80 Yellow, CF80 White		
379	PAD	297mm x 210mm	A4 - 50 x 4 Part NCR sets per pad		100	Redacted
				Printing: All copies printed Black and Warm Red ink on face (Black Differs). Cover printed Black ink one side.		

				Finishing: Collated and padded at head in 50's with greyboard back, printed manilla wrap cover from head and plain manilla insert.		
				Size: 297mm x 210mm		
380	PAD	297mm x 210mm	A4 - 50 x 4 Part NCR sets per pad	Material: CB80 Pink, CFB80 Green, CFB80 Yellow, CF80 White	500	Redacted

				Printing: All copies printed Black and Warm Red ink on face (Black Differs). Cover printed Black ink one side.		
				Finishing: Collated and padded at head in 50's with greyboard back, printed manilla wrap cover from head and plain manilla insert.		
381	PAD	297mm x 210mm	A4 - 50 x 4 Part NCR sets per pad	Size: 297mm x 210mm	1,500	Redacted

		Material: CB80 Pink, CFB80 Green, CFB80 Yellow, CF80 White	
		Printing: All copies printed Black and Warm Red ink on face (Black Differs). Cover printed Black ink one side.	

				Finishing: Collated and padded at head in 50's with greyboard back, printed manilla wrap cover from head and plain manilla insert.		
				Size: Finished size: 297mm x 210mm		
382	booklet	297mm x 210mm	A4 - 16pp self cover booklet	Material: 100gsm White Bond	50	Redacted
				Printing: Printed Blue 288u ink throughout.		

				Finishing: Fold, gather, saddle stitch and trim. Packed in 300's.		
				Size: Finished size: 297mm x 210mm		
				Material: 100gsm White Bond		
383	booklet	297mm x 210mm	A4 - 16pp self cover booklet	Printing: Printed Blue 288u ink throughout.	100	Redacted
				Finishing: Fold, gather, saddle stitch and trim. Packed in 300's.		

				Size: Finished size: 297mm x 210mm		
				Material: 100gsm White Bond		
384	booklet	297mm x 210mm	A4 - 16pp self cover booklet	Printing: Printed Blue 288u ink throughout.	200	Redacted
				Finishing: Fold, gather, saddle stitch and trim. Packed in 300's.		
385	Book	212mm x 293mm	152pp including tabbed A-Z section	Format: 212mm x 293mm.	25	Redacted

				Extent: 120pp text plus cover 4pp hard backed section sewn		
				Material: 120gsm Uncoated FSC text and cover drawn (paper over board) on 450gsm uncoated FSC		
				Printing: CMYK throughout Matt lamination for		
386	Book	212mm x 293mm	152pp including tabbed A-Z section	Format: 212mm x 293mm.	50	Redacted

				Extent: 120pp text plus cover 4pp hard backed section sewn		
				Material: 120gsm Uncoated FSC text and cover drawn (paper over board) on 450gsm uncoated FSC		
				Printing: CMYK throughout Matt lamination for		
			153mp in all discrete book 0.7	cover.		
387	Book	212mm x 293mm	152pp including tabbed A-Z section	Format: 212mm x 293mm.	100	Redacted

				Extent: 120pp text plus cover 4pp hard backed section sewn		
				Material: 120gsm Uncoated FSC text and cover drawn (paper over board) on 450gsm uncoated FSC		
				Printing: CMYK throughout		
				Matt lamination for cover.		
388	Form	297mm x 420mm	A3 - Black both sides - Drilled - Folded - Yellow	Size: 297mm x 420mm	50	Redacted

				Material: 120gsm Light Yellow Bond		
				Printing: Printed Black ink both sides		
				Finishing: Cut to size. 2 drill holes. Folded in one position. Packed in 500's. Pack size 50		
				Size: 297mm x 420mm Material: 120gsm Light		
389	Form	297mm x 420mm	A3 - Black both sides - Drilled - Folded - Yellow	Yellow Bond Printing: Printed Black ink both sides	100	Redacted

				Finishing: Cut to size. 2 drill holes. Folded in one position. Packed in 500's. Pack size 100		
				Size: 297mm x 420mm		
390	Form	297mm x 420mm	A3 - Black both sides - Drilled - Folded - Yellow	Material: 120gsm Light Yellow Bond	200	Redacted
				Printing: Printed Black ink both sides		

			Finishing: Cut to size. 2 drill holes. Folded in one position. Packed in 500's. Pack size 200		
391	Booklet	Prescription Form	Size A4, 8pp plus 4pp cover. Only page 12 is 210x297, front cover and text pages all finished to 180x297mm.	50,000	Redacted

		Material: 8pp – 180x297mm, printed reflex blue and warm red throughout on white 120gsm bond.	
		4pp – 210x297mm, printed reflex blue and warm red throughout on white 230mic board.	

			Finishing: Front cover only cut to 180mm. Fold, insert, wire stitch and trim. Punched 4 x 9mm diameter holes at head.		
392	Booklet	Prescription Form	Size A4, 8pp plus 4pp cover. Only page 12 is 210x297, front cover and text pages all finished to 180x297mm.	75,000	Redacted

		Material: 8pp – 180x297mm, printed reflex blue and warm red throughout on white 120gsm bond.	
		4pp – 210x297mm, printed reflex blue and warm red throughout on white 230mic board.	

			Finishing: Front cover only cut to 180mm. Fold, insert, wire stitch and trim. Punched 4 x 9mm diameter holes at head.		
393	Booklet	Prescription Form	Size A4, 8pp plus 4pp cover. Only page 12 is 210x297, front cover and text pages all finished to 180x297mm.	100,000	Redacted

		Material: 8pp – 180x297mm, printed reflex blue and warm red throughout on white 120gsm bond.	
		4pp – 210x297mm, printed reflex blue and warm red throughout on white 230mic board.	

		Finishing: Front cover only cut to 180mm. Fold, insert, wire stitch and trim. Punched 4 x 9mm diameter holes at head.	
--	--	---	--

394	Booklet		Pregnancy & Postnatal Record		Size: A4, i.e. 297mm x 210mm. This applies to all pages except pages 13 through to 28 which have to be finished to a size of 220mm x 210mm. This is achieved by form cutting the relevant printed sections. Material: 48pp plus 4pp cover. 4pp cover printed black both sides and sealed outside only on white 250gsm board.	1,000	Redacted
-----	---------	--	---------------------------------	--	---	-------	----------

		48pp text printed black throughout on white 120gsm bond.	
		Finishing: Forme cut long and short pages throughout pages 11 to 42 Fold, insert, wire stitch and trim. Punched 2 x 6mm diameter holes at left hand side.	

395	Booklet		Pregnancy & Postnatal Record		Size: A4, i.e. 297mm x 210mm. This applies to all pages except pages 13 through to 28 which have to be finished to a size of 220mm x 210mm. This is achieved by form cutting the relevant printed sections. Material: 48pp plus 4pp cover. 4pp cover printed black both sides and sealed outside only on white 250gsm board.	2,000	Redacted
-----	---------	--	---------------------------------	--	---	-------	----------

		48pp text printed black throughout on white 120gsm bond.	
		Finishing: Forme cut long and short pages throughout pages 11 to 42 Fold, insert, wire stitch and trim. Punched 2 x 6mm diameter holes at left hand side.	

396	Booklet		Pregnancy & Postnatal Record		Size: A4, i.e. 297mm x 210mm. This applies to all pages except pages 13 through to 28 which have to be finished to a size of 220mm x 210mm. This is achieved by form cutting the relevant printed sections. Material: 48pp plus 4pp cover. 4pp cover printed black both sides and sealed outside only on white 250gsm board.	3,000	Redacted
-----	---------	--	---------------------------------	--	---	-------	----------

				48pp text printed black throughout on white 120gsm bond.		
				Finishing: Forme cut long and short pages throughout pages 11 to 42 Fold, insert, wire stitch and trim. Punched 2 x 6mm diameter holes at left hand side.		
397	Booklet	A4	Admission/Discharge Booklet	Size A4, 68pp self cover.	5,000	Redacted

				Material: 68pp printed 4 colour process throughout on white Printspeed offset 80gsm.		
				Finishing: Fold, insert, wire stitch and trim. Punched 4 x 6mm diameter holes at left hand side.		
398	Booklet	A4	Admission/Discharge Booklet	Size A4, 68pp self cover.	10,000	Redacted

				Material: 68pp printed 4 colour process throughout on white Printspeed offset 80gsm.		
				Finishing: Fold, insert, wire stitch and trim. Punched 4 x 6mm diameter holes at left hand side.		
399	Booklet	A4	Admission/Discharge Booklet	Size A4, 68pp self cover.	15,000	Redacted

		Material: 68pp printed 4 colour process throughout on white Printspeed offset 80gsm.	
		Finishing: Fold, insert, wire stitch and trim. Punched 4 x 6mm diameter holes at left hand side.	

					Size: 297mm x 210mm		
					Material: CB80 White, CF80 Green		
403	NCR PAD	297mm x 210mm	A4 - NCR Sets		Printing: Both copies printed Black ink on face the same.	100	Redacted
					Finishing: Collated and tipped at head. Packed in 100's.		
					Size: 297mm x 210mm		
404 NCF	NCR PAD	NCR PAD 297mm x 210mm	A4 - NCR Sets		Material: CB80 White, CF80 Green	500	Redacted

				Printing: Both copies printed Black ink on face the same.		
				Finishing: Collated and tipped at head. Packed in 100's.		
				Size: 297mm x 210mm		
405	NCR PAD	297mm x 210mm	A4 - NCR Sets	Material: CB80 White, CF80 Green	1,000	Redacted
				Printing: Both copies printed Black ink on face the same.		

				Finishing: Collated and tipped at head. Packed in 100's.			
				Size: 297mm x 420mm - Folded to 297mm x 210mm			
				Material : 100gsm White Bond			
406	Form	297mm x 210mm	A3 folded to A4	Printing: Printed Dark Blue 288 and Red 201 ink both sides.	25	Redacted	
				Finishing: Cut to size. Fold to A4. Packed in 500's.			

				Size: 297mm x 420mm - Folded to 297mm x 210mm		
				Material: 120gsm Uncoated FSC for Text and 300gsm for Cover		
407	Form	297mm x 210mm	A3 folded to A4	Printing: Printed Dark Blue 288 and Red 201 ink both sides.	50	Redacted
				Finishing: Cut to size. Fold to A4. Packed in 500's.		
408	Form	297mm x 210mm	A3 folded to A4	Size: 297mm x 420mm - Folded to 297mm x 210mm	100	Redacted

				Material: 120gsm Uncoated FSC for Text and 300gsm for Cover		
				Printing: Printed Dark Blue 288 and Red 201 ink both sides.		
				Finishing: Cut to size. Fold to A4. Packed in 500's.		
				Size: 135mm x 115mm		
409	Booklet	135mm x 115mm	Booklet 36pp	Material: 120gsm Uncoated FSC for Text and 300gsm for Cover	250	Redacted

				Printing: 36 printed pages - Printed Black ink throughout. Front Cover printed Black and Red ink one side. Back Cover printed Red ink one side.		
				Finishing: Front and back covers gloss laminated on outer only. Collate, punch and wire-o bind at left		
410	Booklet	135mm x 115mm	Booklet 36pp	Size: 135mm x 115mm	500	Redacted

		Material: 120gsm Uncoated FSC for Text and 300gsm for Cover	
		Printing: 36 printed pages - Printed Black ink throughout. Front Cover printed Black and Red ink one side. Back Cover printed Red ink one side.	

				Finishing: Front and back covers gloss laminated on outer only. Collate, punch and wire-o bind at left		
				Size: 135mm x 115mm		
411	Booklet	135mm x 115mm	Booklet 36pp	Material: 120gsm Uncoated FSC for Text and 300gsm for Cover	1,000	Redacted

				Printing: 36 printed pages - Printed Black ink throughout. Front Cover printed Black and Red ink one side. Back Cover printed Red ink one side.		
				Finishing: Front and back covers gloss laminated on outer only. Collate, punch and wire-o bind at left		
412	NCR PAD	297mm x 210mm	50 x 2 Part NCR sets per book	Size; 297mm x 210mm	250	Redacted

		Material: CB80 White, CF80 White	
		Printing: Both copies printed Black ink on face the same.	
		Finishing: Both copies perforated at left and foot. Collated and crash numbered.	

				Wire stitched in 50's at left with greyboard back and printed manilla front cover. Taped Spine. Packed in 1's.		
413	NCR PAD	297mm x 210mm	50 x 2 Part NCR sets per book	Size; 297mm x 210mm Material: CB80 White, CF80 White Printing: Both copies printed Black ink on face the same.	500	Redacted

				Finishing: Both copies perforated at left and foot. Collated and crash numbered.		
				Wire stitched in 50's at left with greyboard back and printed manilla front cover. Taped Spine. Packed in 1's.		
414	NCR PAD	297mm x 210mm	50 x 2 Part NCR sets per book	Size; 297mm x 210mm Material: CB80 White, CF80 White	1,000	Redacted

		Printing: Both copies printed Black ink on face the same.	
		Finishing: Both copies perforated at left and foot. Collated and crash numbered.	
		Wire stitched in 50's at left with greyboard back and printed manilla front cover. Taped Spine. Packed in 1's.	

				Size: Finished size: 297mm x 210mm		
				Material: 80gsm Green Bond		
415	Form	297mm x 210mm	A4 - Booklet	Printing: Printed Black ink throughout.	5,000	Redacted
				Finishing: Fold, gather, saddle stitch and trim. Packed in 500's.		
416	Form	297mm x 210mm	A4 - Booklet	Size: Finished size: 297mm x 210mm	10,000	Redacted
				Material: 80gsm Green Bond		

				Printing: Printed Black ink throughout.		
				Finishing: Fold, gather, saddle stitch and trim. Packed in 500's.		
				Size: Finished size: 297mm x 210mm		
417	Form	297mm x 210mm	A4 - Booklet	Material: 80gsm Green Bond	15,000	Redacted
				Printing: Printed Black ink throughout.		

						Finishing: Fold, gather, saddle stitch and trim. Packed in 500's.		
--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--

	418	MENU	200mm x 210mm	Menu		Size: 200 x 210mm Material: 170 gsm Explorer offset Board Printing: 2 Printed pages Double sided, Black + 1 Different Pms per week Each side. Finishing: Perforated and creased, Cut to size, Bundled in days, then collated in weeks	5,000	Redacted	
--	-----	------	---------------	------	--	---	-------	----------	--

419	MENU	200mm x 210mm	Menu		Size: 200 x 210mm Material: 170 gsm Explorer offset Board Printing: 2 Printed pages Double sided, Black + 1 Different Pms per week Each side. Finishing: Perforated and creased, Cut to size, Bundled in days, then collated in weeks	10,000	Redacted	
-----	------	---------------	------	--	---	--------	----------	--

420	MENU	200mm x 210mm	Menu	Size: 200 x 210mm Material: 170 gsm Explorer offset Board Printing: 2 Printed pages Double sided, Black + 1 Different Pms per week Each side. Finishing: Perforated and creased, Cut to size, Bundled in days, then collated in weeks	15,000	Redacted
421	PAD	297mm x 210mm	Pad - A4	Size: 297mm x 210mm	250	Redacted

				Material: 80gsm White Bond		
				Printing: Printed Black ink both sides.		
				Finishing: Trim to size. Padded at head 100 per pad with greyboard back. Pack in 1's		
				Size: 297mm x 210mm		
422	PAD	297mm x 210mm	Pad - A4	Material: 80gsm White Bond	500	Redacted
				Printing: Printed Black ink both sides.		

				Finishing: Trim to size. Padded at head 100 per pad with greyboard back. Pack in 1's		
				Size: 297mm x 210mm		
423	PAD	297mm x 210mm	Pad - A4	Material: 80gsm White Bond	1,000	Redacted
				Printing: Printed Black ink both sides.		

				Finishing: Trim to size. Padded at head 100 per pad with greyboard back. Pack in 1's		
				Size: 201 x 190 mm, 384pp & 4pp cover		
424	Book	210mm x 190mm	Handbook	Text printed black & 1 Pmscolour throughout on White Hi Speed Material: Opaque 80gsm.	1,000	Redacted

				Finishing: Cover printed black & 1 Pmscolour and gloss laminated on outside only on 350gsm satin. Fold, gather, sewn and limp bound.		
425	Book	210mm x 190mm	Handbook	Size: 201 x 190 mm, 384pp & 4pp cover	2,500	Redacted

		Text printed black & 1 Pmscolour throughout on White Hi Speed Material: Opaque 80gsm.	
		Finishing: Cover printed black & 1 Pmscolour and gloss laminated on outside only on 350gsm satin. Fold, gather, sewn and limp bound.	

				Size: 201 x 190 mm, 384pp & 4pp cover		
426	Book	210mm x 190mm	Handbook	Text printed black & 1 Pmscolour throughout on White Hi Speed Material: Opaque 80gsm.	5,000	Redacted

		Finishing: Cover printed black & 1 Pmscolour and gloss laminated on outside only on 350gsm satin. Fold, gather, sewn and limp bound.	
--	--	--	--

427 Form A3	Form A3	Size: A3 Landscape Material: Giroform White CB 80gsm, Giroform Pink CFB 80gsm, Giroform Yellow CF 80gsm, plus Greyboard back, Shield at back Printing: Printed Black 1 side only Finishing: Trim, Collate into pads of 50, Greyboard back, Shield taped at back and pack.	5	Redacted
-------------	---------	---	---	----------

428	Form	A3	Form A3		Size: A3 Landscape Material: Giroform White CB 80gsm, Giroform Pink CFB 80gsm, Giroform Yellow CF 80gsm, plus Greyboard back, Shield at back Printing: Printed Black 1 side only Finishing: Trim, Collate into pads of 50, Greyboard back, Shield taped at back and pack.	10	Redacted	
-----	------	----	---------	--	---	----	----------	--

429	Form	A3	Form A3		Size: A3 Landscape Material: Giroform White CB 80gsm, Giroform Pink CFB 80gsm, Giroform Yellow CF 80gsm, plus Greyboard back, Shield at back Printing: Printed Black 1 side only Finishing: Trim, Collate into pads of 50, Greyboard back, Shield taped at back and pack.	20	Redacted	
-----	------	----	---------	--	---	----	----------	--

430	Form	297mm x 210mm	A4 - Black one side	Size: 297mm x 210mm Material: 80gsm White Bond Printing: Printed Black ink one side.	100	Redacted
431	Form	297mm x 210mm	A4 - Black one side	Size: 297mm x 210mm Material: 80gsm White Bond Printing: Printed Black ink one side.	200	Redacted
432	Form	297mm x 210mm	A4 - Black one side	Size: 297mm x 210mm Material: 80gsm White Bond Printing: Printed Black ink one side.	300	Redacted

				Size: flat size: 636mm x 292mm, Finished size: 318mm x 292mm, 400pp		
				Material: 120gsm Light Grey		
433	Book	318mm x 292mm	Book	Printing: Printed Black ink throughout.	10	Redacted
				Finishing: Section sewn into a hard back blue rexine cover. Gold block to front cover.		

				Size: flat size: 636mm x 292mm, Finished size: 318mm x 292mm, 400pp		
				Material: 120gsm Light Grey		
435	Book	318mm x 292mm	Book	Printing: Printed Black ink throughout.	25	Redacted
				Finishing: Section sewn into a hard back blue rexine cover. Gold block to front cover.		

					Size: flat size: 636mm x 292mm, Finished size: 318mm x 292mm, 400pp		
					Material: 120gsm Light Grey		
436	Book	318mm x 292mm	Book		Printing: Printed Black ink throughout.	50	Redacted
					Finishing: Section sewn into a hard back blue rexine cover. Gold block to front cover.		
Item No.	Job Title	Finished Size	Description	Printing	Specification	Quantity	
			BOOKLET A5 - FSC PAPE	R			

437	Booklet	A 5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	12pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	20,000	Redacted
438	Booklet	A5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	12pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	40,000	Redacted

439	Booklet	A 5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	12pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	70,000	Redacted
440	Booklet	A5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	20pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	30,000	Redacted

441	Booklet	A 5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	20pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	50,000	Redacted
442	Booklet	A5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	20pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	80,000	Redacted

443	Booklet	A 5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	40pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	40,000	Redacted
444	Booklet	A5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	40pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	60,000	Redacted

445	Booklet	A 5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	40pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	100,000	Redacted
446	Booklet	A5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	52pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	40,000	Redacted

447	Booklet	A 5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	52pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	60,000	Redacted
448	Booklet	A5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	52pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	100,000	Redacted

449	Booklet	A 5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	64pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	40,000	Redacted
450	Booklet	A5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	64pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	50,000	Redacted

451	Booklet	A5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	64pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	70,000	Redacted	
-----	---------	----	---------	--------------------------------	---	--------	----------	--

452	Booklet	A5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	4pp cover print on 300gsm matt art 80pp text print on 120gsm matt art Gather, trim and burst bound, matt lamination for front cover	10,000	Redacted	
-----	---------	----	---------	--------------------------------	---	--------	----------	--

453	Booklet	A5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	4pp cover print on 300gsm matt art 80pp text print on 120gsm matt art Gather, trim and burst bound, matt lamination for front cover	30,000	Redacted
-----	---------	----	---------	--------------------------------	---	--------	----------

	454	Booklet	A 5	Booklet	4 Colour Process throughout	4pp cover print on 300gsm matt art 80pp text print on 120gsm matt art Gather, trim and burst bound, matt lamination for front cover	50,000	Redacted	
--	-----	---------	------------	---------	--------------------------------	---	--------	----------	--

455	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	12pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	5,000	Redacted
456	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	12pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	10,000	Redacted

457	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	12pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	15,000	Redacted
458	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	20pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	15,000	Redacted

459	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	20pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	15,000	Redacted
460	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	20pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	15,000	Redacted

461	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	40pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	60,000	Redacted
462	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	40pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	100,000	Redacted

463	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	52pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	40,000	Redacted
464	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	52pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	60,000	Redacted

465	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	52pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	100,000	Redacted
466	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	60pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	40,000	Redacted

467	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	60pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	60,000	Redacted
468	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	60pp self cover, print on 100gsm uncoated FSC, gather, trim and saddle stitched	100,000	Redacted

469	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	4pp cover print on 300gsm matt art 80pp text print on 120gsm matt art Gather, trim and burst bound, matt lamination on cover only	10,000	Redacted
-----	---------	----	----------	--------------------------------	---	--------	----------

470	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout	4pp cover print on 300gsm matt art 80pp text print on 120gsm matt art Gather, trim and burst bound, matt lamination on cover only	30,000	Redacted
471	Booklet	A4	Brochure	4 Colour Process throughout		50,000	Redacted

472	Leaflet	A4	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	6pp 1/3 A4, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to 1/4 A4	300,000	Redacted
473	Leaflet	A4	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	6pp 1/3 A4, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to 1/4 A4	400,000	Redacted
474	Leaflet	A4	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	6pp 1/3 A4, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to 1/4 A4	500,000	Redacted

475	Leaflet	210mm by 396mm flat	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	8pp 1/3 A4, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to 1/4 A4	100,000	Redacted
476	Leaflet	210mm by 396mm flat	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	8pp 1/3 A4, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to 1/4 A4	150,000	Redacted
477	Leaflet	A4	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	8pp 1/3 A4, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to 1/4 A4	200,000	Redacted

478	Leaflet	A4	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	6pp 1/3 A4, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to 1/4 A4	300,000	Redacted
479	Leaflet	A4	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	6pp 1/3 A4, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to 1/4 A4	400,000	Redacted
480	Leaflet	A4	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	6pp 1/3 A4, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to 1/4 A4	500,000	Redacted

481	Leaflet	A4	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	8pp 1/3 A4, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to 1/4 A4	100,000	Redacted
482	Leaflet	A4	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	8pp 1/3 A4, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to 1/4 A4	150,000	Redacted
483	Leaflet	A4	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	8pp 1/3 A4, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to 1/4 A4	200,000	Redacted

484	Leaflet	A4	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	4pp A5, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to A5	250,000	Redacted
485	Leaflet	A4	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	4pp A5, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to A5	400,000	Redacted
486	Leaflet	A4	Leaflet	4 Colour Process throughout	4pp A5, print on 100gsm uncoated, trim and fold to A5	650,000	Redacted

487	Poster	A1	Poster Panels	4 Colour Process throughout on both sides	A1 print both sides (same artwork), print on 170gsm matt art, trim to A1	1,200	Redacted
488	Poster	A1	Poster Panels	4 Colour Process throughout on both sides	A1 print both sides (same artwork), print on 170gsm matt art, trim to A1	2,000	Redacted

489	Poster	A1	Poster Panels	4 Colour Process throughout on both sides	A1 print both sides (same artwork), print on 170gsm matt art, trim to A1	3,000	Redacted
490	Poster	A2	Poster Panels	4 Colour Process throughout on both sides	A2 print both sides (same artwork), print on 170gsm matt art, trim to A1	1,200	Redacted

491	Poster	A2	Poster Panels	4 Colour Process throughout on both sides	A2 print both sides (same artwork), print on 170gsm matt art, trim to A1	2,000	Redacted
492	Poster	A2	Poster Panels	4 Colour Process throughout on both sides	A2 print both sides (same artwork), print on 170gsm matt art, trim to A1	3,000	Redacted

CATALOGUES (SEE SPEC) - FSC PAPER

493	Booklet	210mm by 270mm	Catalogues	4 Colour Process throughout	4pp cover print on 300gsm matt art 160pp text print on 120gsm matt art Gather, trim and burst bound, matt lamination on cover only	20,000	Redacted	
-----	---------	----------------	------------	--------------------------------	--	--------	----------	--

494	Booklet	210mm by 270mm	Catalogues	4 Colour Process throughout	4pp cover print on 300gsm matt art 160pp text print on 120gsm matt art Gather, trim and burst bound, matt lamination on cover only	50,000	Redacted	
-----	---------	----------------	------------	--------------------------------	--	--------	----------	--

495	Booklet	210mm by 270mm	Catalogues	4 Colour Process throughout	4pp cover print on 300gsm matt art 160pp text print on 120gsm matt art Gather, trim and burst bound, matt lamination on cover only	70,000	Redacted	
-----	---------	----------------	------------	--------------------------------	--	--------	----------	--

496	Booklet	210mm by 270mm	Catalogues	4 Colour Process throughout	4pp cover print on 300gsm matt art 220pp text print on 120gsm matt art Gather, trim and burst bound, matt lamination on cover only	20,000	Redacted	
-----	---------	----------------	------------	--------------------------------	--	--------	----------	--

497	Booklet	210mm by 270mm	Catalogues	4 Colour Process throughout	4pp cover print on 300gsm matt art 220pp text print on 120gsm matt art Gather, trim and burst bound, matt lamination on cover only	50,000	Redacted
-----	---------	----------------	------------	--------------------------------	--	--------	----------

498	Booklet	210mm by 270mm	Catalogues	4 Colour Process throughout	4pp cover print on 300gsm matt art 220pp text print on 120gsm matt art Gather, trim and burst bound, matt lamination on cover only	70,000	Redacted	
-----	---------	----------------	------------	--------------------------------	--	--------	----------	--

* All prices include paper, sealing, trimming, collating, suitable packaging that may include shrink wrapped, banded, boxed and labelled and palletised (where quantity requires) etc. All prices exclude VAT. All prices exclude Delivery

	DELIVERY SERVICES - MAINL	AND SCOTLAND	
			PRICE PER MILE All prices exclude VAT.
Item No.	Service	Unit	
499	Delivery Per Mile up to 12 Kilogrammes	Per Mile	Redacted
500	Delivery Per Mile up to 20 Kilogrammes	Per Mile	Redacted
501	Delivery Per Mile up to 100 Kilogrammes	Per Mile	Redacted
	DELIVERY SERVICES - SCOT	TISH ISLANDS	
			PRICE PER KILOGRAMME All prices exclude VAT.
Item No.	Service	Unit	
502	Delivery to Orkney Islands up to 12 Kilogrammes	Kg	Redacted
503	Delivery to Orkney Islands up to 20 Kilogrammes	Kg	Redacted
504	Delivery to Orkney Islands up to 100 Kilogrammes	Kg	Redacted
505	Delivery to Shetland Islands up to 12 Kilogrammes	Kg	Redacted
506	Delivery to Shetland Islands up to 20 Kilogrammes	Kg	Redacted
507	Delivery to Shetland Islands up to 100 Kilogrammes	Kg	Redacted
508	Delivery to Outer Hebrides up to 12 Kilogrammes	Kg	Redacted

1	Ī	İ	
509	Delivery to Outer Hebrides up to 20 Kilogrammes	Kg	Redacted
510	Delivery to Outer Hebrides up to 100 Kilogrammes	Kg	Redacted
511	Delivery to Inner Hebrides up to 12 Kilogrammes	Kg	Redacted
512	Delivery to Inner Hebrides up to 20 Kilogrammes	Kg	Redacted
513	Delivery to Inner Hebrides up to 100 Kilogrammes	Kg	Redacted
	STORAGE SERVI	ICES	
			PRICE PER UNIT
			All prices exclude VAT.
Item No.	Service	Unit	
514	Per Full Pallet Equivalent per week	Per Week	Redacted
515	Secure Storage per Full Pallet Equivalent per week	Per Week	Redacted
516	Stock holding conrol booking in fee per pallet	Per Pallet	Redacted
517	Fulfilment hourly rate all other distribution tasks	Per Hour	Redacted
518	Storage pallet picking - per 15 mins	Per 15 mins	Redacted

This and the following **3** pages comprise Schedule 3 to the Framework Agreement between the Scottish Ministers and Harlow Printing Limited

SCHEDULE 3 - ORDERING PROCEDURES

1. FRAMEWORK PUBLIC BODY ORDERING PROCEDURES

- 1.1 Framework Public Bodies sourcing their Service requirements through this Framework Agreement must award their Service requirements in accordance with the procedure in this Framework Schedule 3 (Ordering Procedures).
- 1.2 If a Framework Public Body can determine that:
 - 1.2.1 its Service requirements are sufficiently defined in the Framework Contractor's matrix of Services as set out in Framework Schedule 1 (Specification) and Schedule 2 (Price Schedule); and
 - 1.2.2 all of the terms of the proposed contract are laid down in this Framework Agreement and the Call Off Terms do not require amendment or any supplementary terms and conditions:

then the Framework Public Body may place an Order in accordance with the Direct Ordering Procedure set out in paragraph 3 below or, if preferred, conduct a mini-competition.

1.3 Where the Framework Public Body's Service requirements are not sufficiently defined in the terms of this Framework Agreement, then the Framework Public Body shall conduct a mini competition in accordance with the procedures laid down in paragraph 4 below, or place an order in accordance with the thresholds set out in paragraph 2.1.

2. THRESHOLDS

- 2.1 Where the value of the Framework Public Body's Service requirement is below £3,000, then the Framework Public Body shall:
 - 2.1.1 invite one Contractor from the Framework Lot 1 to submit a proposal; or conduct a mini-competition; and
 - 2.1.2 document the selection and award procedures on file.
- 2.2 Where the value of the Framework Public Body's Service requirement is £3,000 and over, the Framework Public Body must conduct a mini competition and invite all of the Framework Contractors on Lot 1 to submit a tender in accordance with the procedures laid down in paragraph 4 below and make an award to one.
- 2.3 The Authority reserves the right to review the thresholds within a period of six months following Framework Award, and thereafter as deemed necessary by the Authority.

3. DIRECT ORDERING WITHOUT A FURTHER COMPETITION

- 3.1 Subject to paragraph 1.2 and 2.1 above any Framework Public Body ordering Services under this Framework Agreement without holding a further competition shall consult in writing with the selected Framework Contractor from Lot 1 and invite them, within a specified time limit, to submit a proposal and quotation in writing for your Service requirement. Framework Public Bodies shall include:
 - 3.1.1 a clear Specification for your Service requirements;
 - 3.1.2 a request for a proposal and quotation, or alternatively state the Price payable for the Service Requirements in accordance with the Framework Prices (Schedule 2) where applicable; and
 - 3.1.3 incorporate reference to the Standard Terms of Supply (Schedule 5).

4. MINI COMPETITION PROCEDURE

Framework Public Body's Obligations

The Framework Public Bodies shall:

- 4.1 invite tenders, from all Contractors appointed to the Framework Lot 1, by conducting a mini-competition for its Service requirements in accordance with the conditions herein, and:
 - 4.1.1 Consult in writing with all the Framework Contractors appointed to the Framework Lot 1 and invite them, within a specified time limit, to submit a minicompetition tender in writing.
 - 4.1.2 Set weightings for the Award Criteria in the mini-competition invitation to tender against the following:

<u>Technical Criteria (xx% weighting shall be set by Framework Public Bodies at mini-competition)</u>

Service Delivery

Proposal to demonstrate how the Services will be delivered, with particular emphasis on quality, delivery timescales and customer satisfaction.

Commercial Criteria (xx% weighting shall be set by Framework Public Bodies at mini-competition)

Pricing

Total tender cost ex VAT.

- 4.1.3 The evaluation criteria allows for flexibility regarding the composition of percentage weightings allocated against each of the criteria shown above. The mini competition should be conducted on the basis of the criteria listed above and on the same, or if necessary, more precisely formulated terms. Where a Framework Public Body would like to introduce additional terms, for example, account management or sustainable benefits, full details must be provided in the invitation to tender document.
- 4.1.4 Set a time limit for the receipt of the mini-competition tenders which takes into account factors such as the complexity of the subject matter of the Requirement and the time needed to submit tenders.
- 4.1.5 Keep each mini-competition tender confidential until the expiry of the time limit for the receipt by it of mini-competition tenders.

- 4.1.6 Apply the Award Criteria and weightings to the Framework Contractors' compliant tenders submitted through the mini-competition as the basis of its decision to award an Order for its Services requirements.
- 4.1.7 The highest scoring compliant Tenderer will be appointed the Order/Call-off Contract. In the event of a tie the Framework Public Body reserves the right to appoint the Tenderer who obtains the highest technical score.
- 4.2 On the basis set out above, award the Order/Call off-off Contract to the successful Framework Contractor in accordance with the following:
 - 4.2.1 states the Services requirements:
 - 4.2.2 states the Specification;
 - 4.2.3 states the charges payable for the Services requirements in accordance with the tender submitted by the successful Framework Contractor; and
 - 4.2.4 incorporates reference to the Standard Terms of Supply (Schedule 5).,

Framework Contractors Obligations

- 4.3 The Contractor will in writing, by the time and date specified by the Framework Public Body, provide the Framework Public Body with either:
 - 4.3.1 a statement to the effect that it does not wish to tender in relation to the relevant Services requirements; or
 - 4.3.2 a proposal with full details of its tender made in respect of the relevant Specification in line with any instructions provided by the Framework Public Body.
 - 4.3.3 the Contractor may not unilaterally increase the prices in the Pricing Schedule, but nothing in the Framework Agreement prevents the Contractor from improving on the prices in the Pricing Schedule for the purposes of a particular Call-off Contract/Order:
- 4.4 Notwithstanding the fact that the Framework Public Body has followed the procedure set out above in this Paragraph 4, the Framework Public Body shall be entitled at all times to decline to make an award for its Service requirements. Nothing in this Framework Agreement shall oblige any Framework Public Body to place any Order for Services.

5. **RESPONSIBILITY FOR AWARDS**

- 5.1 The Contractor acknowledges that each Framework Public Body is independently responsible for the conduct of its award of Call-off Contracts/ Orders under the Framework Agreement and that the Authority is not responsible or accountable for and shall have no liability whatsoever in relation to:-
 - 5.1.1 the conduct of the Framework Public Body in relation to the Framework Agreement; or
 - 5.1.2 the performance or non-performance of any Call-off Contracts/Orders between the Contractor and the Framework Public Body entered into pursuant to the Framework Agreement.

6. **ORDER FORM**

6.1 The format of any such Order under a Call-off Contract will vary between Framework Public Bodies. Framework Public Bodies may place an order using their own Order templates. Below at Part A is an **example** template for information only.

EXAMPLE TEMPLATE FOR INFORMATION ONLY

LOT 1 CALL OFF ORDER FORM

PART A - FOR COMPLETION BY FRAMEWORK PUBLIC BODY

Framework Public	
Body	
Contract Manager and	Name:
address for Notices	Address:
	Tel:
	Email:
Invoice Address (if	
different)	
Order Number	XXXXX
	To be quoted on all correspondence relating to this Order Form:
Order Date	

REQUIREMENTS
Commencement Date:
Details of Print & Associated Service (2019) required:
As per attached Specification.
Date(s) and time(s) for supply Print & Associated Services (2019) (and any alternative Working Hours):
Invoicing frequency:
Disclosure Scotland requirements (if basic, standard or enhanced Disclosure is required):
Other security requirements (e.g. security standards) (optional):
Milestones (including dates for Completion) (optional):
Service Levels (refinement of Framework Agreement Service Levels) (optional – only complete if you require additional Service Levels out with Schedule 1, Annex A of the Framework Agreement):
Additional information for monthly reports (optional, if required):
Completion Date:
The Call Off Contract shall be awarded in accordance with this Order Form and the Standard Terms of Supply (Schedule 5) to the Framework for Print & Associated Services (2019), Reference Number SP-18-001

	f the Framework Public Body:
Name and Title	
Signature	
Date	
PART B – FOR COMF	PLETION BY CONTRACTOR
Contractor	
Contract Manager	Name:
and address for	Address:
Notices	Tel:
	Fax:
	Email:
Contractor's Response	
As per attached Cor	ntractor Response.
Confirm Price:	
Confirm Commencer	nent Date:
Commin Commencem	
List Sub-contractors:	

For and on behalf of the Contractor:

Name and Title	
Signature	
Date	

This and the following **3** pages comprise Schedule 4 to the Framework Agreement between the Scottish Ministers and Harlow Printing Limited

SCHEDULE 4 - MANAGEMENT ARRANGEMENTS

Framework and Contract Management

- 1. Both the Framework Agreement and associated Call-off Contract activity are subject to Contract Management which is carried out by the Authority, the Contractor and the Framework Public Body and is a requirement under both the Framework Agreement and call-off contracts. Contract Management shall be applied to the mobilisation phase, transition, contract period and closure/demobilisation phase of the Framework and call-off Contracts.
- The level of Framework Public Body Contract Management may differ depending on the value of the call-off Contract and level of risk involved.
- 3. The Authority shall be responsible for the Strategic Contract Management of the Framework Agreement and each Framework Public Body shall be responsible for their day to day contract management of Orders which form the call-off Contract.
- 4. The roles and responsibilities of the Contractor, Framework Public Body and Authority to deliver Framework and call-off Contract Management are detailed below.
- 5. The Contractor's roles and responsibilities in Contract Management are as follows:
 - 5.1 assisting with the development of the Framework management plan;
 - 5.2 provide a Strategic Contract Manager to manage this Framework Agreement with the Authority;
 - 5.3 provide for each Framework Public Body, a specified Contract Manager. For the avoidance of doubt, each Framework Public Body does not necessarily require a Contract Manager dedicated solely to that organisation:
 - 5.4 the nominated Contract Manager shall communicate with the Framework Public Body and the Authority:
 - 5.5 assist in launching this Framework Agreement with the Authority and Framework Public Bodies;
 - 5.6 meeting, monitoring and reporting on the Framework Public Body spend and value for money savings under the Framework to the Authority's Framework Manager on a Quarterly basis, within 10 days of the quarter end including providing individual Framework Public Body spend and savings and consolidated spend and savings information to the Authority's Framework Manager as required;
 - 5.7 meeting, continually improving, monitoring and reporting on the Contractor performance under the Framework Agreement to the Authority's Framework Manager on a quarterly basis. The Contractor must provide individual Framework Public Body and consolidated Framework Public Bodies performance management information to the Authority's Framework Manager;
 - 5.8 working with each Framework Public Body to develop and agree specific requirements and format for tailored monthly management information reports and further developing these reports where required;
 - 5.9 maintain, prepare and submit additional management information reports to each Framework Public Body tailored to meet their needs, showing only information that is relevant to that particular Framework Public Body. The format of the required information shall be agreed between the Framework Public Body and the Contractor:
 - 5.10 attending quarterly Framework management meetings as required with the Authority and Contract management meetings with the Framework Public Body, as required;
 - 5.11 resolving issues and complaints in line with timescales as indicated under Performance Management Service Levels at Schedule 1;

- 5.12 supporting and enabling the Authority and/or the Framework Public Body to carry out amendments / extensions / reviews / audits /spot checks of the Framework/call-off Contract as required;
- 5.13 supporting and enabling the transition and closure of the Framework/call-off Contract as appropriate e.g. TUPE information where applicable;
- 5.14 providing feedback and input in the form of lessons learned into the Authority's Framework Manager to enable continuous improvement:
- 5.15 working with the Framework Public Body and Authority as required providing accurate and timely information relevant to freedom of information requests, parliamentary questions, ministerial correspondence and other requests for information within 48 hours. Expenditure related requests should represent the actual expenditure (Full costs) paid to date for the period requested by the Framework Public Body;
- 5.16 adhere to the Invoicing Requirements detailed within the Specification of Requirements;
- 5.17 undertake a billing run, on a monthly basis, or as agreed with individual Framework Public Bodies. The date of the month to be agreed with each Framework Public Body, with the exception of March, where the number of billing runs required should be agreed with each Framework Public Body;
- 5.18 undertake contract management of any sub-Contractor(s);
- 5.19 the Framework Public Body may, from time to time, delegate all or some of their powers, in relation to the call-off Contract, to other Framework Public Body's staff or external organisations appointed by the Framework Public Body. In addition, there may be a requirement on the Contractor to liaise and communicate with other Contractors at the Framework Public Body's premises as and when advised by the Framework Public Body's point of contact;
- 5.20 develop and deliver a programme for the promotion of the services available under the Framework to Framework Public Bodies;
- 5.21 by using a Balanced Scorecard (BSC) mechanism monitor the contract and supplier performance against KPIs and other specified performance indicators with UIG and Framework Public Bodies;
- 5.22 on a quarterly basis, issue the BSC to representatives of the Framework Public Bodies for completion, collating the results of the BSC and producing a consolidated report to the Authority using agreed templates.
- 6. The Authority's roles and responsibilities on Contract Management are as follows:
 - 6.1 working with the Contractor and Framework Public Bodies to finalise and mobilise the Management Plan for this Framework Agreement;
 - 6.2 preparing and communicating Framework information to the Framework Public Bodies and the Contractor;
 - 6.3 launching the Framework to the Centres of Expertise and Framework Public Bodies, with the Contractor;
 - 6.4 receipting, reviewing, managing and reporting on the Framework Public Bodies spend under the Framework, to senior management on a Quarterly basis, including providing individual and consolidated spend information as required;
 - 6.5 by using a Balanced Scorecard mechanism monitor the contract and supplier performance against KPIs and other specified performance indicators with UIG and Framework Public Bodies;
 - 6.6 monitoring 'take-up' and spend through the framework by Framework Public Bodies;
 - 6.7 chairing Framework management meetings as required facilitating the way forward for issues, risks and actions;
 - supporting the resolution of issues and complaints in line with timescales as indicated under Performance Management in the Service Levels;
 - 6.9 carrying out reviews/amendments/extensions/audits/spot checks of the Framework with input from Framework Public Bodies as required;
 - 6.10 carrying out periodic reviews of Contractor's financial status
 - 6.11 managing the Framework from Award until Expiry;

- 6.12 collating lessons learnt from the Framework Public Bodies and Contractor and feeding this into future procurements to enable continuous improvement:
- 6.13 working with the Framework Public Bodies and Contractor as required to provide accurate and timely information relevant to freedom of information requests, parliamentary questions or ministerial correspondence;
- 7. The Framework Public Body's roles and responsibilities on Contract Management are as follows:
 - 7.1 assisting with the development of the Framework management plan;
 - 7.2 providing a Contract Manager to support managing the Framework with the Authority and Contractor;
 - 7.3 the nominated Contract Manager communicating with the Contractor and the Authority;
 - 7.4 supporting/attending Framework launch events as required;
 - 7.5 Framework Public Body Contract Management day-to-day raising of orders as per the terms of the Framework;
 - 7.6 verifying spend under the Framework to the Authority's Framework Manager on a Quarterly basis:
 - 7.7 monitoring and reporting on the Contractor performance under the Framework to the Authority's Framework Manager on a quarterly basis against the agreed performance management measures;
 - 7.8 working with the Contractor to develop and agree specific requirements and format for tailored management information reports;
 - 7.9 request, receive and review additional management information reports and provide feedback for any additional information to be included or further development of format where required;
 - 7.10 attending and contributing to meetings run by the Authority's Framework Manager;
 - 7.11 completing the quarterly Balance Scorecard returns;
 - 7.12 resolving Order /call-off Contract operational issues and complaints;
 - 7.13 supporting the Authority's Framework Manager in carrying out amendments/ extensions/reviews/audits/spot checks of the Framework as required;
 - 7.14 contributing to Framework amendments / extensions for the Authority's Framework Manager to take forward;
 - 7.15 supporting and enabling the transition and closure of the Framework;
 - 7.16 providing feedback to the Authority's Framework Manager on resolving issues, risks and complaints as well as engaging in lessons learned and continuous improvement;
 - 7.17 working with the Authority and Contractor as required to provide accurate and timely information relevant to freedom of information requests, parliamentary questions or ministerial correspondence:
 - 7.18 working with the Contractor to agree specific requirements for Finance process and day to day operational requirements;

Performance Management

- 8. For the purpose of Performance Monitoring of the Service, the Authority may apply a Balance Scorecard (BSC) or other performance management mechanism.
 - 8.1 The Balanced Scorecard mechanism allows for the overall performance of the Service to be monitored as opposed to the focus being placed on one particular area.
 - 8.2 The Balanced Scorecard is a fair, open and transparent means of delivering the Authority's obligations to monitor and report on the performance of the Service.
 - 8.3 Information on the Scottish Government's Balanced Scorecard mechanism with an example is detailed in the link below.

http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Topics/Government/Procurement/buyer-information/spdlowlevel/BalancedScorecard

8.4 As operated under the Balance Scorecard mechanism, Performance Management consists of the monitoring, managing and communicating of the performance of Framework which may include the following performance measures:-

Category	Performance Measure		
Delivery	1	Delivers on time and against strategic objectives	
	2	Accuracy	
Service	3	Communication	
Service	4	Complaints/Issues/ Disputes	
Quality	5	Meets Framework Public Bodies needs	
	6	Sustainability	
Cost	7	Invoice Accuracy	
Cost	8	Added Value	

- 8.5 The Authority shall notify the Contractor within 3 months of the Framework commencement date, the appropriate weightings to be used to measure the overall performance based on the Service Level Agreements (Key Performance Indicators).
- 8.6 The Contractor will apply the mechanisms of the Balanced Scorecard on a quarterly basis and a timetable shall be provided to the Authority within 3 months of the Framework commencement date.
- 8.7 The Authority will monitor the outcome of the Balanced Scorecard regime, consulting with Framework Public Bodies as they deem appropriate.

SCHEDULE 5 - STANDARD TERMS OF SUPPLY

This and the following **29** pages comprise Schedule 5 to the Framework Agreement between [Framework Public Body to insert name] and Harlow Printing Limited

SCHEDULE 5 - STANDARD TERMS OF SUPPLY

Table of Contents

SECTION A INTRODUCTORY PROVISIONS

Error! Reference source not found. Definitions and Interpretation

- 2. Conditions Precedent
- Nature of the Contract
- 4. Purchaser's Obligations
- 5. Break
- 6. Specification and Service Levels
- 7. Pricing Schedule
- 8. Ordering Procedures and Management Arrangements
- 9. Official Secrets Acts

SECTION B GENERAL PROVISIONS

- 10. Service Provider's Status
- 11. Notices
- 12. Price
- 13. Payment and Invoicing
- 14. Recovery of Sums Due
- 15. Data Protection
- 16. Freedom of Information
- 17. Purchaser Information
- 18. Audit
- 19. Publicity
- 20. Security

SECTION C PROVISION OF SERVICES

- 21. Provision of the Services
- 22. Deliverables and Milestones

SECTION D STAFF INVOLVED IN THE PROVISION OF SERVICES

- 23. Key Individuals
- 24. Offers of Employment
- 25. Staff transfer at commencement
- 26. Information about Service Provider Employees
- 27. Staff transfer on expiry or termination

SECTION E INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY AND GOVERNANCE

- 28. Parties' pre-existing Intellectual Property Rights
- 29. Specially Created Intellectual Property Rights
- 30. Licenses of Intellectual Property Rights
- 31. Claims relating to Intellectual Property Rights
- 32. Assignation
- 33. Change of Control
- 34. Sub-Contracting
- 35. Amendment

SECTION F SUPPLIER CONDUCT REQUIREMENTS

- 36. Compliance with the Law etc.
- 37. Service Provider's responsibility for staff etc.
- 38. Access to the Purchaser's premises
- 39. Service Provider's Equipment
- 40. Purchaser's Property
- 41. Health and Safety
- 42. Offences
- 43. Tax arrangements
- 44. Discrimination
- 45. Blacklisting
- 46. Conflicts of Interest

SECTION G FINAL PROVISIONS

- 47. Warranties and Representations
- 48. General Indemnity
- 49. Limitation of Liability
- 50. Insurances
- 51. Force Majeure
- 52. Dispute Resolution
- 53. Severability
- 54. Waiver and Cumulative Remedies
- 55. Termination on Default
- 56. Termination on Insolvency or Change of Control
- 57. Consequences of Expiry or Termination
- 58. Governing Law and Jurisdiction

PREAMBLE:

ONE The Purchaser requires the provision of services;

TWO These Standard Terms of Supply will govern all call off contracts awarded under

this framework agreement, and in accordance with the call off procedures detailed

in Schedule 3 of the Framework Agreement

SUBSTANTIVE PROVISIONS:

SECTION A: INTRODUCTORY PROVISIONS

1. Definitions and Interpretation

- 1.1. In the Contract, unless the context otherwise requires, the following terms have the meanings given to them below:
 - "Assignee" has the meaning given in clause 32.2 (Assignation).
 - "Baseline Personnel Security Standard" means the pre-employment controls for all civil servants, members of the Armed Forces, temporary staff and government contractors generally.
 - "Contract" means this Contract between the Parties consisting of the Order and these Standard Terms of Supply.
 - "Contracting Authority" has the meaning given in regulation 3 of the Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2012;
 - "Service Provider's Representatives" means all persons engaged by the Service Provider in the performance of its obligations under the Contract including:
 - its employees and workers (including persons employed by a third party but working for and under the control of the Service Provider);
 - its agents, Service Providers and carriers; and
 - any sub-contractors of the Service Provider (whether approved under clause 34 (Sub-contracting) or otherwise).
 - "Control" has the meaning given in section 450 of the Corporation Tax Act 2010.
 - "Data Controller, Data Processor, Data Subject and Data Subject Access Request" have the meanings given in the Data Protection Laws.
 - "Data Protection Laws" means any law, statute, subordinate legislation, regulation, order, mandatory guidance or code of practice, judgment of a relevant court of law, or directives or requirements of any regulatory body which relates to the protection of individuals with regard to the processing of Personal Data to which a Party is subject including the Data Protection Act 2018 and any statutory modification or re-enactment thereof and the GDPR.
 - "Default" means any breach of the obligations of a Party (including material breach) or any negligent act, omission or statement of a Party in connection with or in relation to the Contract.
 - "Deliverable" means anything to be delivered to by the Service Provider to the Purchaser and identified as a deliverable in accordance with the Ordering Procedures.
 - "Environmental Information Regulations" means the Environmental Information (Scotland) Regulations 2004 (and any subordinate regulations made under them from time to time or any superseding or amending regulations) together with any guidance and/or

codes or practice issued by the Information Commissioner, the Scottish Information Commissioner and/or any relevant government department in relation to such regulations.

"Equipment" means equipment, plant, tackle, materials and other items supplied and used by the Service Provider's Representatives in the performance of the Service Provider's obligations under the Contract.

"FOISA" means the Freedom of Information (Scotland) Act 2002 and any subordinate legislation made under this Act from time to time or any superseding or amending enactments or regulations, together with any guidance and/or codes of practice issued by the Information Commissioner, the Scottish Information Commissioner and/or any relevant government department in relation to such legislation.

"Force Majeure" means any event or occurrence which is outside the reasonable control of the Party concerned and which is not attributable to any act or failure to take preventative action by that Party, including industrial action, fire, flood, violent storm, pestilence, explosion, malicious damage, armed conflict, acts of terrorism, nuclear, biological or chemical warfare, or any other disaster, natural or man-made.

"GDPR" means the General Data Protection Regulation (EU) 2016/679 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 April 2016 on the protection of natural persons with regard to the processing of personal data and on the free movement of such data, and repealing Directive 95/46/EC.

"Good Industry Practice" means standards, practices, methods and procedures conforming to legal and regulatory requirements and the degree of skill and care, diligence, prudence and foresight which would reasonably and ordinarily be expected from a skilled and experienced person or body engaged in a similar type of undertaking as the Service Provider under the same or similar circumstances.

"**Incoming Employees**" means individuals whose employment transfers to the Service Provider on the commencement of the provision of the Services by operation of TUPE.

"Intellectual Property Rights" means patents, inventions, trademarks, service marks, logos, design rights (whether registerable or otherwise), applications for any of the foregoing, copyright, database rights, domain names, trade or business names, moral rights and other similar rights or obligations whether registerable or not in any country (including but not limited to the United Kingdom) and the right to sue for passing off.

"**Key Individuals**" means the Service Provider Representatives identified as being key individuals for the provision of the Services as set out in Schedule 1 of the Entire Agreement.

"Milestone" means any event or task which must be completed by a particular date, such as the delivery of a Deliverable, identified as a milestone in accordance with the Ordering Procedures.

"Order" means an order for particular Services placed in accordance with the Ordering Procedures.

"Ordering Procedures" means the procedures for ordering particular Services set out at Schedule 3 of the Framework Agreement.

"Outgoing Employees" means individuals whose employment transfers from the Service Provider on the ceasing of the provision of the Services by the Service Provider by operation of TUPE.

"Party" means either of the Purchaser or the Service Provider.

"Purchaser" means the relevant Framework Public Body ordering the Service.

"Purchaser Property" means any corporeal moveable property issued or made available to the Service Provider by the Purchaser in connection with the Contract.

"Purchaser Information" means any information provided by the Purchaser to the Service Provider.

"Relevant Transfer" has the meaning given in regulation 2(1) of TUPE.

"Replacement Service Provider" means any third party Service Provider appointed to perform the Services by the Purchaser from time to time;

"Request for Information" means a request for information within the meaning of section 8 of FOISA or the Environmental Information Regulations and any attempted or apparent such request.

"Standard Terms of Supply" means the standard terms and conditions for Call-off Contracts set out in Schedule 5.

"Service Provider" means

"Specification" means the Purchaser's general requirements for the provision of services, including Service Levels, set out in Schedule 1 of the Entire Agreement.

"Supervisory Authority" has the meaning given in Data Protection Laws.

"TUPE" means the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 2006.

"Working Day" means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or bank holiday in Scotland, within the meaning of the Banking and Financial Dealings Act 1971.

"Working Hour" means an hour between 0900 hours and 1700 hours on a Working Day.

- 1.2. The interpretation and construction of the Contract is subject to the following provisions:
 - 1.2.1. words importing the singular meaning include, where the context so admits, the plural and vice versa;
 - 1.2.2. words importing the masculine include the feminine and neuter;
 - 1.2.3. reference to a clause is a reference to the whole of that clause unless stated otherwise;
 - 1.2.4. references to any statute, enactment, order, regulation or other similar instrument are construed as a reference to the instrument as amended by any subsequent instrument or re-enacted;
 - 1.2.5. references to any person include natural persons and partnerships, firms and other incorporated bodies and all other legal persons of whatever kind and however constituted and their successors and permitted assignees or transferees;
 - 1.2.6. reference to "expiry or termination" of the Contract includes the making of a Judicial Order:
 - 1.2.7. the words "include", "includes" and "including" are to be construed as if they were immediately followed by the words "without limitation"; and
 - 1.2.8. headings are included in the Contract for ease of reference only and do not affect the interpretation or construction of the Contract.

2. Condition Precedent: Requirement for a Parent Company Guarantee

It shall be a condition of this Contract that, if required by the Purchaser, the Service Provider shall deliver a validly executed parent company guarantee in the form set out in Schedule 6 of the Entire Agreement. The rights and obligations of the Parties shall have no force or effect unless the parent company guarantee has been properly executed and delivered to the Purchaser. The parties acknowledge that if this condition has not been fulfilled any performance of this Contract by the Service Provider shall be at the risk of the Service Provider and the Purchaser shall not be liable for and the Service Provider irrevocably waives any entitlement to payment of any fees, expenses or other payments in relation to such performance. Where the Service Provider has failed to fulfil this condition within 14 days of the date of last subscription of the Contract the Purchaser shall have the right to terminate the Contract by notice in writing to the Service Provider.

3. Nature of the Contract

- 3.1. The Contract is a public services contract within the meaning of regulation 2(1) of the Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2012.
- 3.2. The Contract is for the purchase of services.
- 3.3. The Service Provider acknowledges that it is not the exclusive Service Provider of the Services to the Purchaser and as such no guarantee of work or volume of work has been granted by the Purchaser.

4. Purchaser's Obligations

4.1 Save as otherwise expressly provided, the obligations of the Purchaser under the Contract are obligations of the Purchaser in its capacity as a contracting counterparty and nothing in the Contract shall operate as an obligation upon, or in any other way fetter or constrain the Purchaser in any other capacity, nor shall the exercise by the Purchaser of its duties and powers in any other capacity lead to any liability under the Contract (howsoever arising) on the part of the Purchaser to the Supplier.

5. Break

The Purchaser may terminate all or part of the service at any time by giving not less than 3 months' notice to the Service Provider.

6. Specification and Service Levels

The Service Provider must comply with the Specification. In particular, the Service Provider must meet or exceed the Service Levels.

7. Pricing Schedule

- 7.1. The Pricing Schedule at Schedule 2 of the Entire Agreement sets out details of the pricing of the Services.
- 7.2 The prices in the Pricing Schedule may be varied in accordance with the arrangements set out in the Pricing Schedule.
- 7.3 Accordingly, the Service Provider may not unilaterally increase the prices in the Pricing Schedule. But nothing in the Contract prevents the Service Provider from improving on the prices in the Pricing Schedule for the purposes of a particular Order.

8. Ordering Procedures and Management Arrangements

- 8.1 The Parties must comply with the Ordering Procedures.
- 8.2 The Service Provider must maintain the capacity to supply the Services throughout the period of the Contract.
- 8.3 The Parties must comply with the Management Arrangements.

9. Official Secrets Acts

9.1 The Supplier undertakes to abide and procure that the Supplier's employees abide by the provisions of the Official Secrets Acts 1911 to 1989.

SECTION B: MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS INCLUDING THOSE RELATING TO PRICE, PAYMENT AND INFORMATION

10. Service Provider's Status

At all times during the period the Service Provider is an independent Service Provider and nothing in the Contract establishes a contract of employment, a relationship of agency or partnership or a joint venture between the Parties or between the Purchaser and any Service Provider Representative. Accordingly, neither Party is authorised to act in the name of, or on behalf of, or otherwise bind the other Party save as expressly permitted by the terms of the Contract.

11. Notices

- 11.1. Any notice or other communication which is to be given by a Party to the other under the Contract must be:
 - 11.1.1. given in writing and;
 - 11.1.2. sent by letter (delivered by hand, first class post or by recorded delivery or special delivery), fax or e-mail.
- 11.2. Provided the relevant communication is not returned or rejected as undelivered, the notice or communication is deemed to have been given:
 - 11.2.1. 2 Working Days after the day on which the letter was posted; or
 - 11.2.2. 4 Working Hours after the communication was sent, in the case of fax or email.

12. Price

- 12.1. In consideration of the Service Provider's performance of its obligations relating to an Order, the Purchaser must pay:
 - 12.1.1. the price due in accordance with the Pricing Schedule and the Ordering Procedures; and
 - 12.1.2. a sum equal to the value added tax chargeable at the prevailing rate.
- 12.2. The Service Provider may not suspend the provision of services if it considers that the Purchaser has failed to pay the price due.

13. Payment and Invoicing

- 13.1. The Purchaser must pay all sums due to the Service Provider within 30 days of receipt of a valid invoice.
- 13.2. The Service Provider must render invoices in accordance with the Purchaser's instructions.
- 13.3. The Service Provider must ensure that each invoice contains appropriate Contract and Order references and a detailed breakdown of the Services provided. The Service Provider must supply such other documentation reasonably required by the Purchaser to substantiate any invoice.
- 13.4. Value added tax, where applicable, must be shown separately on all invoices as a strictly net extra charge.
- 13.5. Interest is payable on the late payment of any undisputed sums of money in accordance with the Late Payment of Commercial Debts (Interest) Act 1998.

14. Recovery of Sums Due

- 14.1. Wherever under the Contract any sum of money is recoverable from or payable by the Service Provider to the Purchaser, the Purchaser may deduct that sum from any sum due to the Service Provider whether under the Contract or otherwise.
- 14.2. The Service Provider must make any payments due to the Purchaser without any deduction whether by way of set-off, counterclaim, discount, abatement or otherwise unless the Service Provider has a valid court order requiring an amount equal to such deduction to be paid by the Purchaser to the Service Provider.

15. Data Protection

- 15.1 The Service Provider acknowledges that Personal Data described in the scope of Schedule 5.1 (Data Protection) may be Processed in connection with the Services under this Contract. For the purposes of any such Processing, Parties agree that the Service Provider acts as the Data Processor and the Purchaser acts as the Data Controller.
- 15.2 Both Parties agree to negotiate in good faith any such amendments to this Contract that may be required to ensure that both Parties meet all their obligations under Data Protection Laws. The provisions of this clause 15 are without prejudice to any obligations and duties imposed directly on the Service Provider under Data Protection Laws and the Service Provider hereby agrees to comply with those obligations and duties.
- 15.3 The Service Provider will, in conjunction with the Purchaser and in its own right and in respect of the Services, make all necessary preparations to ensure it will be compliant with Data Protection Laws.
- 15.4 The Service Provider will provide the Purchaser with the contact details of its data protection officer or other designated individual with responsibility for data protection and privacy to act as the point of contact for the purpose of observing its obligations under the Data Protection Laws.

15.5 The Service Provider must:

15.5.1 process Personal Data only as necessary in accordance with obligations under the Contract and any written instructions given by the Purchaser (which may be specific or of a general nature), including with regard to transfers of Personal Data outside the European Economic Area unless required to do so by European Union or Member state law or Regulatory Body to which the Service Provider is subject; in which case the Service Provider must, unless prohibited by that law,

inform the Purchaser of that legal requirement before processing the Personal Data only to the extent, and in such manner as is necessary for the performance of the Service Provider's obligations under this Contract or as is required by the Law;

- 15.5.2 subject to clause 15.5.1 only process or otherwise transfer any Personal Data in or to any country outside the European Economic Area with the Purchaser's prior written consent;
- 15.5.3 take all reasonable steps to ensure the reliability and integrity of any Service Provider Representatives who have access to the Personal Data and ensure that the Service Provider Representatives:
- (a) are aware of and comply with the Service Provider's duties under this clause:
- (b) are subject to appropriate confidentiality undertakings with the Service Provider or the relevant Sub-contractor;
- (c) are informed of the confidential nature of the Personal Data and do not publish, disclose or divulge any of the Personal Data to any third party unless directed in writing to do so by the Purchaser or as otherwise permitted by this Contract; and
- (d) have undergone adequate training in the use, care, protection and handling of Personal Data.
- 15.5.4 implement appropriate technical and organisational measures including those in accordance with Article 32 of the GDPR to protect Personal Data against unauthorised or unlawful Processing and against accidental loss, destruction, damage, alteration or disclosure, such measures being appropriate to the harm which might result from any unauthorised or unlawful Processing accidental loss, destruction or damage to the Personal Data and having regard to the nature of the Personal Data which is to be protected.
- 15.6 The Service Provider shall not engage a sub-contractor to carry out Processing in connection with the Services without prior specific or general written authorisation from the Purchaser. In the case of general written authorisation, the Service Provider must inform the Purchaser of any intended changes concerning the addition or replacement of any other sub-contractor and give the Purchaser an opportunity to object to such changes.
- 15.7 If the Service Provider engages a sub-contractor for carrying out Processing activities on behalf of the Purchaser, the Service Provider must ensure that same data protection obligations as set out in this Contract are imposed on the sub-contractor by way of a written and legally binding contract, in particular providing sufficient guarantees to implement appropriate technical and organisational measures. The Service Provider shall remain fully liable to the Purchaser for the performance of the sub-contractor's performance of the obligations.
- 15.8 The Service Provider must provide to the Purchaser reasonable assistance including by such technical and organisational measures as may be appropriate in complying with Articles 12-23 of the GDPR.
- 15.9 The Service Provider must notify the Purchaser if it:
 - (a) receives a Data Subject Access Request (or purported Data Subject Access Request);
 - (b) receives a request to rectify, block or erase any Personal Data;
 - (c) receives any other request, complaint or communication relating to either Party's obligations under the Data Protection Laws;
 - (d) receives any communication from the Supervisory Authority or any other

regulatory authority in connection with Personal Data processed under this Contract; or

(e) receives a request from any third Party for disclosure of Personal Data where compliance with such request is required or purported to be required by law or regulatory order:

and such notification must take place as soon as is possible but in any event within 3 business days of receipt of the request or any other period as agreed in writing with the Purchaser from time to time.

- 15.10 Taking into account the nature of the Processing and the information available, the Service Provider must assist the Purchaser in complying with the Purchaser's obligations concerning the security of personal data, reporting requirements for data breaches, data protection impact assessments and prior consultations in accordance with Articles 32 to 36 of the GDPR. These obligations include:
 - (a) ensuring an appropriate level of protection through technical and organisational measures that take into account the circumstances and purposes of the processing as well as the projected probability and severity of a possible infringement of the law as a result of security vulnerabilities and that enable an immediate detection of relevant infringement events.
 - (b) notifying a Personal Data breach to the Purchaser without undue delay and in any event no later than 24 hours after becoming aware of a Personal Data breach;
 - (c) assisting the Purchaser with communication of a personal data breach to a Data Subject;
 - (d) supporting the Purchaser with preparation of a data protection impact assessment;
 - (e) supporting the Purchaser with regard to prior consultation of the Supervisory Authority.
- 15.11 At the end of the provision of Services relating to processing the Service Provider must, on written instruction of the Purchaser, delete or return to the Purchaser all Personal Data and delete existing copies unless EU or Member State law requires storage of the Personal Data.
- 15.12 The Service Provider must:
 - (a) provide such information as is necessary to enable the Purchaser to satisfy itself of the Service Provider's compliance with this clause 15;
 - (b) allow the Purchaser, its employees, auditors, authorised agents or advisers reasonable access to any relevant premises, during normal business hours, to inspect the procedures, measures and records referred to in this clause 15 and contribute as is reasonable to those audits and inspections;
 - (c) inform the Purchaser, if in its opinion, an instruction from the Purchaser infringes any obligation under Data Protection Laws.
- 15.13 The Service Provider must maintain written records including in electronic form, of all Processing activities carried out in performance of the Services or otherwise on behalf of the Purchaser containing the information set out in Article 30(2) of the GDPR.
- 15.14 If requested, the Service Provider must make such records referred to clause 15.13 available to the Supervisory Authority on request and co-operate with the Supervisory Authority in the performance of its tasks.

- 15.15 Parties acknowledge that the inspecting party will use reasonable endeavours to carry out any audit or inspection under clause 15.14 with minimum disruption to the Service Provider's day to day business.
- 15.16 To comply with section 31(3) of the Public Services Reform (Scotland) Act 2010, the Purchaser publishes an annual statement of all payments over £25,000. In addition, in line with openness and transparency, the Scotlish Government publishes a monthly report of all payments over £25,000. The Service Provider should note that where a payment is made in excess of £25,000 there will be disclosure (in the form of the name of the payee, the date of the payment, the subject matter and the amount of payment) in the both the monthly report and the annual Public Services Reform (Scotland) Act 2010 statement.

16. Transparency and Freedom of Information

- 16.1 The Service Provider acknowledges that the Purchaser is subject to the requirements of FOISA and the Environmental Information Regulations. The Service Provider shall:
 - (a) provide all necessary assistance and cooperation as the Purchaser may reasonably request to enable the Purchaser to comply with its obligations under FOISA and Environmental Information Regulations;
 - (b) transfer to the Purchaser all Requests for Information relating to this Agreement that the Service Provider receives as soon as practicable and in any event within 2 Working Days of receipt;
 - (c) provide the Purchaser with a copy of all information held on behalf of the Purchaser which is requested in a Request For Information and which is in the Service Provider's possession or control. The information must be provided within 5 Working Days (or such other period as the Purchaser may reasonably specify) in the form that the Purchaser requires.
 - (d) not respond directly to a Request For Information addressed to the Purchaser unless authorised in writing to do so by the Purchaser.
- 16.2 If the Request for Information appears to be directed to information held by the Purchaser, the Service Provider must promptly inform the applicant in writing that the Request for Information can be directed to the Purchaser.
- 16.3 If the Purchaser receives a Request for Information concerning the Framework Agreement, the Purchaser is responsible for determining at its absolute discretion whether the information requested is to be disclosed to the applicant or whether the information requested is exempt from disclosure in accordance with FOISA or the Environmental Information Regulations.
- 16.4 The Service Provider acknowledges that the Purchaser may, acting in accordance with the Purchaser's Code of Practice on the Discharge of Functions of Public Authorities issued under section 60(5) of FOISA (as may be issued and revised from time to time), be obliged under FOISA or the Environmental Information Regulations to disclose information requested concerning the Service Provider or the Framework Agreement:
 - 16.4.1 in certain circumstances without consulting the Service Provider, or
 - 16.4.2 following consultation with the Service Provider and having taken its views into account.
- 16.5 Where 16.4.1 applies the Purchaser must take reasonable steps, if practicable, to give the Service Provider advance notice of the fact of disclosure or, failing that, draw the fact of

- disclosure to the attention of the Service Provider after such disclosure to the extent that it is permissible and reasonably practical for it to do.
- 16.6 Where a Request for Information concerns Service Provider Sensitive Information specified in Schedule 7 (having regard to the justifications and durations set out there), the Purchaser must take reasonable steps, where practicable, to consult with the Service Provider before disclosing it pursuant to a Request for Information.
- 16.7 The Service Provider acknowledges that Transparency Reports and the content of this Agreement including any Amendments, agreed from time to time, (together the "Transparency Information") are not Confidential Information. However, for the avoidance of doubt, the following shall be treated as Confidential Information:
 - (i) any information that the Purchaser determine is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of FOISA; and
 - (ii) Commercially Sensitive Information;
 - and if the Purchaser believes that publication of any element of the Transparency Information should be treated as Confidential Information the Purchaser may, in its discretion exclude such information from publication.
- 16.8 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Service Provider hereby gives consent for the Purchaser to publish to the general public, the Transparency Information in its entirety. The Purchaser shall, prior to publication, consult with the Service Provider on the manner and format of publication and to inform its decision regarding any redactions but shall have the final decision in its absolute discretion.
- 16.9 The Service Provider shall assist and co-operate with the Purchaser to enable the Purchaser to publish the Transparency Information including the preparation of Transparency Reports.
- 16.10 The Purchaser shall publish the Transparency Information in a format that assists the general public in understanding the relevance and completeness of the information being published to ensure the public obtain a fair view on how the Agreement is being performed, having regard to the context of the wider commercial relationship with the Service Provider.
- 16.11 The Service Provider agrees that any further Information it holds that is not included in the Transparency Reports but is reasonably relevant to or that arises from the provision of the Services shall be provided to the Purchaser upon request, unless the cost of doing so would exceed the appropriate limit prescribed under section 12 of FOISA. The Purchaser may disclose such information under FOISA and the EIRs and may (except for Commercially Sensitive Information, Confidential Information (subject to clause 17.3.3) publish such Information. The Service Provider shall provide to the Purchaser within 5 working days (or such other period as the Purchaser may reasonably specify) any such Information requested by the Purchaser.

17. Purchaser Information

17.1 The Service Provider must:

- 17.1.1 treat all Purchaser Protected Information as confidential and safeguard it accordingly, implementing appropriate technical and organisational measures to protect Purchaser Protected Information against disclosure:
- 17.1.2 only use the Purchaser Protected Information for the purposes of performing its obligations under the Contract;

- 17.1.3 only disclose the Purchaser Protected Information to such Service Provider Representatives that are directly involved in the performance of the Contract and need to know the information; and
- 17.1.4 not disclose any Purchaser Protected Information without the prior written consent of the Purchaser.
- 17.1.5 The Service Provider must immediately notify the Purchaser of any breach of security concerning the Purchaser Protected Information. The Service Provider must fully co-operate with the Purchaser in any investigation that the Purchaser considers necessary to undertake as a result of any such breach of security.

Clause 16.1 does not apply to the extent that:

- 17.1.6 disclosure is required by law or by order of any competent court or tribunal;
- 17.1.7 information is in the possession of the Service Provider without restriction as to its disclosure prior to its disclosure by the Purchaser;
- 17.1.8 information is obtained from a third party (who lawfully acquired it) without restriction as to its disclosure;
- 17.1.9 information is already in the public domain at the time of disclosure otherwise than by a breach of the Contract; or
- 17.1.10 information is independently developed without access to the Purchaser Protected Information.
- 17.1.11 Breach of this clause or the Official Secrets Acts 1911 to 1989 by the Service Provider is a material breach for the purposes of clause 55.1.3 (Termination on Default).

18 Audit

- 18.1 The Service Provider must retain and maintain until 5 years after the end of the Contract period full and accurate records of the Contract including the Orders placed, the Services provided and payments made and reimbursed under it.
- 18.2 The Service Provider must on request, and without any charge to the Purchaser, afford the Purchaser, or the Purchaser's representatives, such access to those records as may reasonably be requested by the Purchaser in connection with the Contract.

19. Publicity

The Service Provider must not make any press announcement or otherwise publicise the Contract in any way, except with the written consent of the Purchaser.

20. Security

- 20.1. The Supplier must comply with the Purchaser's policies concerning Baseline Personnel Security Standard clearance and such modifications to those policies or replacement policies as are notified to the Supplier from time to time.
- 20.2. The Supplier must notify the Purchaser of any matter or other change in circumstances which might adversely affect future Baseline Personnel Security Standard clearance.

SECTION C: PROVISION OF SERVICES

21. Provision of the Services

- 21.1. The Service Provider must provide the Services:
 - 21.1.1 in accordance with the Specification, the Service Levels and the Ordering Procedures;
 - 21.1.2. in accordance with the particular requirements of each Order; and
 - 21.1.3. to the satisfaction of the Purchaser acting reasonably.
- 21.2 The Service Provider acknowledges that the Purchaser relies on the skill, care, diligence and judgment of the Service Provider in the supply of the Services and the performance of its obligations under the Contract.
- 21.3 For each Order for the provision of services, subject to any contrary requirements of the Purchaser communicated in accordance with the Ordering Procedures, the provisions of this Section C apply.
- 21.4 The period for any Order agreed in accordance with the Ordering Procedures may be brought to an earlier end upon 3 months' notice by the Purchaser.

22. Deliverables and Milestones

- 22.1. The Service Provider must provide the Services, including any Deliverables:
 - 22.1.1. at the date(s), time(s) and location(s) required by the Purchaser; and
 - 22.1.2. in good time to meet any Milestones required by the Purchaser.
- 22.2. When the Service Provider believes acting reasonably that it has provided any Deliverable or completed any Milestone in accordance with the Contract it must notify the Purchaser.
- 22.3. The Purchaser may thereafter by notice to the Service Provider:
 - 22.3.1. accept the provision of the Deliverable or the completion of the Milestone (as appropriate), having regard to any acceptance criteria communicated in accordance with the Ordering Procedures; or
 - 22.3.2. providing reasons, reject the provision of the Deliverable or the completion of the Milestone.
- Where the Purchaser rejects the completion of a Milestone or provision of a Deliverable Services in accordance with clause 22.3.2, the Service Provider must at its expense immediately rectify or remedy any defects and/or delays.
- 22.5. Risk and ownership in any Deliverables that are corporeal moveables and in any physical media in which any Deliverables are delivered vests in the Purchaser upon acceptance in accordance with this clause.
- 22.6. Whether the defect or delay is due to the Purchaser or not, the Service Provider shall deploy all additional resources to address the consequences of the default or delay. Where such default or delay is solely due to the Purchaser, any additional costs in respect of the said additional resources shall be agreed between the parties both acting reasonably.

SECTION D: STAFF INVOLVED IN THE PROVISION OF SERVICES

23. Key Individuals

- 23.1. The Service Provider acknowledges that the Key Individuals are essential to the proper provision of the Services to the Purchaser.
- 23.2. The Key Individuals must not be released from providing the Services without the approval of the Purchaser, except by reason of long-term sickness, maternity, paternity, adoption or parental leave, termination of employment or equivalent extenuating circumstances. Where such extenuating circumstances arise or are foreseeable, the Service Provider must immediately give notice of that fact to the Purchaser.
- 23.3. The Service Provider may propose a replacement to a Key Individual (and must do so when a Key Individual is to be released from providing the Services), in which case:
 - 23.3.1. appropriate arrangements must be made to minimise any adverse impact on the Contract which could be caused by the change in Key Individuals (including, wherever possible, a transfer period of sufficient duration to allow for the transfer of know-how and skills); and
 - 23.3.2. the replacement must be of at least equal status and of equivalent qualifications, experience, training and skills to the Key Individual being replaced and must be fully competent to carry out the responsibilities of that person in relation to the Services.
- 23.4. Any proposed replacement to a Key Individual is subject to the approval of the Purchaser. Subject to the Service Provider's compliance with this clause, the Purchaser must not unreasonably withhold such approval.

24. Offers of Employment

- 24.1. For the duration of the Contract and for a period of 12 months thereafter the Service Provider must not employ or offer employment to any of the Purchaser's employees who have been associated with the Contract and/or the contract management of the Contract without the Purchaser's prior approval.
- 24.2. This clause does not prevent the Service Provider from employing or offering employment to any person who has applied for employment in response to an advertisement placed in the normal course of business and not placed with the objective of soliciting the Purchaser's employees.

25. Staff transfer at commencement

25.1 The Parties agree that the commencement of the provision of the Services by the Service Provider does not involve a Relevant Transfer.

26. Information about Service Provider Employees

- 26.1. The Purchaser may by notice require the Service Provider to disclose such information as the Purchaser may require relating to those of the Service Provider's employees carrying out activities under or connected with the Framework Agreement.
- 26.2. The Service Provider must disclose by notice all such information as is required by the Purchaser under clause 26.1, within such reasonable period specified by the Purchaser.

The Service Provider acknowledges that the Data Protection Laws do not prevent the disclosure of anonymised data that is not personal data within the meaning of that Act.

26.3. The Service Provider consents to the disclosure by the Purchaser of all information provided by the Service Provider under this clause to other Service Providers that the Purchaser may invite to tender or appoint for services to be provided in substitution for the Services.

27. Staff transfer on expiry or termination

- 27.1. The Parties agree that the ceasing of the provision of the Services by the Service Provider may constitute a Relevant Transfer in respect of the Outgoing Employees.
- 27.2. The Service Provider indemnifies the Purchaser and any replacement Service Provider against all actions, suits, claims, demands, losses, charges, damages, costs and expenses and other liabilities which the Purchaser or any replacement Service Provider may suffer as a result of or in connection with:
 - 27.2.1. the provision of information pursuant to clause 26;
 - 27.2.2. any claim or demand by any Outgoing Employee (whether in contract, delict, under statute or otherwise) arising directly or indirectly from any act, fault or omission of the Service Provider in respect of any Outgoing Employee on or before the date of the Relevant Transfer:
 - 27.2.3. any failure by the Service Provider to comply with its obligations under regulations 13 or 14 of TUPE or any award of compensation under regulation 15 of TUPE save where such failure arises from the failure of the Purchaser or any replacement Service Provider to comply with its obligations under regulation 13 of TUPE; and
 - 27.2.4. any claim (including any individual employee entitlement under or consequent on such a claim) by any trade union or other body or person representing any Outgoing Employees arising from or connected with any failure by the Purchaser to comply with any legal obligation to such trade union, body or person.
- 27.3. The Service Provider is responsible for all emoluments and outgoings in respect of the Outgoing Employees (including, without limitation, all wages, bonuses, commission, premiums, subscriptions, pay as you earn and national insurance contributions and pension contributions) which are attributable in whole or in part to the period up to and including the date of the Relevant Transfer (including bonuses or commission which are payable after the date of the Relevant Transfer but attributable in whole or in part to the period on or before the date of the Relevant Transfer).
- 27.4. The Service Provider indemnifies the Purchaser and any replacement Service Provider against all actions, suits, claims, demands, losses, charges, damages, costs and expenses and any other liabilities which the Purchaser or replacement Service Provider may incur in respect of the emoluments and outgoings referred to in clause 27.3.

SECTION E: INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY AND GOVERNANCE

28. Parties' pre-existing Intellectual Property Rights

Except as expressly provided for in the Contract, neither Party acquires any interest in or license to use the other Party's Intellectual Property Rights as they subsist at the Commencement Date or as developed independently of the Contract.

29. Specially Created Intellectual Property Rights

29.1. All Intellectual Property Rights in deliverables and any reports, guidance, specification, instructions, toolkits, plans, data, drawings, databases, patents, patterns, models, designs or other material prepared by or for the Service Provider on behalf of the Purchaser for use,

- or intended use, in relation to the performance by the Service Provider of its obligations under the Contract belong to the Purchaser.
- 29.2. The Service Provider assigns to the Purchaser, with full title guarantee, all Intellectual Property Rights which may subsist in the materials referred to in clause 29.1. This assignation takes effect on the Commencement Date or as an assignation of future rights that will take effect immediately on the coming into existence of the Intellectual Property Rights produced by the Service Provider. The Service Provider must execute all documentation necessary to effect this assignation.
- 29.3 This clause 29 does not extend to Intellectual Property Rights held by third parties in relation to which the Service Provider has no power of assignation. For the avoidance of doubt, the Service Provider must, in securing any third party contribution to any of the materials referred to in clause 29.1, secure from such third party necessary rights in relation to Intellectual Property to enable compliance with clauses 29.1 and 29.2.

30. Licences of Intellectual Property Rights

- 30.1. The Service Provider grants to the Purchaser a royalty-free, irrevocable and non-exclusive licence (with a right to sub-licence) to use any Intellectual Property Rights owned or developed by the Service Provider prior to the Commencement Date and which the Purchaser reasonably requires in order to enjoy the benefit of the Services save to the extent that it is not permitted to do so by virtue of the rights of any third party in relation to such Rights.
- 30.2. The Service Provider must use its best endeavours to ensure that the third party owner of any Intellectual Property Rights that are or which may be used to perform the Contract grants to the Purchaser a royalty-free, irrevocable and non-exclusive licence or, if itself a licensee of those rights, grants to the Purchaser an authorised sub-licence, to use, reproduce, modify, develop and maintain (but not to further sub-licence) the Intellectual Property Rights for the purpose of such performance but for the avoidance of doubt, not for any commercial purpose. Such licence or sub-licence must be non-exclusive, perpetual, royalty free and irrevocable.

31. Claims relating to Intellectual Property Rights

- 31.1 The Service Provider must not infringe any Intellectual Property Rights of any third party in providing the Services or otherwise performing its obligations under the Contract and must ensure that the provision of the Services and the use or possession of the Deliverables does not infringe such Intellectual Property Rights.
- 31.2 The Service Provider must promptly notify the Purchaser if any claim or demand is made or action brought against the Service Provider for infringement or alleged infringement of any Intellectual Property Right which may affect the use or possession of the Deliverables or which may affect the provision of the Services.
- 31.3 Where a claim to which this clause applies is made, the Service Provider must, at its expense, use its best endeavours to:
 - 31.3.1. modify the Services or Deliverables or substitute alternative Services or Deliverables (in any case without reducing performance or functionality) so as to avoid the infringement or alleged infringement of the Intellectual Property Rights; or
 - 31.3.2. procure the grant of a licence or licences from the pursuer, claimant or complainer, on terms acceptable to the Purchaser, so as to avoid the infringement or alleged infringement of the Intellectual Property Rights of the pursuer, claimant or complainer.

31.4. The Service Provider must not without the consent of the Purchaser make any admissions which may be prejudicial to the defence or settlement of any claim to which this clause applies.

32. Assignation

- 32.1. The Service Provider may not assign its interest in the Contract or any part of it without the prior written consent of the Purchaser.
- 32.2. Notwithstanding clause 32.1, the Service Provider may assign to another person (an "Assignee") the right to receive the price due to the Service Provider under the Contract subject to:
 - 32.2.1 deduction of sums in respect of which the Purchaser exercises its right of recovery under clause 13 (Recovery of Sums Due); and
 - 32.2.2. all the related rights of the Purchaser under the Contract in relation to the recovery of sums due but unpaid.
- 32.3. The Service Provider must notify or ensure that any Assignee notifies the Purchaser of any variations to the arrangements for making payments or for handling invoices, in each case in good time to enable the Purchaser to redirect payments or invoices accordingly. In the absence of such notification the Purchaser is under no obligation to vary its arrangements for making payments or for handling invoices.
- 32.4 Subject to clause 32.6, the Purchaser may assign, novate or otherwise dispose of its rights and obligations under the Contract or any part thereof to:
 - (a) any Contracting Authority; or
 - (b) any other body established by the Crown or under statute in order substantially to perform any of the functions that had previously been performed by the Purchaser; or
 - (c) any private sector body which substantially performs the functions of the Purchaser,

provided that any such assignation, novation or other disposal shall not increase the burden of the Service Provider's obligations under the Contract.

- Any change in the legal status of the Purchaser such that it ceases to be a Contracting Authority shall not, subject to clause 32.6, affect the validity of the Framework Agreement. In such circumstances, the Contract shall bind and inure to the benefit of any successor body to the Purchaser.
- 32.6 If the rights and obligations under the Contract are assigned, novated or otherwise disposed of pursuant to clause 32.4 to a body which is not a Contracting Authority or if there is a change in the legal status of the Purchaser such that it ceases to be a Contracting Authority (in the remainder of this clause both such bodies being referred to as the "Transferee"):
 - (a) the rights of termination of the Purchaser in clauses 55 (Termination on Default) and 56 (Termination on Insolvency and Change of Control) shall be available to the Service Provider in the event of respectively, the bankruptcy or insolvency, or Default of the Transferee; and
 - (b) the Transferee shall only be able to assign, novate or otherwise dispose of its rights and obligations under the Contract or any part thereof with the prior consent in writing of the Service Provider.

32.7 The Purchaser may disclose to any Transferee any Confidential Information of the Service Provider which relates to the performance of the Service Provider's obligations under the Contract. In such circumstances the Purchaser shall authorise the Transferee to use such Confidential Information only for purposes relating to the performance of the Service Provider's obligations under the Contract and for no other purpose and shall take all reasonable steps to ensure that the Transferee gives a confidentiality undertaking in relation to such Confidential Information.

33. Change of Control

The Service Provider must notify the Purchaser:

- 33.1. whenever it proposes to undergo a change of Control, or a change of control is likely to occur; and
- 33.2. immediately following a change of Control that has occurred.

34. Sub-Contracting

- 34.1. Except as to the extent detailed at condition 34 and Schedule 10 of the Framework Agreement, the Service Provider may not sub-contract its obligations under the Contract to other sub-Contractors without the prior written consent of the Purchaser. Sub-contracting of any part of the Contract shall not relieve the Service Provider of any obligation or duty attributable to the Service Provider under the Contract. The Service Provider shall be responsible for the acts and omissions of its sub-Contractors as though they are its own.
- 34.2. Where the Service Provider enters into a sub-contract the Service Provider must ensure that a provision is included which:
 - 34.2.1. requires payment to be made of all sums due by the Service Provider to the sub-contractor within a specified period not exceeding 30 days from the receipt of a valid invoice as defined by the sub-contract requirements and provides that, where the Purchaser has made payment to the Service Provider in respect of Services and the sub-contractor's invoice relates to such Services then, to that extent, the invoice must be treated as valid and, provided the Service Provider is not exercising a right of retention or set-off in respect of a breach of contract by the sub-contractor or in respect of a sum otherwise due by the sub-contractor to the Service Provider, payment must be made to the sub-contractor without deduction;
 - 34.2.2. notifies the sub-contractor that the sub-contract forms part of a larger contract for the benefit of the Purchaser and that should the sub-contractor have any difficulty in securing the timely payment of an invoice, that matter may be referred by the sub-contractor to the Purchaser;
 - 34.2.3. requires that all contracts with subcontractors and Contractors which the subcontractor intends to procure, and which the subcontractor has not before the date of this Contract, already planned to award to a particular Contractor are advertised through the Public Contracts Scotland procurement portal (www.publiccontractsscotland.gov.uk) and awarded following a fair, open, transparent and competitive process proportionate to the nature and value of the contract; and
 - 34.2.4. is in the same terms as that set out in this clause 34.2 (including for the avoidance of doubt this clause 34.2.4) subject only to modification to refer to the correct designation of the equivalent party as the Service Provider and sub-contractor as the case may be.

- 34.4. Where requested by the Purchaser, copies of any sub-contract must be sent by the Service Provider to the Purchaser as soon as reasonably practicable.
- 34.5. Where the Service Provider proposes to enter into a sub-contract it must:
 - 34.5.1. advertise its intension to do so in at least one trade journal, at least one newspaper circulating in Scotland and the Public Contracts Scotland Portal; and
 - 34.5.2. follow a procedure leading to the selection of the sub-contractor which ensures Reasonable competition following principles of equal treatment, non-discrimination and transparency and which ensures that such procedure is accessible by small and medium enterprises.

35. Amendment

35.1. The Contract may be amended only by the written agreement of both Parties. Accordingly, the Service Provider may not unilaterally amend the Contract.

SECTION F SERVICE PROVIDER CONDUCT REQUIREMENTS

36. Compliance with the Law etc.

In providing the Services and otherwise when performing the Contract, the Service Provider must comply in all respects with:

- 36.1. all applicable law;
- 36.2. any applicable requirements of regulatory bodies; and
- 36.3. Good Industry Practice.

37. Service Provider's responsibility for staff etc.

- 37.1. The Service Provider is responsible for the acts and omissions of all Service Provider Representatives relating to the Contract as though such acts and omissions are the Service Provider's own.
- 37.2. The Service Provider must ensure that all Service Provider Representatives:
 - 37.2.1. are appropriately experienced, skilled, qualified and trained;
 - 37.2.2. carry out their activities connected with the Contract faithfully and diligently and with all with due skill, care and diligence; and
 - 37.2.3. obey all lawful and reasonable directions of the Purchaser when carrying out activities under the Contract.

38. Access to the Purchaser's premises

38.1 Any access to, or occupation of, the Purchaser's premises which the Purchaser may grant the Service Provider from time to time is on a non-exclusive licence basis free of charge. The Service Provider must use the Purchaser's premises solely for the purpose of

- performing its obligations under the Contract and must limit access to the Purchaser's premises to such individuals as are necessary for that purpose.
- 38.2 The Service Provider must comply with the Purchaser's policies concerning Baseline Personnel Security Standard clearance and such modifications to those policies or replacement policies as are notified to the Service Provider from time to time.
- 38.3 At the Purchaser's written request, the Service Provider must provide a list of the names and addresses of all persons who may require admission to the Purchaser's premises in connection with the Contract, specifying the capacities in which they are concerned with the Contract and giving such other particulars as the Purchaser may reasonably request.
- 38.4 The Service Provider must ensure that any individual Service Provider Representative entering the Purchaser's premises has completed the process for obtaining Baseline Personnel Security Standard clearance. The Service Provider acknowledges that the Purchaser has the right to deny entry to any individual that has not completed the process for obtaining Baseline Personnel Security Standard clearance.
- 38.5 In accordance with the Purchaser's policies concerning visitor access, entry to the Purchaser's premises may be granted to individual Service Provider Representatives for the purposes of meetings, notwithstanding that the process for obtaining Baseline Personnel Security Standard clearance has not commenced or completed.
- 38.6 The Purchaser may, by notice to the Service Provider, refuse to admit onto, or withdraw permission to remain on, the Purchaser's premises any Service Provider Representative whose admission or continued presence would, in the opinion of the Purchaser acting reasonably, be undesirable.
- 38.7 The Purchaser must provide advice and assistance acting reasonably to the Service Provider to facilitate the Service Provider's compliance with this clause.
- 38.8 All decisions of the Purchaser under this clause are final and conclusive.

39. Service Provider's Equipment

- 39.1 The Service Provider must provide all Equipment necessary to perform any required activities on the Purchaser's premises or otherwise necessary for the provision of Services.
- 39.2 But the Service Provider must not, without the Purchaser's approval:
 - 39.2.1 bring Equipment onto the Purchaser's premises; or
 - 39.2.2 leave Equipment on the premises.
- 39.3 Any Equipment brought onto the Purchaser's premises:
 - 39.3.1 remains the property of the Service Provider; and
 - 39.3.2 is at the Service Provider's own risk and the Purchaser has no liability for any loss of or damage to the Equipment unless the Service Provider is able to demonstrate that such loss or damage was caused or contributed to by the Purchaser's Default.
- 39.4 The Service Provider must keep all Equipment brought onto the Purchaser's premises in a safe, serviceable and clean condition. The Purchaser may at any time require the Service Provider to remove from the Purchaser's premises and Equipment which in the opinion of the Purchaser acting reasonably is either hazardous, noxious or not in accordance with the

- Contract and substitute proper and suitable Equipment at the Service Provider's expense as soon as reasonably practicable.
- On completion of any required activities on the Purchaser's premises or at the end of a Working Day (as appropriate), the Service Provider must at its own expense:
 - 39.5.1 remove all Equipment; and
 - 39.5.2 leave the premises in a clean, safe and tidy condition, clearing away all rubbish arising out of the Service Provider's activities.
- 39.6 The Service Provider is solely responsible for making good any damage to the Purchaser's premises or any objects contained therein, other than wear and tear, which is caused by the Service Provider.

40. Purchaser Property

- Where the Purchaser issues Purchaser Property to the Service Provider, the Purchaser Property remains at all times the property of the Purchaser.
- 40.2 The Service Provider undertakes the safe custody of the Purchaser Property and to that end must:
 - 40.2.1 keep the Purchaser Property in good order and condition (excluding wear and tear);
 - 40.2.2 comply with any particular security requirements communicated to the Purchaser in relation to the Purchaser Property;
 - 40.2.3 use any Purchaser Property solely in connection with the Contract and for no other purpose; and
 - 40.2.4 store the Purchaser Property separately and ensure that it is clearly identifiable as belonging to the Purchaser.
- 40.3 The Purchaser Property is deemed for the purposes of clause 40.2.1 to be in good order and condition when received by the Service Provider unless the Service Provider notifies the Purchaser otherwise within 5 Working Days of receipt.
- 40.4 The Service Provider must not:
 - 40.4.1 modify or replace the Purchaser Property;
 - 40.4.2 use the Purchaser Property as security for a loan or other obligation;
 - 40.4.3 sell, or attempt to sell or part with possession of the Purchaser Property; or
 - 40.4.4 allow anyone to obtain a lien over, or right to retain, the Purchaser Property.
- 40.5 The Service Provider licences the Purchaser to enter any premises of the Service Provider during Working Hours on reasonable notice to recover any Purchaser Property.
- 40.6 The Service Provider undertakes the due return of the Purchaser Property and as such is liable for all loss of, or damage to, the Purchaser Property (excluding wear and tear), unless such loss or damage was caused or contributed to by the Purchaser's Default. The Service Provider must notify the Purchaser promptly and, in any event within 2 Working Days, upon becoming aware of any defects appearing in or losses or damage occurring to the Purchaser Property.

41. Health and Safety etc.

- 41.1 While on the Purchaser's premises, the Service Provider must comply with the Purchaser's policies concerning health and safety and fire and such modifications to those policies or replacement policies as are notified to the Service Provider from time to time.
- 41.2 The Service Provider must immediately inform the Purchaser in the event of any incident occurring in the performance of its obligations under the Contract on the Purchaser's premises where that incident causes any personal injury or damage to property which could give rise to personal injury. The Service Provider must then promptly notify the Purchaser of that fact.
- 41.3 The Purchaser must promptly notify the Service Provider of any health and safety hazards which may exist or arise at the Purchaser's premises and which may affect the Service Provider in the performance of its obligations under the Contract.
- 41.4 The Service Provider must promptly make available its statutory health and safety policy statement to the Purchaser on request.

42. Offences

- 42.1 The Service Provider must not commit or attempt to commit any offence:
 - 42.1.1 under the Bribery Act 2010;
 - 42.1.2 of fraud, uttering, or embezzlement at common law; or
 - 42.1.3 of any other kind referred to in regulation 23(1) of the Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2012.
- 42.2 Breach of clause 42.1 is a material breach for the purposes of clause 55.1.3 (Termination on Default).

43. Tax Arrangements

- Where the Service Provider is liable to be taxed in the UK in respect of consideration received under this contract, it shall at all times comply with the Income Tax (Earnings and Pensions) Act 2003 (ITEPA) and all other statutes and regulations relating to income tax in respect of that consideration.
- 43.2 Where the Service Provider is liable to National Insurance Contributions (NICs) in respect of consideration received under this contract, it shall at all times comply with the Social Security Contributions and Benefits Act 1992 (SSCBA) and all other statutes and regulations relating to NICs in respect of that consideration.
- 43.3 The Purchaser may, at any time during the term of this contract, request the Service Provider to provide information which demonstrates how the Service Provider complies with sub-clauses 43.1 and 43.2 above or why those clauses do not apply to it. For the

avoidance of doubt nothing in this clause shall require the Service Provider to provide personal information relating to an individual employee.

- 43.4 A request under sub-clause 43.3 above may specify the information which the Service Provider must provide and the period within which that information must be provided.
- 43.5 The Purchaser may supply any information which it receives under clause 43 to the Commissioners of Her Majesty's Revenue and Customs for the purpose of the collection and management of revenue for which they are responsible.
- 43.6 The Service Provider shall take all reasonable steps to ensure the observance of the provisions of this clause 43 by all of their servants, employees, agents, consultants and sub-contractors.
- 43.7 Where the Service Provider enters into any contract with any of its servants, employees, agents, consultants and/or sub-contractors, the Service Provider must ensure that a provision is included which is in the same terms as this clause 43 subject only to modification to refer to the correct designation of the equivalent party as the Service Provider.

44. Discrimination

The Service Provider must not unlawfully discriminate against any person within the meaning of the Equality Act 2010 in its activities relating to the Contract or any other contract with the Purchaser.

45. Blacklisting

The Service Provider must not commit any breach of the Employment Relations 1999 Act (Blacklists) Regulations 2010 or section 137 of the Trade Union and Labour Relations (Consolidation) Act 1992, or commit any breach of the Data Protection Laws by unlawfully processing personal data in connection with any blacklisting activities. Breach of this clause is a material default which shall entitle the Framework Public Body to terminate the Contract.

46. Conflicts of interest

- 46.1. The Service Provider must take appropriate steps to ensure that the Purchaser is not placed in a position where, in the reasonable opinion of the Purchaser, there is an actual or potential conflict between the interests of the Service Provider and the duties owed to the Purchaser under the Contract.
- 46.2. The Service Provider must disclose by notice to the Purchaser full particulars of any actual or potential conflict of interest which may arise and must take such steps as are necessary to avoid or remove the conflict of interest.
- 46.3. Breach of this clause by the Service Provider is a material breach for the purposes of clause 55.1.3 (Termination on Default).

SECTION G FINAL PROVISIONS

47. Warranties and Representations

The Service Provider warrants and represents that:

47.1. it has full capacity and Purchaser and all necessary consents (including where its procedures so require, the consent of its parent company) to enter into and perform its obligations under the Contract and that the Contract is executed by a duly authorised individual;

- 47.2. in entering the Contract it has not committed any offence under the Bribery Act 2010 or of fraud or uttering at common law or any other kind referred to in the Public Contracts (Scotland) Regulations 2012;
- 47.3. it has not committed any breach of the Employment Relations 1999 Act (Blacklists) Regulations 2010 or section 137 of the Trade Union and Labour Relations (Consolidation) Act 1992, or committed any breach of Data Protection Laws by unlawfully processing personal data in connection with any blacklisting activities;
- 47.4. as at the Commencement Date, all information contained in the ESPD and Tender remains true, accurate and not misleading, save as may have been specifically disclosed in writing to the Purchaser prior to execution of the Contract;
- 47.5. no claim is being asserted and no litigation, alternative dispute resolution procedure or administrative proceeding is presently in progress or, to the best of its knowledge and belief, pending or threatened against it or any of its assets which will or might have a material adverse effect on its ability to perform its obligations under the Contract;
- 47.6. it is not subject to any contractual obligation, compliance with which is likely to have a material adverse effect on its ability to perform its obligations under the Contract;
- 47.7. no proceedings or other steps have been taken and not discharged (nor, to the best of its knowledge, are threatened) for the winding up of the Service Provider or for its dissolution or for the appointment of a receiver, administrative receiver, liquidator, manager, administrator or similar officer in relation to any of the Service Provider's assets or revenue;
- 47.8. it owns, has obtained or is able to obtain, valid licences for all Intellectual Property Rights that are necessary for the performance of its obligations under the Contract;
- 47.9. in the 3 years prior to the Commencement Date:
 - 47.9.1. it has conducted all financial accounting and reporting activities in compliance in all material respects with the generally accepted accounting principles that apply to it in any country where it files accounts;
 - 47.9.2. it has been in full compliance with all applicable securities and tax laws and regulations in the jurisdiction in which it is established;
- 47.10. it has not done or omitted to do anything which could have a material adverse effect on its assets, financial condition or position as an ongoing business concern or its ability to fulfil its obligations under the Contract;
- 47.11. it has made appropriate inquiries (for example as regards the Purchaser's premises) so as to be satisfied in relation to all matters connected with the performance of its obligations under the Contract;
- 47.12. it is familiar with the Purchaser's policies concerning Baseline Personnel Security Standard clearance and health and safety and fire as they apply at the Commencement Date:
- 47.13. it has in place appropriate technical and organisational measures to safeguard any Purchaser Protected Information provided by the Purchaser;
- 47.14. there are no actual or potential conflicts between the interests of the Service Provider and the duties owed to the Purchaser under the Contract, save as may have been specifically disclosed in writing to the Purchaser prior to execution of the Contract; and

47.15. it is deemed to have inspected any premises at which the services are to be performed as set out in the Specification (the 'Premises') before tendering so as to have understood the nature and extent of the Services to be carried out and is deemed to be satisfied in relation to all matters connected with the Services and the Premises.

48. General Indemnity

- 48.1 The Service Provider shall indemnify the Purchaser against all claims, proceedings, actions, damages, costs, charges, expenses and any other liabilities which may arise out of, or in consequence of, any Default of the Service Provider.
- 48.2 The Purchaser shall indemnify the Service Provider in respect of all claims, proceedings, actions, damages, fines, costs, expenses or other liabilities which may arise out of, or in consequence of, a breach of the Data Protection Laws where the breach is the direct result of the Service Provider acting in accordance with the Purchaser's specific written instructions. This indemnity provision shall not apply if the Service Provider-
 - (a) acts on the Purchaser's specific written instructions but fails to notify the Purchaser in accordance with clause 15.12(c) of this Contract;
 - (b) fails to comply with any other obligation under the Contract.

49. Limitation of Liability

- 49.1. Neither Party is liable to the other Party under the Contract for any:
 - 49.1.1. loss of profits, business, revenue or goodwill; or
 - 49.1.2. indirect or consequential loss or damage.
- 49.2. But clause 49.1 does not exclude any liability of the Service Provider for additional operational, administrative costs or expenses or wasted expenditure resulting from the direct Default of the Service Provider.
- 49.3. The liability of either Party under the Contract for Defaults is limited to £1,000,000 per Order, or such greater/other sum as may be agreed with the Framework Public Body.
- 49.4. But neither Party excludes or limits liability to the other Party for:
 - 49.4.1. death or personal injury caused by its negligence;
 - 49.4.2. misrepresentation; or
 - 49.4.3. any breach of any obligations implied by section 12 of the Sale of Services Act 1979 or sections 2 or 11B of the Provision of services and Services Act 1982.
 - 49.4.4. any breach of any obligations under Data Protection Laws.

50. Insurances

- 50.1. The Service Provider must effect and maintain with a reputable insurance company:
 - 50.1.1. public liability insurance in the sum of not less than £1,000,000 per Order, or such greater/other sum as may be agreed with the Framework Public Body; and

- 50.1.2. professional indemnity insurance in the sum of not less than £1,000,000 per Order, or such greater/other sum as may be agreed with the Framework Public Body.
- 50.1.3. employer's liability insurance in accordance with any legal obligation for the time being in force.
- 50.2. Such insurance must be maintained for the duration of the Contract and for a minimum of 5 years following the expiry or termination of the Contract.
- 50.3. The Service Provider must give the Purchaser, on request, copies of all insurance policies referred to in this clause or a broker's verification of insurance to demonstrate that the appropriate cover is in place, together with receipts or other evidence of payment of the latest premiums due under those policies.

51. Force Majeure

- 51.1. Neither Party is liable to the other Party for any delay in performing, or other failure to perform, its obligations under the Contract to the extent that such delay or failure is a result of Force Majeure. Nonetheless, each Party must use all reasonable endeavours to continue to perform its obligations under the Contract for the duration of such Force Majeure. However, if Force Majeure prevents either Party from performing its material obligations under the Contract for a period in excess of 3 months, either Party may terminate the Contract with immediate effect by notice.
- 51.2. Any delay or other failure by the Service Provider in performing its obligations under the Contract which results from any failure or delay by a Service Provider Representative is only to be regarded as due to Force Majeure if that Service Provider Representative is itself impeded by Force Majeure from complying with an obligation to the Service Provider.
- 51.3. If either Party becomes aware of Force Majeure which gives rise to, or is likely to give rise to, any delay or failure on its part as described in clause 51.1, it must immediately notify the other Party of the Force Majeure and the estimated period for which the failure or delay is to continue.
- 51.4. The only events that afford relief from liability for failure or delay under the Contract are Force Majeure events.

52. Dispute Resolution

- 52.1. The Parties must attempt in good faith to resolve any dispute between them arising out of or in connection with the Contract.
- Any dispute or difference arising out of or in connection with the Contract, including any question regarding its existence, validity or termination, which cannot be resolved in accordance with the Management Arrangements, shall be determined by the appointment of a single arbitrator to be agreed between the Parties, and failing agreement within 14 days after either Party has given to the other a written request to concur in the appointment of an arbitrator, by an arbitrator to be appointed by the Scottish Arbitration Centre on the written application of either Party. The seat of the arbitration shall be in Scotland. The language used in the arbitral proceedings shall be English.
- 52.3. Any arbitration under clause 52.2 is subject to the Arbitration (Scotland) Act 2010.

53. Severability

If any provision of the Contract is held invalid, illegal or unenforceable for any reason by any court of competent jurisdiction, such provision is severed and the remainder of the

provisions of the Contract continue in full force and effect as if the Contract had been executed with the invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision eliminated.

54. Waiver and Cumulative Remedies

- 54.1. Any failure of either Party to insist upon strict performance of any provision of the Contract, or the failure of either Party to exercise, or any delay in exercising, any right or remedy does not constitute a waiver of that right or remedy and does not cause a diminution of the obligations established by the Contract.
- 54.2. Accordingly, no waiver is effective unless it is expressly stated to be a waiver and communicated to the other Party in writing in accordance with clause 10 (notices).
- 54.3. A waiver of any Default is not a waiver of any subsequent Default.
- 54.4. The rights and remedies provided by the Contract are cumulative and may be exercised concurrently or separately, and the exercise of any one remedy is not to be deemed an election of such remedy to the exclusion of other remedies.

55. Termination on Default

- 55.1. The Purchaser may terminate the Contract by notice to the Service Provider with immediate effect if the Service Provider commits a Default and if:
 - 55.1.1. the Service Provider has not remedied the Default to the satisfaction of the Purchaser within 20 Working Days, or such other period as may be specified by the Purchaser, after issue of a notice specifying the Default and requesting it to be remedied:
 - 55.1.2. the Default is not in the opinion of the Purchaser, capable of remedy; or
 - 55.1.3. the Default is a material breach of the Contract.

56. Termination on Insolvency and Change of Control

- 56.1. The Service Provider shall notify in writing immediately, and the Purchaser may terminate the Contract with immediate effect by notice, where in respect of the Service Provider:
 - 56.1.1. a proposal is made for a voluntary arrangement within Part I of the Insolvency Act 1986 or of any other composition scheme or arrangement with, or assignation for the benefit of, its creditors;
 - 56.1.2. a shareholders' meeting is convened for the purpose of considering a resolution that it be wound up or a resolution for its winding-up is passed (other than as part of, and exclusively for the purpose of, a bona fide reconstruction or amalgamation);
 - 56.1.3. a petition is presented for its winding up (which is not dismissed within 14 days of its service) or an application is made for the appointment of a provisional liquidator or a creditors' meeting is convened pursuant to section 98 of the Insolvency Act 1986;
 - 56.1.4. a receiver, administrative receiver or similar officer is appointed over the whole or any part of its business or assets;
 - 56.1.5. an application order is made either for the appointment of an administrator or for an administration order, an administrator is appointed, or notice of intention to appoint an administrator is given;
 - 56.1.6. it is or becomes insolvent within the meaning of section 123 of the Insolvency Act 1986;

- 56.1.7. being a "small company" within the meaning of section 382 of the Companies Act 2006, a moratorium comes into force pursuant to schedule A1 to the Insolvency Act 1986;
- 56.1.8. a debt relief order is entered into; or
- 56.1.9. any event similar to those listed above occurs under the law of any other jurisdiction.
- 56.2. The Purchaser may terminate the Contract by notice with immediate effect within 6 months of:
 - 56.2.1. being notified that a change of Control has occurred in accordance with clause 33.2 (Change of Control); or
 - 56.2.2. where no such notification has been given, the date that the Purchaser becomes aware of the change of control.
- 56.3. But the Purchaser may not terminate the Contract under clause 56.2 where approval of the change of control has been granted by notice by the Purchaser.

57. Consequences of Expiry or Termination

- 57.1. Where the Purchaser terminates the Contract under clause 55 (Termination on Default) and makes other arrangements for the provision of services, the Service Provider indemnifies the Purchaser against all costs incurred in making those arrangements.
- 57.2. Where the Purchaser terminates the Contract under clause 5 (Break), the Purchaser indemnifies the Service Provider against any unavoidable losses directly resulting from the termination of the Contract (excluding loss of profit).
- 57.3. Any indemnity given by the Purchaser under clause 57.2 is subject to the Service Provider:
 - 57.3.1. taking all reasonable steps to mitigate its loss;
 - 57.3.2. taking all reasonable steps to recover its losses under any insurance policies held by it; and
 - 57.3.3. submitting a fully itemised and costed list of losses which it seeks to recover from the Purchaser together with supporting evidence.
- 57.4. Except as provided for in clauses 48 (General Indemnity), 57.1 and 57.2, no indemnity is given or special payment is to be made by either Party to the other Party on expiry or termination of the Contract.
- 57.5. On expiry or termination of the Contract the Service Provider must:
 - 57.5.1. immediately return to the Purchaser all Purchaser Property and Purchaser Protected Information in its possession; and
 - 57.5.2. destroy or delete any copies of Purchaser Protected Information (whether physical or electronic) in its possession.
- 57.6. The following provisions survive the expiry or termination of the Contract:
 - 57.6.1. clause 1 (Definitions and Interpretation);
 - 57.6.2. clause 9 (Official Secrets Acts)
 - 57.6.3. clause 14 (Recovery of Sums Due);
 - 57.6.4. clause 15 (Data Protection);

```
57.6.5.
               clause 16 (Freedom of Information and Transparency);
57.6.6.
               clause 17 (Purchaser Information);
57.6.7.
               clause 18 (Audit):
57.6.8.
               clause 19 (Publicity):
               clause 24 (Offers of Employment);
57.6.9.
               clause 26 (Information about Service Provider Employees):
57.6.10.
57.6.11.
               clause 27 (Staff transfer on expiry or termination);
57.6.12.
               clause 28 (Parties' pre-existing Intellectual Property Rights);
               clause 29 (Specially Created Intellectual Property Rights);
57.6.13.
               clause 30 (Licences of Intellectual Property Rights):
57.6.14.
               clause 31 (Claims relating to Intellectual Property Rights):
57.6.15.
               clause 39 (Service Provider's Equipment);
57.6.16.
               clause 40 (Purchaser's Property):
57.6.17.
57.6.18.
               clause 43 (Tax arrangements):
57.6.19.
               clause 47 (Warranties and Representations);
               clause 48 (General Indemnity):
57.6.20.
57.6.21.
               clause 49 (Limitation of Liability);
57.6.22.
               clause 50 (Insurances):
57.6.23.
               clause 52 (Dispute Resolution);
               clause 54 (Waiver and Cumulative Remedies);
57.6.24.
               this clause 57 (Consequences of Expiry or Termination); and
57.6.25.
               clause 58 (Governing Law and Jurisdiction).
57.6.26.
```

57.7. Immediately upon termination of the Contract for any reason whatsoever the Service Provider shall render such reasonable assistance to the Purchaser or third party nominated by the Purchaser, if requested, as may be necessary to effect an orderly assumption by a replacement Service Provider of the Services previously performed by the Service Provider under the Contract. The Service Provider shall be entitled to charge for such termination services as agreed between the parties in accordance with the Framework Pricing Schedule.

On expiry or termination of the Contract the Service Provider must:

- 57.7.1. immediately return to the Purchaser all Purchaser's Property and Purchaser's Protected Information in its possession; and
- 57.7.2. destroy or delete any copies of Purchaser's Protected Information (whether physical or electronic) in its possession.

58. Governing Law and Jurisdiction

The Contract is governed by and interpreted in accordance with Scots law and, subject to clause 52 (Dispute Resolution), the Parties submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the Scottish courts.

SCHEDULE 5.1 – DATA PROTECTION (to be completed by the framework public body where the order includes the processing of personal data)

Data Processing provision as required by Article 28(3) GDPR.

This Part includes certain details of the Processing of Personal Data in connection with the Services:

- 1.1.1 Subject matter and duration of the Processing of Personal Data
- 1.1.2 The subject matter and duration of the Processing of Personal Data are set out in the Contract.
- 1.1.3 The nature and purpose of the Processing of Personal Data

[Include description here]

1.1.4 The types of Personal Data to be Processed

[Include list of data types here]

1.1.5 The categories of Data Subject to whom Personal Data relates

[Include categories of data subjects here]

1.1.6 The obligations and rights of the Purchaser

The obligations and rights of the Purchaser as the Data Controller are set out in Clause 15 of the Contract.

This is and the following **2** pages comprise Schedule 6 to the foregoing Contract between the Scottish Ministers and Harlow Printing Limited

SCHEDULE 6 - PARENT COMPANY GUARANTEE

TO BE REVIEWED ANNUALLY

- 1. We [here insert the full name of the parent company], a company incorporated under the Companies Acts (Company number []) and having our Registered Office at [] refer to the Framework Agreement concluded between the Scottish Ministers and [insert name of Contractor], a company incorporated under the Companies Acts (Company number [] and having its Registered Office at [] ("the Company") of which we are the ultimate holding company, for the provision [specify nature of goods or services] ("the Framework Agreement") and in security of the Company's obligations thereunder guarantee the same in the following manner:-
- 1.1 We guarantee that the Company shall perform all its obligations contained in the Framework Agreement.
- 1.2 If the Company shall in any respect fail to perform its obligations under the Framework Agreement or shall commit any breach thereof, we undertake, on demand by the Scottish Ministers, to perform or to take whatever steps may be necessary to achieve performance of said obligations under the Framework Agreement and shall indemnify and keep indemnified the Scottish Ministers against any loss, damages, claims, costs and expenses which may be incurred by them by reason of any such failure or breach on the part of the Company.
- 1.3 Our guarantee and undertakings hereunder shall be unconditional and irrevocable, and without prejudice to the foregoing generality we shall not be released or discharged from our liability hereunder by:
 - 1.3.1 any waiver or forbearance by the Scottish Ministers of or in respect of any of the Company's obligations under the Framework Agreement whether as to payment, time, performance or otherwise howsoever, or by any failure by the Scottish Ministers to enforce the Framework Agreement or this instrument, or
 - 1.3.2 any alteration to, addition to or deletion from the Framework Agreement or the scope of the obligations to be performed under the Framework Agreement, or
 - 1.3.3 any change in the relationship between ourselves and the Company; or
 - 1.3.4 the bankruptcy, insolvency, liquidation, amalgamation, reconstruction, reorganisation, administrative or other receivership or dissolution of the Company, and any equivalent or analogous proceeding by whatever name known and in whatever jurisdiction,

and our guarantee and undertakings shall continue in force until all the Company's obligations under the Framework Agreement and all our obligations hereunder have been duly performed.

- 2. This Guarantee shall be construed and take effect in accordance with Scots Law.
- Our obligations under this Guarantee may be enforced by the Scottish Ministers at their discretion without first having taken any steps or proceedings against the Company or any other person.
- 4. We shall, on demand by the Scottish Minsters, execute such documents or take such action as the Scottish Ministers may require, for protecting the Scottish Ministers rights under this Guarantee.

- 5. If at any time any provision of this Guarantee is or becomes illegal, invalid or unenforceable in any respect under the law of any jurisdiction, the legality, validity or enforceability of the other provisions of this Guarantee shall not be affected or impaired.
- 6. No single or partial exercise by the Scottish Ministers of any right, power or remedy provided by law or under this Guarantee shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or remedy.
- 7. The rights, powers and remedies provided in this Guarantee are cumulative with, and not exclusive of, any rights, powers and remedies provided by law.
- 8. All notices and other communications required or permitted to be given in terms of this Framework Agreement, or any proceedings relating to it, shall be in writing and will be sufficiently served:

if delivered by hand; or

if sent by fax; or

if sent by prepaid recorded or special delivery post; or

if sent by email

to the address specified below or to such other address as is from time to time notified to the other party in accordance with the provisions of this Clause 8:

Scottish Ministers:

[to be completed]

[Guarantor]

[to be completed]

Any such notice or communication shall be deemed to have been served,

if delivered by hand, on the date of delivery;

if sent by fax, 4 working hours after the time at which the fax was sent;

if sent by pre-paid recorded or special delivery post, on the date of delivery; or

if sent by electronic mail, 4 working hours after the time at which the email was sent,

provided that, if in accordance with the above provisions, any such notice or communication is delivered or received outside working hours on any working day, such notice or communications shall be deemed to have been served at the start of the working hour on the next working day thereafter.

For the purposes of this Clause 9:

'working day' means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or bank holiday in Scotland, within the meaning of the Banking and Financial Dealings Act 1971; and

'working hour' means an hour between 0900 hours and 1700 hours on a working day.

10. Each person giving a notice or making a communication hereunder by fax or email shall promptly confirm such notice or communication by post to the person to whom such notice

or communication was addressed but the absence of any such confirmation shall not affect the validity of any such notice or communication or time upon which it is deemed to have been served: IN WITNESS WHEREOF these presents typewritten on this and the **2** (two) preceding pages are executed as follows:

SIGNED for and on behalf of [DN: insert name of the Company]
At
On
Signature
Full name
Position
Address
In the presence of
Signature
Full name
Address

This page comprises Schedule 7 to the Framework Agreement between the Scottish Ministers and Harlow Printing Limited

SCHEDULE 7 – TRANSPARENCY REPORTS AND CONTRACTOR SENSITIVE INFORMATION

Part 1- Transparency Reports

The Authority will routinely publish information in relation to the Framework, this information will be released in Transparency Reports. An example of the type and frequency of the information is as follows:

TRANSPARENCY REPORTS (to be completed by the Authority within 3 months of Contract Award)

TITLE	CONTENT	FORMAT	FREQUENCY
(Performance)			
(Charges)			
(Major subcontractors)			
(Technical)			
(Performance management)			

CONTRACTOR SENSITIVE INFORMATION

Type of i specified as Sensitive Informa	Contractor	Reason why information is sensitive	Duration of sensitivity

This page comprise Schedule 8 to the Framework Agreement between the Scottish Ministers and Harlow Printing Limited

SCHEDULE 8 - Exit Strategy

To be completed within 3 months of Framework commencement date.

1. Contract re-tender and re-negotiation

The Contractor shall carry out services necessary to allow Authority to undertake the competitive re-bid of a framework agreement, or to take over the provision of the Services itself. These services cover:

[].

2. Assistance with termination

- 2.1 The Exit Plan shall be produced and delivered by the Contractor to the Authority in accordance with the steps defined in clause 44.2.
- 2.2 The Contractor shall throughout the period of the Framework Agreement, maintain and continuously update the Exit Plan which shall include the contents listed in clause 44.3.

3. Post termination

In accordance with clause 50 (Consequences of termination), following the termination of the Framework Agreement the Contractor shall return to the Authority` all Authority Property and Authority Protected Information in the Contractor's possession and destroy or delete any copies of Authority Protected Information (whether physical or electronic) in its possession, and a duly authorised officer of the Service Provider shall certify that this has been done.

SCHEDULE 9 – DATA PROTECTION - NOT USED

SCHEDULE 10 – APPROVED SUB-CONTRACTORS

Approved Sub-Contractors

Relevant obligations

Not Applicable